

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

ILLINOIS REDISTRICTING 2011
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
REDISTRICTING COMMITTEE HEARING
CHICAGO, ILLINOIS

REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS
HELD ON APRIL 21, 2011

- BEFORE: BARBARA FLYNN CURRIE, Chairperson
DEB MELL, State Representative
MARLOW COLVIN, Representative
EDWARD ACEVEDO, Representative
MICHAEL FORTNER, Minority Representative
ROBYN GABEL, Representative
MICHAEL MC AULIFFE, Representative
CHRIS NYBO, Representative
ANN WILLIAMS, Representative
JOE LYONS, Representative
JIM DURKIN, Representative
ANN WILLIAMS, Representative

[The public hearing commenced at 10:00 a.m.]

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

INDEX OF WITNESSES

PAGE

PUBLIC TESTIMONY:

C.W. CHAN, Coalition for a Better Chinese American Community.....21

ESTHER WONG, Executive Director of the Chinese American Service League.....27

AMI GANDHI, Legal Director of Asian American Institute.....32

LAKSHMI LAKSHMANAN, the Indo-American Center.....52

DENNIS RYAN, Vice President of Holy Cross Hospital.....65

TONY SHU, Attorney from Chinatown.....68

JIM GINDERSKE, Health Advocacy Group Neighbors for a Healthy Rogers Park.....71

JOHN KANE, Brighton Park Neighborhood Counsel.....83

MARISOL MORALES, co-chair of the Puerto Rican Agenda.....89

OMAR LOPEZ, Director of the Social Service agency in West Logan Square community.....92

MICHAEL RODRIGUEZ, Executive Director of Enlace Chicago.....96

JOSE LANEAPEALDE, Priest with the American church, a pastor of Our Lady of Guadalupe in the Little Village.....99

MARCOS MUNOZ, on behalf on the Magnet Church.....102

DEBRA GRAHAM, Alderman.....111

1 INDEX OF WITNESSES

2 PUBLIC TESTIMONY: PAGE

3 HELENE GABELNICK, vice president of
League of Women Voters of Chicago.....114

4 ANTHONY MARTINEZ, the Executive Director
5 of Civil Rights Agenda.....116

6 TERRI PASTIKA, Executive Director of
Community Lawyer with Citizen Advocacy
7 Center.....119

8 MARK DOBRZYCKI, Polish American
Heritage.....124

9 AGNES SOBCZYK, the Polish American
10 Association as known as PAA.....128

11 MUJAHID GHAZI representing the Asian
Broadcasting Network.....131

12 SHARDA THAPA, testifying as a member of
13 the Nepali-American community.....139

14 HYE YOUNG LEE, Program director at
Korean American Community Services.....143

15 GERALDINE CONRAD, public affairs
16 consultant and a blogger.....150

17 STEVE BRUNTON, Chinese Mutual Aid
Association.....153

18 KENT GRIFFITHS, Wolfe Point Strategies
19 in Chicago.....157

20 PETER DONALEK, a private citizen and
registered voter in Illinois.....160

21 AHMED ANSARI, associate at the Islamic
22 Circle of North America's Chicago
Branch.....163

23 ---

24

1 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: The House of
2 Representative meeting will come to order. My
3 name is Barbara Flynn Currie.

4 I am the Chair of the committee,
5 along with majority leaders Edward Acevedo and
6 Marlow Colvin, and the minority spokesman is
7 Representative Mike Fortner.

8 Other members of the assembly from
9 the House have joined us this afternoon, this
10 morning, Representative Robyn Gable, to my far
11 right, Representative Greg Harris, Representative
12 Michael McAuliffe, Representative Chris Nybo, and
13 on this side going down from representatives
14 Acevedo and Marlow Colvin is Representative Derrick
15 Smith and Representative Deb Mell.

16 Every 10 years the United States
17 Bureau of Census has to release new population
18 totals as is done for Illinois and every other
19 States.

20 The United States Constitution and
21 the State Constitution require that in the year
22 following the census, the General Assembly has the
23 responsibility to redraw boundary lines of
24 congressional, legislative and representative

1 districts to account for population shifts over
2 the previous 10 years. These hearings are part of
3 that process.

4 The Redistricting and Transparency
5 and Public Participation Act requires that we hold
6 at least four hearings throughout the State. Our
7 goal is to hear from as many people as possible
8 and to make sure that this process is open to
9 everyone.

10 We are holding hearings throughout
11 the State. 15, not four, are currently scheduled
12 to get as much information as possible.

13 We are guided in this endeavor by the
14 United States Constitution, which requires that we
15 respect the one person, one vote principle, which
16 means we have to draw districts that are
17 substantially equal in population.

18 We also must comply with the Federal
19 Voting Rights Act, which requires us to provide
20 minorities an equal opportunity to participate in
21 the electoral process and to elect candidates of
22 their choice.

23 At the State level the Illinois
24 Constitution says districts must be substantially

1 equal in population, compact and contiguous.

2 Finally, the Illinois Voting Rights
3 Act further requires us to allow minorities a
4 voice in the electoral process after compliance
5 with the Federal and constitutional requirements I
6 have just described.

7 In addition to these legal
8 requirements, there are a variety of other factors
9 that traditionally have played a role in the
10 redistricting process, and we want to hear from
11 you in considering all of them.

12 We are interested in any relevant
13 demographic information you want to share, social,
14 political, economic, religious or other
15 characteristics that are unique to your community
16 or to your organizations.

17 We are interested in maps of your
18 community or organizations as encompassed by
19 relevant precincts or however you want to present
20 them.

21 We want to hear your specific views
22 on the commonalities within your community,
23 specific interest groups that exist, any concerns
24 you have regarding current redistricting

1 boundaries and suggestions for the drawing of new
2 boundaries.

3 In short, we want to hear testimony
4 that is helpful to us as we draw our new
5 congressional, legislative and representative
6 districts.

7 If you have a proposed map, we will
8 take it and consider it.

9 If you want to draw your map, your
10 own map, but you don't have the capacity to do so,
11 we have two public viewing stations where census
12 and map-making resources are available. One is in
13 Springfield, one is here in this building on the
14 seventh floor. You can schedule an appointment to
15 access either of the stations, and there is
16 information on the table out in front that will
17 tell you the telephone numbers, the web sites and
18 the e-mails so that you can actually do that
19 directly.

20 Our only caveat if you want to
21 present us a map that you have drawn is that we
22 can't accept it if it's on disk or a flash drive,
23 only for security reasons. We can't do that, so
24 we will ask for a hard copy.

1 So as of today, we are going to begin
2 with a short slide presentation so we are all as
3 it were on the same page. We are going to ask
4 witnesses to limit testimony to between three and
5 four minutes. We are going to bring witnesses
6 forward in groups.

7 If you have written testimony, please
8 don't read it to us, give us the copy of the
9 written testimony and give us a summary of what
10 that testimony says.

11 After people who have already
12 scheduled themselves as witnesses have been heard,
13 anybody else who wants to be heard is welcome to
14 speak to us. Just fill out a slip out there, and
15 our intention is to hear from everybody who would
16 like to give us a piece of their mind.

17 And then before we begin with the
18 slide show would Representative Fortner, the
19 minority spokesman, like to say something as well.

20 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Thank you, Madam
21 Chair, and thank all of you for coming out.

22 This is a very important process that
23 is often overlooked because it only does come up
24 once every 10 years, but it shapes the political

1 process for this next coming decade.

2 So your input is vital to making sure
3 that all of the voices of the diversity of the
4 State of Illinois are properly heard.

5 I want to thank Leader Currie for
6 going beyond the minimum of four hearings and
7 having 15 hearings so we really can try and
8 capture information from all over the State.

9 I would, however, share with you that
10 I still remain concerned that we don't have
11 anything scheduled to make sure that there is also
12 time to review and get public comment on proposed
13 maps that we might actually be voting on.

14 I think this is equally vital step
15 that makes sure that the process is entirely
16 transparent, and I would certainly hope that you,
17 the public, share that same concern and express
18 that if that is in fact a concern that you share,
19 because without some way of getting public input
20 on the map, I think we have only done half the job
21 by having these hearings before the maps are
22 drafted and presented.

23 The second point I would like to
24 raise for the Chair's consideration is on the

1 accepting of different formats and files.

2 I certainly understand and appreciate
3 the fact that with prior assistance and other
4 types of malicious software that could be
5 available, one needs to make sure things are
6 secure.

7 We certainly have been able to
8 identify machines that are sufficiently
9 fire-walled, and I say that because many times
10 merely a scanned image of a physical map lacks the
11 kind detail that you could only find by electronic
12 lines that are drawn.

13 If we really want to suitably compare
14 different ideas and make sure we know exactly what
15 people had in mind, I think we should have some
16 sort of mechanism to do that. So I would hope the
17 Chair would be able to look into that.

18 I look forward to your testimony.
19 This is the fifth day of testimony that we have
20 been hearing.

21 I have been extremely impressed by
22 the quality and information of many of the witness
23 that we have heard so far. I look forward to your
24 testimony as well. Thank you.

1 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Thank you very much,
2 Representative Fortner. And now we will have the
3 slide show.

4 MR. SHEA: Hello, my name is Travis Shea,
5 and I work for the Illinois House of
6 Representatives. I am here to give a brief
7 overview of our State's redistricting procedure.

8 I will briefly discuss the procedures
9 and background of redistricting and information on
10 the Voting Rights Act.

11 I will also be going over the new
12 state redistricting guidelines recently signed
13 into law.

14 Finally, if we look at the results of
15 the 2010 Census and what those results say about
16 The City of Chicago.

17 Redistricting is the process that
18 ensures all Illinois residents are afforded equal
19 representation in the state legislature and
20 federal congress, as guaranteed by the United
21 States Constitution.

22 The U.S. Supreme Court held in a
23 series of rulings in the 1960s that congressional
24 and state legislative districts in each state must

1 be of equal populations, establishing the
2 principle of "One Person, One Vote."

3 As a result, states re-draw
4 congressional and state districts every ten years,
5 to reflect changes in population as shown by the
6 Census.

7 The time line for redrawing the
8 legislative map is based on the Illinois
9 Constitution.

10 On December 21st, data collected by
11 the 2010 Census was delivered to the President.
12 The full block by block Census profile of Illinois
13 which will be used in the redistricting process
14 was released in February.

15 The Illinois State Legislature has
16 the initial responsibility of passing the new
17 congressional and state maps. Both the State
18 House and State Senate must pass a plan with
19 majority votes. The plan must then be signed by
20 the Governor.

21 If a new map does not go into effect
22 by the constitutional deadline of June 30th,
23 responsibility for creating a new map passes from
24 the Legislature and Governor to a Legislative

1 Redistricting Commission.

2 The Commission shall consist of eight
3 members, with no more than four from the same
4 political party.

5 A majority vote of five or more
6 Commission members will constitute final approval
7 of a new map.

8 However, if the Commission does not
9 agree to a map by September 1st, the Illinois
10 Supreme Court will submit two names, one from each
11 party, to the Illinois Secretary of State, who
12 will choose one name at random to serve as the
13 ninth member of the Commission.

14 Five of the nine members of the
15 Commission must agree to a plan no later than
16 October 5th.

17 In order to understand how the Census
18 data is used to draw new districts, we must note
19 several legal guiding principles.

20 First among these principles is equal
21 population. State law mirrors the federal "One
22 Person, One Vote" standard and mandates
23 congressional and state districts to contain
24 "substantially equal population."

1 As a result of the 2010 census, the
2 target population of each House district is
3 108,734 residents, while the ideal population for
4 a Senate District is 217,468 people.

5 Federal and state law also require
6 all districts to be contiguous, which means that
7 all parts of a district must be next to each
8 other, unless connected by water.

9 Annexations in unincorporated areas
10 in municipalities and counties sometimes mean
11 communities are discontinuous.

12 However, Congressional and State
13 Districts must be adjacent or connected at all
14 points.

15 A more difficult requirement to
16 define is compactness. There are at least 30
17 different scientific ways to measure how compact a
18 district is, but no statute or court precedent
19 identifies standard criteria of compactness.

20 In theory, compactness focuses on the
21 shape of the district's boundaries, how spread out
22 a district is from a central core or where the
23 district's population center of gravity is.

24 In practice, compactness is hindered

1 by geography and on-the-ground realities. So,
2 often the interpretation of compactness involves
3 more than a visual test.

4 Illinois is one of fourteen states
5 that "nests" two of its House districts, also
6 called Representative districts, inside one of its
7 Senate districts, also called Legislative
8 Districts.

9 Mapmakers will also look, where
10 possible, to follow existing political and
11 geographic boundaries in ways that maximize a
12 community's opportunity to have its interest
13 represented.

14 As we know, however, county,
15 municipality, township, and natural geographic
16 boundaries are not always compact and contiguous.

17 By studying Census data and holding
18 public hearings like this to listen to the
19 thoughts of residents across the state, lawmakers
20 look to identify what are known as "Communities of
21 Interest."

22 A community of interest is a group of
23 people concentrated in a geographic area who are
24 socially, culturally, ethnically, economically,

1 religiously or otherwise alike, and can be joined
2 in a district to most effectively have their
3 voices heard.

4 The factors contributing to any
5 particular community of interest will vary
6 throughout the state.

7 Federal law requires redistricting
8 plans to respect minority representation. The
9 principles of the Federal Voting Rights Act are in
10 place to prevent the reduction of opportunities
11 for minority populations to participate equally in
12 the electoral process. However, districts cannot
13 be drawn solely on the basis of race.

14 Earlier this year, Governor Quinn
15 signed legislation to protect the representation
16 of racial and language minority groups.

17 Senate Bill 3976 helps to prevent
18 minority fracturing, or dividing a concentration
19 of minorities among two or more districts, by
20 requiring mapmakers to consider creating crossover
21 districts, coalition districts, or influence
22 districts.

23 What are cross-over districts,
24 coalition districts and influence districts? A

1 cross-over district is one in which a large
2 minority group may elect the candidate of its
3 choice with help from voters of the majority
4 group.

5 A coalition district brings multiple
6 racial or language minority groups together to
7 elect a candidate of their choice.

8 An influence district allows a group
9 to influence an election outcome without being the
10 majority population in a district.

11 These new state-law requirements come
12 into play only after compliance with federal law
13 and US and State constitutional requirements on
14 redistricting.

15 In addition, the law ensures
16 transparency by requiring public hearings across
17 the state, one of which we are having right now.

18 The hearings will provide a space for
19 residents to share their thoughts on the
20 redistricting process, a key component to creating
21 a map that best represents the people of Illinois.

22 At the end of the presentation, we
23 will display an e-mail address on the screen where
24 you can submit your ideas for consideration.

1 The Committee is also accepting
2 written testimony or documentation today. So now
3 that we have covered the redistricting process,
4 let's take a look at the Census data that will be
5 used to draw new districts.

6 All of the maps you are going to see
7 are drawn by using Census Blocks, which is the
8 smallest level of geography the Census Bureau uses
9 to report population data.

10 As of the 2010 Census, the total
11 population of the State of Illinois is 12,830,632,
12 as compared to the state's 2000 total population
13 of 12,419,293, an increase of about 410,000
14 people.

15 The counties with the largest
16 population by percentage increase since 2000 are
17 Boone, Grundy, Kane, Kendall and Will Counties.

18 Demographically speaking, Illinois
19 has seen a lot of change over the past decade.
20 The white population has risen statewide by 0.6%
21 to 8,167,753.

22 Illinois' African American population
23 has fallen statewide by .6% to 1,832,924.

24 Illinois' Hispanic population, though, has risen

1 Statewide by 32.5% to a total of 2,027,578. And,
2 finally, Illinois' Asian population has also risen
3 statewide by 38.6% to 580,586.

4 The City of Chicago has undergone
5 significant changes in population in the past
6 decade. According to the Census Bureau, in 2000
7 Chicago had a total of 2,897,550 residents. In
8 2010, that number decreased to 2,695,598. That is
9 a total loss of 201,952 residents.

10 Though some areas of CHicago had
11 greater population decreases than others, overall
12 the shift was citywide. Population seems to have
13 moved to surrounding suburbs, which experienced
14 significant increases.

15 In 2000, the area's African-American
16 population was 1,053,934. In the last 10 years
17 the area's population decreased to 872,286.

18 The causes for this decrease in
19 population vary from neighborhood to neighborhood,
20 but there have been significant increases in the
21 African-American population in surrounding
22 suburban areas. The Hispanic population in
23 Chicago in 2000 was 753,704, which has risen to
24 778,862 as of the 2010 Census.

1 The Hispanic population increased
2 throughout the state, making Hispanics the largest
3 minority group in Illinois.

4 Chicago's Asian population in 2000
5 was 124,494, and has risen in 2010 to 144,903,
6 representing a 16.4% increase in the city compared
7 to an increase of 38.26% statewide.

8 Thank you very much for attending
9 today's hearing and sharing your thoughts and
10 opinions with us.

11 If you have any comments, you can
12 e-mail us at ILRedistricting@gmail.com or visit
13 our website, www.ilhousedems.com/redistricting,
14 for more information. Thank you.

15 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Thank you very much,
16 Travis.

17 Let me just say for the record that
18 we have been joined by the Alderman Elect of the
19 36th Ward Nicolas Sposato. He has left some
20 written testimony for us. I think his major
21 interest is in transparency. He applauds us for
22 the hearings that we are having, and he seems to
23 be making a commitment to make sure the same thing
24 happens when we meet with the City Council redraws

1 boundaries at the aldermanic and ward committee
2 level. Also Alderman Ray Suarez is also here.

3 Our first panel will consist of C.W.
4 Chan and Esther Wong of the Coalition for a Better
5 Chinese-American Community. Ami Gandhi and Sung
6 Yeon Choi-Morrow from the Asian-American Institute
7 and I believe with them also is Lakshmi
8 Lakshmanan, I can't read the last name; but if you
9 could come forward to the table now, that would be
10 great.

11 If you would confine your testimony
12 to be between three and four minutes, that would
13 be very helpful.

14 Again, if you have written testimony,
15 summarize it. We have just been joined by
16 representative Joe Lyons; and if you could be kind
17 enough to spell your name, we have a Court
18 reporter. It is important that we get it right.

19 Mr. Chan, do you want to begin, or
20 Ms. Wong?

21 MR. CHAN: Thank you, Madam chairman. My
22 name is C.W. Chan and thank you for the
23 opportunity to testify, and I have a witness
24 statement. I will attempt to summarize it, and I

1 hope everybody has a copy of that.

2 My name is C.W. Chan. I am the
3 Chairperson for the Coalition for a Better Chinese
4 American Community. CBCAC was formed ten years
5 ago as a coalition of major service organizations
6 in the Chinese American community in Chicago to
7 spearhead the 2001 redistricting campaign to have
8 Chinatown drawn in a single district.

9 CBCAC has advocated for the community
10 on various issues and encouraged civic
11 participation toward building an informed and
12 engaged citizenry.

13 In the past decade, CBCAC succeeded
14 in more than tripling the number of registered
15 Chinese-American voters in the south side
16 Chinatown neighborhood. Our last redistricting
17 endeavor was not as successful.

18 The 2001 redistricting resulted in
19 Chinatown being split into three Congressional
20 districts, three State Senate districts, four
21 State Representative districts and three city
22 wards, with still some more Chinese residents in
23 the surrounding peripheral areas.

24 There were convincing documentation

1 of neglect and unmet needs as a result of the
2 split, and the Chinatown situation has since
3 become a textbook case illustrating the inequity
4 of the last redistricting and its devastating
5 impacts on language minority communities. Here we
6 are in the middle of another round of
7 redistricting.

8 The community's resolve to be in a
9 single district has not diminished, but has become
10 ever stronger.

11 More than a year ago, CBCAC began
12 mobilizing the community to participate in the
13 2010 census. We testified during the debate on
14 the process of redistricting in early 2010.

15 It was heart-warming for this
16 community to learn that during the debates on the
17 redistricting reform and the fair-map proposal,
18 and later on the protection of racial and language
19 minorities with less than a voting age majority as
20 part of the Voting Rights Act of Illinois 2011,
21 the plight of Chinatown as a victim of the last
22 redistricting was cited repeatedly by main-stream
23 media and elected officials. All the previous
24 activities have led us to point, the moment that

1 neighborhoods of Armor Square and Bridgeport had a
2 33% increase in the Asian population from 15,603
3 to 20,759, when taking into account the McKinley
4 Park and Brighton Park neighborhoods to the west
5 and the Near South and Douglas neighborhoods to
6 the east, the percentage increase became 55% from
7 19,990 to 31,072.

8 The recently passed Voting Right Act
9 of Illinois states that such language minority
10 communities like Chinatown should be protected in
11 the redistricting process to enable them to form a
12 "Cross-over,", "Coalition" and/or "Influence"
13 district.

14 I also would like to take this
15 opportunity to thank our lawmakers on the panel
16 today for the passage of this legislation.
17 Together with my testimony, I am presenting to you
18 a document, "The Greater Chinatown Community Area
19 Profile."

20 It provides boundaries of a community
21 area with a population of 89,632 and a 30% or
22 27,371 Asian-Americans, an area slightly
23 oddly-shaped due to natural boundaries, but
24 nevertheless is compact and contiguous; an area

1 that should be kept intact in a single district.

2 The document also provided detailed
3 information of the community to show that
4 language, culture, commerce, and social, civic and
5 educational institutions are all interwoven
6 together, forming a very district "Community of
7 Interest" a point that will be further illustrated
8 by my colleagues from CBCAC organizations who are
9 also testifying today.

10 We urge you to incorporate our
11 "Greater Chinatown Community Area" into your
12 redistricting plan.

13 We also request that opportunity be
14 provided for community input again before the
15 final map becomes law.

16 Once again thank you for the
17 opportunity to testify before this Committee.

18 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Thank you very much,
19 Mr. Chan. And before we take questions I think we
20 will hear from the other members of the panel.

21 We do appreciate your testimony and
22 we appreciate your support for passage of said
23 Bill 3976, the Illinois Voting Rights Act. We
24 will next hear from Esther Wong who is also with

1 the same organization, Coalition for a Better
2 Chinese-American Community. Ms. Wong.

3 MS. WONG: Good Morning. My name is
4 Esther Wong, and I am the Executive Director.

5 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Could you spell your
6 name for the court reporter.

7 MS. WONG: Esther W-o-n-g Wong.
8 I am the Executive Director of the Chinese
9 American Service League, a social service
10 organization that has been serving the Chinese
11 community in Chicago for over 30 years.

12 I would like to thank the committee
13 for holding these important hearings to gather
14 community input for the redistricting process.

15 The Chinese-American Service League
16 is also part of the Coalition for a Better
17 Chinese-American Community, which has been working
18 on the redistricting issue and community
19 empowerment in general for over a decade.

20 I am a resident of Chinatown and live
21 less than a block away from my agency's offices.
22 My organization, the Chinese-American Service
23 League, founded in 1978, is the largest and most
24 comprehensive social service agency in the Midwest

1 dedicated to serving the needs of Chinese
2 Americans.

3 Housed in the Kam L. Liu Building,
4 with over 300 multilingual and multicultural
5 professional and support staff, CASL's \$11.4
6 million budget supports programming that mainly
7 serves newly-arrived immigrants who often do not
8 have formal education, possess few transferable
9 job skills, and require culturally appropriate
10 services in their native language.

11 Our agency's programs - in child
12 education and development, employment services,
13 counseling and social services, health, elderly
14 services and more - reach more than 17,000 clients
15 annually.

16 Our clients live primarily in the
17 Chinatown-Armour Square, Bridgeport, McKinley Park
18 and Brighton Park areas of Chicago, although we
19 have also included a portion of the South Loop in
20 our Community Area because there is a significant
21 number of Chinese residents who are our clients
22 living at The Oaks Dearborn Park Elderly Homes.

23 The attached map showing the location
24 of our staff, clients, and part-time homemakers

1 along with the Pui Tak Center's ESL students is a
2 compelling document that is a strong argument for
3 keeping this area, which we have designated the
4 Greater Chinatown Community Area, as part of a
5 single district in the redistricting process.

6 While CASL is currently located in
7 the Illinois 5th House District, CASL clients are
8 now spread over a total of five state
9 representative districts, including the 5th, 6th,
10 2nd, 9th and 1st.

11 The case is the same with other
12 service organizations in the community including
13 Pui Tak Center, which enrolls almost 1000 ESL
14 students in its classes every semester.

15 Henry Booth House, a community-based
16 social service agency on the Eastern edge of the
17 Community Area, estimates that its clientele is
18 currently 60% Asian.

19 All of these organizations receive
20 some state funding, so the outcome of state
21 redistricting will undeniably have an impact on
22 how well we are able to serve our clients and
23 community.

24 The impact of redistricting in 2001

1 has been very detrimental to our community and in
2 my testimony today, I would like to share two
3 examples with you.

4 The first negative impact is that
5 Chinatown residents are often confused about who
6 their elected representative are.

7 As you know, in addition to being
8 spread over five state representative districts,
9 Chinatown residents are also split between three
10 state senate districts, four city wards, and three
11 Congressional districts.

12 Whenever we try to involve our staff
13 and clients in civic engagement or advocacy, it
14 can be extremely challenging.

15 Do we have them call one state
16 representative whose district includes only a
17 small proportion of our population, do we have
18 them call five?

19 Do we have them figure out who their
20 state representatives or senators are if, for
21 example, north of the 25th street and Lowe
22 intersection you are in the 9th state
23 representative district but on the southwest side
24 of that intersection you are in the 2nd district

1 and on the southeast side of that intersection,
2 you are in the 6th district.

3 This can be very confusing even for
4 our highly competent, multilingual staff, so you
5 can imagine how much more frustrating it can be
6 for our clients.

7 Often despite our best efforts to
8 encourage civic engagement, having so many elected
9 officials is confusing and frustrating for those
10 new to the country and discourages them from being
11 involved, active citizens.

12 The second negative impact of being
13 split in to so many districts is that our elected
14 officials who have relatively small numbers of
15 Chinese residents in their districts are not
16 necessarily responsive to the community's needs.

17 We get overlooked for capital
18 funding, and we have faced decades-long delays on
19 projects like the community field house that was
20 promised more than 40 years ago.

21 Furthermore, we have been struggling
22 with a growing community that does not have a
23 progress on a couple of Chinatown projects to
24 replace the field house and to replace our

1 severely overcrowded and outdated branch library,
2 but none of our state legislators have been able
3 to secure any state funds for these projects.

4 The Greater Chinatown Community Area
5 is a vibrant and cohesive community. Its
6 interests are not served by being split into
7 multiple districts as it is currently. I ask that
8 the committee please respect our request to be
9 mapped into a single district. Thank you.

10 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Thank you, Ms. Wong.
11 We will now hear from three representatives of the
12 Asian American Institute. I think the first on my
13 list seems to be Ami Ganhdi. Once again spell
14 your name for the court reporter and be brief.

15 MS. GANDHI: Thank you for the opportunity
16 to speak today. My name is Ami Gandhi A-m-i
17 G-a-n-d-h-i.

18 I am the legal director of the Asian
19 American Institute, a non-profit, non-partisan
20 organization located in Chicago, Illinois whose
21 mission is to empower the Asian-American community
22 through advocacy, research, education and
23 coalition-building.

24 AAI's programs include legal

1 advocacy, community organizing, and leadership
2 development.

3 AAI is a member of the national
4 Asian-American Center for Advancing Justice, whose
5 other members include Asian-American Justice
6 Center in Washington D.C., Asian Law Caucus in
7 San Francisco, and Asian Pacific American Legal
8 Center in Los Angeles.

9 2011 redistricting will critically
10 affect people's day-to-day lives because
11 redistricting helps determine who can vote, who
12 can run for office, and who can win in a given
13 district.

14 When minorities are distributed
15 fairly throughout districts, they have a fair
16 chance to influence the outcome of elections so
17 that representative will be responsive to their
18 needs.

19 But historically in Illinois,
20 minorities' voting rights have been diluted by
21 unfair and illegal practices such as cracking or
22 packing.

23 For many years, AAI has been
24 working with the Asian-American community at large

1 to unite our neighborhoods into single districts
2 and prevent further vote dilution as a result of
3 redistricting. We work in coalition with other
4 minority groups, and reform groups, including
5 Coalition for a Better Chinese American Community
6 (CBCAC), Mexican American Legal Defense and
7 Educational Fund (MALDEF), Illinois Campaign for
8 Accountable Redistricting/Draw the Line Illinois
9 (ICAR), and United Congress of Community and
10 Religious Organizations (UCCRO).

11 In coalition with concerned community
12 leaders, AAI aims to make a positive impact on the
13 redistricting process.

14 In today's testimony, we describe the
15 legal protections of Asian-American voting rights,
16 current demographics of Asian-Americans in
17 Illinois, details about one of the areas of
18 concern, the greater West Ridge area and portions
19 of nearby suburbs on the north side of Chicago,
20 and the need for transparency throughout the
21 redistricting process.

22 Under federal and state law,
23 Asian-Americans have the right to have votes that
24 count.

1 We are deeply concerned about having an equal
2 opportunity to participate in the political
3 process and the ability to elect representatives
4 of our choice.

5 Many community leaders and
6 organizations are testifying today with details
7 about our rising population and the devastating
8 harm that we have experienced as a result of past
9 fragmentation.

10 Section 2 of the federal Voting
11 Rights Act prohibits any voting practice or
12 procedure that results in the denial or
13 abridgement of a person's right to vote based on
14 race, color, or minority language status.
15 Specifically, the federal Voting Rights Act
16 prohibits laws or practices that deny minority
17 voters an equal opportunity to participate in the
18 political process and to elect candidates of their
19 choice.

20 The recently enacted Illinois Voting
21 Rights Act provides additional protections for
22 racial and language minorities.

23 In addition to reiterating the
24 federal Voting Rights Act, the new law also

1 required that the Illinois General Assembly draw
2 "cross-over districts," where the minority is
3 potentially large enough to elect the candidate of
4 its choice with help from voters outside the
5 minority; "coalition districts," where more than
6 one minority group could form a coalition to elect
7 the candidate of their choice; and "influence
8 districts," where a minority can influence an
9 election outcome even if its preferred candidate
10 cannot be elected.

11 The Asian-American community is
12 deeply concerned about having an equal opportunity
13 to participate in the political process and the
14 ability to elect representative of our choice.

15 During hearings about redistricting
16 reform in 2009 and 2010, AAI testified repeatedly
17 about the rising numbers of residents and the
18 corresponding fragmentation in the Greater
19 Chinatown and Greater West Ridge neighborhoods in
20 Chicago, as well as other compact communities in
21 Illinois whose members have common ground in terms
22 of history, ethnicity, language and social
23 concerns.

24 When trying to voice these concerns,

1 neighborhood residents often have to go to two,
2 three, or more legislators, who might not all
3 agree with each other or who do not take
4 Asian-Americans seriously because the current
5 district lines dilute the community's vote.

6 The Coalition for a Better Chinese
7 American Community, Indo-American Center, Asian
8 Broadcasting Network, Korean American Community
9 Services, Islamic Circle of North American, South
10 Asian-Americans, and other community leaders and
11 organizations are testifying today with details
12 about our rising population and the devastating
13 harm that we face as a result of unfair vote
14 dilution. The fair representation of our
15 community is a crucial step in having our unique
16 needs effectively addressed.

17 During 2011 redistricting, this
18 committee and the Illinois General Assembly must
19 protect the functional opportunity of racial and
20 language minorities to elect the candidates of
21 their choice; guard against packing, cracking, and
22 other forms of unfair vote dilution; and keep
23 cohesive communities of interest united when
24 drawing district lines by respecting boundaries

1 defined by the communities themselves.

2 AAI and its allies plan to provide
3 such community boundaries soon; we are in the
4 process of obtaining input from the community
5 leaders and organizations in these areas, as it is
6 important for us to consult the people who live,
7 work, and serve residents in those areas.

8 Today, we present you with updated
9 Census and demographic information that
10 demonstrates that Asian-Americans are a rapidly
11 growing population whose voting rights must be
12 respected during 2011 redistricting.

13 Since 2000, the Asian-American
14 population in Illinois has grown by 39%, and we
15 have been one of the fastest-growing populations
16 in the state, while most other races have seen an
17 overall decline.

18 Asian-Americans represent almost 5%
19 of the state's population, and in certain areas,
20 the concentration is much higher.

21 In areas such as Greater Chinatown,
22 Greater West Ridge (including portions of West
23 Ridge, Devon Avenue, West Rogers Park, North Park,
24 Albany Park and other neighborhoods), and portions

1 of suburban Cook County, Asian-Americans make up
2 over 25% of the population; in DuPage County,
3 Asians are 10% of the population.

4 Twelve counties in Illinois
5 experienced 100% or more Asian population growth
6 since 2000.

7 Even though Chicago's population
8 decreased by nearly 7% since 2000, its Asian
9 population increased by approximately 17%. And as
10 discussed further below in Section IV, in certain
11 geographic areas of concern to our community,
12 Asian populations have grown significantly even
13 though the population in those areas went down.

14 Locally and nationally, Asian and
15 Latino populations have grown considerably, in
16 part because of relatively higher levels of
17 immigration.

18 Nationwide, between 2000 and 2010,
19 the population of those who identify as Asian
20 alone grew faster than any other major race group.

21 Newly naturalized Americans,
22 specifically Asians and Latinos, make up an
23 increasingly large portion of the electorate -
24 nationwide and in Illinois.

1 AAI and its many community partners
2 have worked to increase the civic engagement of
3 Asian-Americans in the Chicago area through
4 projects such as Census outreach, non-partisan
5 voter education and voter turnout, and
6 redistricting advocacy.

7 AAI's community partners include
8 ethnic-specific and neighborhood-specific
9 organizations throughout the CHicago area, and we
10 collaborate on civic engagement efforts with
11 groups such as Alliance of Filipinos for Immigrant
12 Rights and Empowerment, Apna Ghar, Cambodian
13 Association of Illinois, Asian Broadcasting
14 zNetwork, Coalition for a Better Chinese American
15 Community, Chinese Mexican Service League, Chinese
16 Mutual Aid Association, Council of Islamic
17 Organizations of Greater Chicago, Hamdard Center,
18 Islamic Circle of North America, Indo-American
19 Center, Muslim Women's Resource Center, Korean
20 American Community Services, Korean American
21 Resource and Cultural Center, Korean American
22 Women in Need, Lao American Organization of Elgin,
23 Metro Asian Family Services, Pui Tak Center, South
24 Asian-American Policy and Research Institute,

1 Southeast Asia Center, Vietnamese Association of
2 Illinois, and Vietnamese Senior Association of
3 Chicago. Asian-Americans are now nearly 5% of the
4 state's population, and Asian-Americans have
5 assumed a growing role as leaders in the state's
6 business, educational, and community
7 organizations, but as Asian-American has still
8 never been elected to the Illinois General
9 Assembly or any statewide office.

10 Over 100 Asian-Americans in Cook and
11 DuPage Counties have run for elected offices,
12 including federal, state, and local positions,
13 with the majority of these candidates running for
14 office in the past 10 years.

15 Yet since 2000, over 75% of these
16 Asian-American candidates have lost, and all
17 Asian-American candidates for the Illinois General
18 Assembly or statewide office have lost.

19 Contributing to the problem of Asian-Americans not
20 having the full and fair opportunity to elect
21 candidates of their choice, redistricting in
22 Illinois has fragmented Asian-American
23 neighborhoods and diluted the community's vote.

24 After the 2000 Census, five Illinois Senate

1 districts were over 10% Asian American; yet after
2 the lines were redrawn in 2001, only two Senate
3 districts were over 10% Asian-American.

4 Based on the current district lines
5 and recently released 2010 Census data, 16 House
6 districts and 10 Senate Districts are over 10%
7 Asian-American.

8 Similarly, at the Congressional
9 level, four Congressional districts were over 7%
10 Asian-American after the 2000 Census, but after
11 2001 redistricting, only two districts remained
12 over 7%. The most recent Census shows that there
13 are now 5 districts that are over 7%.

14 The Asian-American population in the
15 northwest suburbs is booming, and it is now over
16 12% of the population there.

17 For example, in Hoffman Estates,
18 Asian-Americans make up 22.7% of the population,
19 and in Schaumburg, Asian-Americans make up 19.8%
20 of the population.

21 There are similarly large
22 Asian-American communities in South Barrington,
23 Streamwood, Hanover Park, Buffalo Grove, and other
24 places in close proximity.

1 Despite this fact, Asian-Americans in
2 these areas are divided into at least three
3 congressional districts - Congressional Districts
4 6,8, and 10 - thus diluting their electoral
5 strength.

6 Clearly, Asian-Americans are an
7 important stakeholder in this year's redistricting
8 process at the state and congressional levels.

9 You are all by now familiar with the
10 example of the Greater Chinatown area in Chicago,
11 a cohesive community that has experienced unfair
12 fragmentation.

13 We are also here, however, to bring
14 your attention to several other compact
15 Asian-American communities whose residents have
16 common ground in terms of history, ethnicity,
17 language, and social concerns and who should be
18 kept together in single districts during
19 redistricting.

20 One example is the Greater West Ridge
21 area (including portions of West Ridge, Devon
22 Avenue, West Rogers Park, North Park, Albany Park
23 and other Chicago neighborhoods) and nearby
24 portions of suburban Cook County, including

1 portions of Skokie, Morton Grove, Des Plaines, and
2 Niles.

3 As can be seen on map attached to
4 this testimony, not only is there a high
5 concentration of Asian-Americans in these areas,
6 but there is also a plethora of institutions in
7 the area that are vital to our community members,
8 including non-profit organizations; religious
9 institutions, schools, and ethnic media, retail
10 and commercial outlets.

11 AAI is in the process of obtaining
12 input from community leaders and organizations in
13 these areas, as well as analyzing data about these
14 areas, as it is important for us to consult the
15 people who live, work, and serve community members
16 in those areas.

17 We intend to present updated maps in
18 the near future that set forth boundaries of
19 community areas that should be kept within single
20 districts during the redistricting process.

21 As shown by recently released Census
22 data, the districts in this area (namely, Illinois
23 House Districts 15, 16, 17 and 57 and Illinois
24 Senate Districts 8, 9 and 29) all faced loss of

1 population or their population stayed the same
2 between 2000 and 2010.

3 However, each of these same areas
4 experienced significant growth of Asian
5 population, ranging from 10% to 32% growth.

6 This demographic trend points to the
7 need to protect the voting rights of these
8 Asian-Americans and consider their input when
9 redrawing these lines.

10 The residents in the areas
11 represented on the Map have common ground not just
12 in terms of race, but also in terms of history,
13 ethnicity, language and social issues.

14 Most of the Asian-Americans in this
15 area are Asian, Indian, Korean, or Filipino.
16 There are also clusters of Pakistani, Chinese,
17 Vietnamese and other Asian-American residents in
18 these areas.

19 Languages spoken in the area include
20 Hindi, Urdu, Gujarati, Punjabi, Malayalam,
21 Bengali, Telegu, Nepali, Tagalog, Korean, Chinese,
22 Vietnamese and Cambodian.

23 Even though there is a diversity
24 within these communities, Asian-Americans are a

1 cohesive group that share many common concerns,
2 such as the need for linguistically and culturally
3 appropriate social services, as well as concerns
4 about education, affirmative action, immigration,
5 discrimination, hate crimes, and racial profiling.

6 Residents of this particular area of
7 Chicago and suburban Cook County face similar
8 social problems, including access to public
9 transportation; low income; and limited English
10 proficiency and linguistic isolation.

11 People in this area also have other
12 unique concerns that unite them, including
13 concerns about small, minority-owned businesses;
14 commercial corridors and business development;
15 cultural diversity and demographic change;
16 residential development and public spaces;
17 government services; crime and education.

18 This area is a gateway for many
19 immigrants and new citizens who are in the process
20 of adjusting to the United States.

21 Growing numbers of Asian-American
22 children and families in these areas have unique
23 concerns that need to be addressed effectively by
24 the elected officials who represent them.

1 Just as one example, the Village of
2 Skokie has reported that approximately 56% of
3 their public school students speak a language
4 other than English at home, and of these
5 languages, the largest categories are Urdu or
6 Spanish (between 2004 and 2010, Urdu and Spanish
7 have gone back and forth as the first and second
8 top languages spoken at home by Skokie students,
9 other than English).

10 Significant numbers of Skokie
11 students also speak other Asian languages at home,
12 including Tagalog, Korean, Gujarati, Arabic,
13 Malayalam, Vietnamese and Cantonese.

14 In the areas of Skokie, Morton Grove,
15 Niles, and Lincolnwood, there are 11 school
16 districts where Asians make up over 25% of the
17 enrollment.

18 In two of these 11 school districts,
19 Asian enrollment is higher than the enrollment of
20 any other race.

21 In nearly all of these 11 school
22 districts, over 20% of the schools's students have
23 limited English proficiency.

24 Thus, a significant portion of

1 residents in this area share the common need for
2 linguistically appropriate education and social
3 services, and this requires effective
4 representation by a legislator who truly feels
5 accountable to this unique community.

6 As another example, Asian-Americans
7 in the West Ridge and Albany Park neighborhoods
8 constitute a cohesive community with similar
9 social issues and interests, as many of them are
10 recent immigrants who have working-class
11 lifestyles.

12 This community contains many
13 Asian-Americans of Filipino, Korean, Indian,
14 Vietnamese and Pakistani backgrounds.

15 Many of Filipino and South Asian
16 residents in both of the West Ridge neighborhood
17 and Albany Park neighborhood feel strong
18 connections to each other, particularly because of
19 the social service institutions, religious
20 institutions and schools, ethnic media outlets,
21 and retail outlets that serve residents in West
22 Ridge and Albany Park.

23 This, it is natural that over the
24 past several years, there have been pan-Asian

1 coalitions formed with members of these
2 communities to work on civic engagement and voter
3 participation programs.

4 For example, for the 2010 Census,
5 organizations in Albany Park and West Ridge, among
6 others, came together to conduct Census outreach
7 in 10 different languages, making it the most
8 accessible Census campaign in history for the
9 local Asian-American population.

10 For the 2011 mayoral election in
11 Chicago, many of the same Asian-American
12 organizations came together to educate voters in
13 Albany Park and West Ridge, and many of the
14 residents in these neighborhoods united at the
15 first ever Asian-American Mayoral Candidates'
16 Forum.

17 Over 1000 Asian-American Chicagoans
18 attended this forum to hear what the candidates
19 had to say about issues that mattered to their
20 community such as public safety, public education,
21 funding for immigrant integration social services,
22 and support for small businesses.

23 Despite all of these commonalities
24 and connections between West Ridge and Albany

1 Park, this contiguous area is currently split into
2 many different Illinois House districts and
3 Illinois Senate districts.

4 AAI will soon be providing additional
5 maps and analysis to detail this fragmentation.
6 The Asian-Americans in this area identify as one
7 unified community of interest and will be better
8 represented when they are not fragmented into
9 multiple districts.

10 In order for there to be meaningful
11 transparency and consideration of public input
12 during redistricting, the General Assembly should
13 hold public hearings after maps are drafted but
14 before they are finalized; make draft maps
15 available for review by community groups as soon
16 as possible, with reasonable time for them to
17 review the proposals; and give serious
18 consideration to maps and comments from the
19 public, especially community groups who are
20 familiar with the needs of the neighborhoods at
21 stake.

22 Those drawing the maps cannot
23 legitimately keep in mind the needs of communities
24 unless they hear first-hand from the public both

1 before and after coming up with draft maps.

2 The public must also have prompt
3 access to redistricting data, draft maps and
4 hearing transcripts and recordings, in order to
5 give useful information on where district lines
6 should be drawn.

7 Asian-Americans gave input during the
8 2001 redistricting process, but our communities
9 were still further splintered, which points to the
10 need for greater consideration of public input.

11 Asian-American Institute urges the
12 Committee and other members of the General
13 Assembly to remain mindful of the rights of
14 Asian-Americans and other minority communities in
15 Illinois.

16 The Asian-American community has
17 faced egregious vote dilution as a result of past
18 redistricting. We urge you to ensure that this
19 unfortunate history is not repeated.

20 Many of community members and allies
21 are here today to express that Asian-Americans'
22 input should be meaningfully considered during the
23 redistricting process. AAI would be glad to
24 provide additional information or analysis upon

1 request. Thank you.

2 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Thank you very much
3 and now we have Lakshmi Lakshmanan. Please spell
4 your name for the court reporter.

5 MS. LAKSHMANAN: Sure, L-a-k-s-h-m-i
6 L-a-k-s-h-m-a-n-a-n.

7 First of all, thank you all for
8 allowing me the opportunity to speak to you.

9 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: You are also from the
10 Asian-American Institute?

11 MS. LAKSHMANAN: That is correct, I am also
12 from the Indo-American Center, but we do work with
13 the Asian-American Institute.

14 First of all, thank you all for
15 allowing us this opportunity to speak to you.

16 My name is Lakshmi Lakshmanan, and I
17 a private practice immigration attorney and I am
18 also the part-time managing attorney of the
19 immigration services provided at the Indo-American
20 Center.

21 The Indo-American Center is a Chicago
22 Based non-profit organization working in Chicago's
23 West Ridge community to assist South Asian
24 immigrants as they adjust to American society.

1 The Center is one of the largest and
2 well-established organizations serving the South
3 Asian community in the Chicagoland area.

4 The Center's mission is to promote
5 the well being of South Asian immigrants through
6 services that facilitate their adjustment,
7 integration and friendship with the wider society,
8 nurturing their sense of community, and fostering
9 appreciation for their heritage and culture.

10 In accordance with this mission, the
11 Center operates seven main programs to offer a
12 full range of community support, including
13 Citizenship and Immigration Services, Public
14 Benefits Assistance, an Adult Literacy Program, a
15 Youth Development Program, Civics and American
16 History courses, Computer courses and a Senior's
17 Milan Program.

18 Through my work at the Indo-American
19 Center I see first-hand the rapidly growing South
20 Asian population and the need for services.

21 When I say South Asians, I am
22 referring to a people of Indian, Pakistani,
23 Bangladeshi, Nepali, Sri Lankan, and Bhutanese
24 descent.

1 I am certain that other sister
2 organizations who also serve the South Asian
3 community, such as Hamdard Center, Apna Ghar,
4 Muslim Women's Resource Center, can attest to the
5 growth in our community in Rogers Park, West Ridge
6 and Albany Park area.

7 Furthermore, many of our religious
8 and educational institutions, social service
9 organizations and many small and large businesses
10 are located in this area.

11 The South Asian population has its
12 own unique social needs related to the
13 assimilation in America, raising children in two
14 cultures, learning to communicate in English and
15 understanding and navigating the immigration
16 process.

17 According to the Census of 2010,
18 Illinois' Asian population was the fastest growing
19 in the state, swelling in the collar counties.
20 Yet despite our growing population, there is not
21 even one Asian-American publicly elected state
22 official that reflects this dramatic shift.
23 District lines have a real impact on whether we as
24 minorities can participate in government and make

1 a positive difference in our communities.

2 There is cohesiveness with the South
3 Asian and the Asian-American community at large.
4 We come from different countries, but we share
5 many cultural and social similarities.

6 For that reason, the Asian-American
7 Institute has sought the input of my community in
8 various projects relating to civic engagements
9 like Census outreach, voter education and
10 redistricting advocacy.

11 As the South Asian population is
12 growing, it is important that the population be
13 grouped together so that we can elect candidates
14 who represent our community, can better serve the
15 needs of our community and we, as South Asians,
16 collectively have a strong voice.

17 I ask the committee members to ensure
18 that the South Asian population in Rogers Park,
19 West Ridge, and Albany Park be kept within one
20 district during the state's redistricting process.
21 We urge you to show the community the General
22 Assembly's draft maps.

23 We appreciate the chance to be heard
24 today, but we also request you to give meaningful

1 consideration to our input after we can review the
2 legislature's draft maps.

3 We are working with Asian-American
4 Institute to create maps with specific boundaries,
5 and we will submit those to you soon.

6 Thank you.

7 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Thank you very much,
8 and now there is an opportunity for questions from
9 the committee.

10 Representative Fortner.

11 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Thank you, Madam
12 Chair. I have a number of questions and thank you
13 all for your testimony.

14 It's good to see you all here and
15 providing a voice for your communities.

16 Let me start with a question for
17 Mr. Chan, if there is a case where one has a
18 choice between majority-minority districts that
19 collect a candidate of that minority's choice as
20 opposed to cross-over coalition or influence
21 districts, should the creation of the
22 majority-minority districts take precedence?

23 MR. CHAN: That is an issue that we also
24 addresses, number one, because we have a very

1 distinct community; and our number one request is
2 we want to work out the outcome issue together,
3 but at the same time earlier in my presentation
4 also make sure that in our attempt to put ourself
5 in the same district.

6 We also in collaboration and in
7 consultation with our surrounding community to
8 make sure that this is a win-win situation.

9 So as far your question our priority
10 No. 1 is that we keep our community intact, and we
11 are still in the process of consultation and
12 collaboration with other community group including
13 Latino Community, African-American Community; and
14 the process is evolving, but we have demonstrated
15 that we respected each other's aspiration in the
16 process, and we will come to some kind of a common
17 census on that.

18 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: But just to
19 clarify then, in your discussions with the other
20 minority communities in and around your area, do
21 you think that the goals of trying to promote
22 influence, crossover coalition districts, should
23 that take precedence if it would otherwise impact
24 the creation of majority-minority districts that

1 collect candidates of choice?

2 MR. CHAN: Well, I would answer at this
3 point because of our past experience of not, as
4 testified by my colleague Esther Wong, we were not
5 able to even identify which will be our primary
6 one to respond to. So that would be our No. 1
7 priority that the community being kept intact.

8 Now, whether it will be a
9 majority-minority district or coalition or all of
10 the above, some of the above, that is an evolving
11 process that I indicated that we are working on;
12 but issue No. 1 is we realized from our past
13 experience that that was very different of being
14 split into multiple districts, and we want that
15 one to be dealt with first.

16 MS. LAKSHMANAN: I would like to chime in
17 as well, we have been working together.

18 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: I was going to ask
19 you similar questions. If I can let him finish
20 and I will be happy to address you.

21 MS. LAKSHMANAN: Thank you.

22 MR. CHAN: So that is the process No. 1,
23 and then we will address whether our greater China
24 community area should be -- how should that be

1 absolved into a larger district, if the committee
2 area was close to 90 population where my
3 understanding the State representative district is
4 a little bit around 109,000.

5 So you have to be absolved into that,
6 and that is the process that we are studying right
7 now, in consultation with the neighbor to the east
8 and the neighbor to the West. And it is an
9 evolving process, but the principle is mutual
10 respect in the whole situation.

11 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: You described this
12 as an evolving process.

13 Can we expect that you will be
14 providing testimony at a later point where maybe
15 you come to some conclusion on these questions?

16 MR. CHAN: When we come to a conclusion, we
17 will welcome the opportunity.

18 As a matter of fact, we always look
19 for the opportunity to present to a law maker our
20 proposal.

21 We are also requesting as being
22 indicated by many people who have testified, we
23 would also like our proposal to be considered
24 first and then before the final map becomes law,

1 we also would like to have the opportunity to
2 participate in the process as well.

3 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Thanks.

4 Now, Ms. Lakshmanan, before I
5 interrupt you there, I would like to ask you the
6 question, a similar question.

7 MS. LAKSHMANAN: Thank you for the
8 question. Is it a similar question?

9 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: The question about
10 the priority of making majority-minority districts
11 that select a candidate of choice as opposed to
12 and how is their priority viewed compared to the
13 creation or promotion of coalition influence and
14 cross-over districts?

15 MS. LAKSHMANAN: As all of us have
16 mentioned here, we work closely in coalition
17 together with the Chinatown groups as well, and we
18 invested a tremendous energy and resources into
19 legal and demographic analysis, especially in the
20 south side of Chicago which has many different,
21 important minority communities there; and we
22 believe it will be possible to come to a win-win
23 situation.

24 You will notice that the Chinatown

1 proposal, the community area is not a full
2 district. It's an area within a district with the
3 full expectation that that community would be
4 grouped with other residents of other minority
5 backgrounds, and we do believe that it would be at
6 some point come to a win-win situation.

7 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Those other
8 minority backgrounds, would that might then be
9 grouped with a majority-minority district or a
10 different minority?

11 MS. LAKSHMANAN: That is part of what we
12 are still working on.

13 We are working toward and aspiring
14 towards a unity map proposal through the draw the
15 line Illinois Coalition through our collaboration
16 with MALDEF and United Congress.

17 We are working towards and have
18 currently drafts in the work of a unity proposal
19 that would especially in that part of Chicago
20 include Asians as well as other minorities.

21 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Not just in the
22 Chinatown area, but also in the West Ridge, Albany
23 Park area. It would be then your goal that you
24 wouldn't want to see the decrease in potential

1 majority-minority districts that select candidates
2 of choice simply to create an influence, cross
3 over or coalition district?

4 MS. LAKSHMANAN: Correct. We are cognizant
5 of the federal legal and other legal requirements
6 that protect Latinos on the north side of Chicago;
7 and even philosophically we are very committed to
8 protecting the voting rights of minorities and not
9 advancing our own proposals to the detrimental of
10 other minorities.

11 So we have worked in the detail with
12 groups such as MALDEF and United Congress for
13 example showing them our input and our suggested
14 neighborhood boundary lines for the north side of
15 Chicago.

16 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Similarly up on
17 the north side where we start reaching the point
18 where there other communities or typically other
19 redistricting principles early in the
20 presentation, community boundaries and other
21 natural features that one might be looking at?

22 Do you think that should there been
23 any priority given to the creation of districts
24 which are based on racial language minorities

1 under the Illinois Voting Rights Act as opposed to
2 other judicial redistricting principles?

3 MS. LAKSHMANAN: The principles of the
4 Illinois Voting Rights Act will be key in our
5 important tool to protect Asian-Americans in this
6 redistricting cycle; but we work on our mapping,
7 we certainly take into consideration other
8 minority populations, the need for
9 majority-minority district as well as natural
10 features such as rivers.

11 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Is it one of the
12 many features in your opinion that you would use
13 in consideration of drawing districts?

14 MS. LAKSHMANAN: We would prioritize what
15 is mandated by the Illinois constitution, the
16 federal Voting Rights Act and the Illinois Voting
17 Rights Act. That is what we prioritize.

18 But what we know from a practical
19 point of view that it's important for to us also
20 look at geographic features such as like rivers.
21 But in terms of our priority and what our
22 community is focused on, it would be the minority
23 voting rights protection that is outlined by
24 Federal and State law.

1 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Thank you.

2 MS. LAKSHMANAN: Thank you.

3 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Thank you very much.

4 If you have written testimony, please leave it
5 with the court reporter.

6 We very much appreciate your
7 testimony, and we look toward to any map offerings
8 you care to share; and if you do offer something,
9 they will be available on the website for everyone
10 to share with.

11 So thank you very much for being here
12 today. We really value what you have to say.

13 The next panel will represent some
14 geographical diversity.

15 But I think the points that people
16 are going to make will not be so dissimilar to
17 those we have already heard.

18 We are being joined by state
19 representative Ann Williams. The next panel is
20 Dennis Ryan representing Holy Cross Hospital, Tony
21 Shu who is the President of the Chinatown Chamber
22 of Commerce. He should have been with the last
23 panel, Jim Ginderske representing Neighbors for a
24 Healthy Rogers Park and John Kane from the

1 Brighton Park Neighborhood Counsel. If you will
2 all come forward.

3 Whichever of you would want to start,
4 please begin. Again, spell your name for the
5 court reporter. If you have written testimony,
6 don't read it, just summarize.

7 MR. RYAN: My name is Dennis Ryan R-y-a-n.
8 Good Morning. I am vice president of Holy Cross
9 Hospital.

10 Holy Cross is a hospital that is on
11 the southwest side of the City of Chicago. It is
12 sponsored by the Sisters of St. Casmir.

13 We are the only hospital in a very
14 large geographic area that is very densely
15 populated.

16 As a result of that, our emergency
17 room receives more ambulances than any other
18 hospitals in the State of Illinois, including Cook
19 County Stroger, which is a surprise to many
20 people.

21 In addition to that, we are the
22 closest hospital to Midway Airport and unless you
23 have the unfortunate situation which you are a
24 Level 1 trauma, you come to us. So, it's fairly

1 important that we are there.

2 About a third of the patients that we
3 see are either uninsured or under insured, which
4 means that about a third of our costs in terms of
5 giving care are uncompensated.

6 A little over two years ago Holy
7 Cross came very, very close to closure because of
8 the lack of compensation for care.

9 As a result of that over 1,000 jobs
10 that are good paying jobs would have been lost and
11 all the services that we provide which are
12 extremely important in an area where people don't
13 have options; and, as you know, in cardiac or
14 stroke care, minutes mean lives. So not to have
15 another hospital with densely populated areas that
16 is closer than four to five miles is a huge
17 distance in the City of Chicago.

18 When we came close to closure, the
19 reason I want to stress this point today, is the
20 Illinois legislature immediately took action to
21 make sure with the leadership of Chairman Barbara
22 Currie and with Representative Acevedo and many,
23 many people here.

24 There was emergency legislation

1 passed to keep the hospital opened to provide us
2 with funds that would help us to be able to
3 maintain services for the community that
4 desperately needs it. I will go over that in just
5 a second.

6 If that hadn't happened, it would
7 have left a tremendous deep hole that could not
8 have been filled.

9 So it shows how important it is to
10 have that sort of responsibility for the
11 legislature to act and how important districting
12 is.

13 The communities that we serve are
14 about half African-American and about half Latino.
15 Both communities in our area have some of lowest
16 health indexes and quality of life indexes in the
17 State of Illinois.

18 They have been devastated by
19 foreclosure, by unemployment, by recidivism, by
20 all sorts of issues that are indolic and
21 socio-economically under-resourced areas.

22 As a result of that we feel that it
23 is compellingly important that you consider not
24 just geographic area, that you don't try to

1 marginalize people who typically don't have a
2 voice and we are very, very grateful for the
3 assistance to serve where service is greatly
4 needed. In the past we hope to continue to do
5 that.

6 In your work it is going to be very
7 important in terms of making sure that people
8 aren't marginalized in terms of broken up roots
9 are under represented. Thank you very much.

10 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Thank you, Mr. Ryan.
11 We will hold questions until we hear from the rest
12 of the panel.

13 MR. SHU: Good morning, Madam Chair and
14 members of the Committee. My name is Tony Shu and
15 I testified before you this morning.

16 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Spell your name for
17 the court reporter.

18 MR. SHU: S-h-u. I testified before you
19 this morning in favor of keeping the Chinatown
20 community in a single district. I am an attorney
21 in private practice since 1980.

22 Most of my clients are primarily
23 immigrants from China, Hong Kong and Taiwan. I
24 have an office in the loop as well as in

1 Chinatown, I assist clients, their relatives and
2 friends to immigrate to this country legally, to
3 assist them in their purchase or sale of their
4 real estate and business.

5 I was elected President of the
6 Chinatown Chamber of Commerce in 2010. The
7 Chamber was founded in 1983 and currently has 250
8 business members in the "Greater Chinatown
9 Community Area" which includes Armour Square,
10 Bridgeport, Near South, McKinley Park, Brighton
11 Park and Douglas districts.

12 We have made Chinatown a destination
13 not only for local residents, but for tourists
14 from other parts of the country and overseas.
15 Most of our members are small businesses engaged
16 in the commercial, industrial and service
17 industries.

18 They are restaurants, bakeries, gift
19 shops, grocery retailers and wholesalers, banks,
20 real estate developers, and professional service
21 providers such as attorneys, accountants, doctors,
22 insurance agents and financial advisors.

23 It is one of the goals of the Chamber
24 memberships to provide services and the sale of

1 goods not just to our neighbors but to residents
2 outside of the Greater Chinatown Community Area.

3 Every year we host the nationally
4 known Dragon Boat Race for Literacy on the Chicago
5 River along Ping Tom Park, Summer Fair in
6 Chinatown Square and Lunar New Year Parade on
7 Wentworth Avenue.

8 These festivities attract tens of
9 thousand of visitors to the Greater Chinatown
10 Community Area making us a vital and prosperous
11 community. Our community directly affects and
12 benefit individuals well beyond the Chinatown
13 area.

14 To sustain a vibrant community like
15 ours requires careful and visionary planning and
16 development by our elected officials, community
17 leaders and residents.

18 During these difficult economic
19 times, the allocation of scarce resources and
20 public service is critical in the survival and
21 continued success of our community.

22 Keeping Chinatown together in a
23 single district makes economic and political
24 sense.

1 In January this year, President Hu
2 Jintao of the Peoples' Republic of China visited
3 Chicago stating we are the most China-friendly
4 city in the United States.

5 He chose Chicago as the only city to
6 visit outside of Washington D.C. We anticipated a
7 surge in commercial activities in the new future
8 from business investments from China as a result
9 of this endorsement.

10 The Greater Chinatown Community Area
11 and indeed our city must be ready for it. I urge
12 you to support our Greater Chinatown Community
13 Area into a single district.

14 I thank you for the opportunity to
15 testify before this committee. Thank you.

16 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Thank you very much
17 Mr. Shu. Next is Jim Ginderske. Please spell
18 your name.

19 MR. GINDERSKE: My name is Jim
20 G-i-n-d-e-r-s-k-e and I live in the Rogers Park
21 Community of Chicago.

22 I lead the health advocacy group
23 Neighbors for a Healthy Rogers Park, which among
24 other things completed a Community Health Needs

1 Assessment of Rogers Park, and subsequently used
2 that data to recruit a provider and obtain a
3 federal New Access Point grant that built the
4 Rogers Park Health Center.

5 We are an old community Rogers Park.
6 We have been in existence for about 180 years.
7 Prior to being part of Chicago, we were a village
8 since 1983.

9 I am here today because we are
10 currently split into two districts, and we think
11 that we are one of those communities that have a
12 shared interest. We do everything together. We
13 are very diverse. We are the most diverse zip
14 code in the entire United States of America. So,
15 we are accustomed to working together.

16 We do everything as a community so
17 that we should all be in one district. We have 11
18 precincts that are in the section. If you look at
19 your map, it's outlined in orange. Then there is
20 the 18th district, Robyn Gabels's district. This
21 isn't personal, we love you. We could all be in
22 your district if you will have us. At any rate we
23 would like to be all together.

24 If you look at the one section to the

1 north of the community, that area in pink is a
2 cemetery. There is a large wall immediately to
3 the west.

4 The only shared boundary we have is a
5 short section of Howard Street, which is a major
6 street that's commercial. So we don't really have
7 a whole lot of interaction with that area.

8 Representatives that represent
9 suburban mostly 95% suburban districts have this
10 little carve out.

11 The school systems are different.
12 The Lake Park management is different, police and
13 fire So, it doesn't really make any sense. It
14 makes a lot more sense to have all of this
15 community together in one place.

16 As I said before, we are very
17 diverse. I will just give you a little example.
18 Last summer you are walking along the beach, and
19 where we are at there is a little stand there.
20 The guy that owns it, there is a photograph in his
21 office of him turning over a police car down the
22 street here in 1968 during the riots.

23 Then another 30 feet there is the
24 Baptist Congregation in their red shirts handing

1 out water, it's very conservative on the other
2 side of the spectrum within 30 feet.

3 One of the groups that they are
4 handing out water to are a group of gay men
5 pushing strollers with their children. And then a
6 little further down there is a gang of Hispanic
7 kids beating the heck out of a pinnate on the
8 street, which I am sure the parents have done
9 something to toughened it up, because they were
10 pounding this thing, and it wouldn't break.

11 20 feet after that you have an
12 African-American preacher giving a sermon.

13 After that there is a soccer field
14 with all ages playing soccer.

15 At the end of all this you have to
16 move out of the way because Hara Krisna's
17 are walking through with their drums and chanting.
18 So, this is an average day in Rogers Park. It's a
19 really exciting and a really dynamic community.
20 We do things together in every way every day.
21 When the lines are drawn, we would like to have
22 out stake as a community as well.

23 I also serve on the 49th Ward Zoning
24 and Land Use Committee, the Steering Committee of

1 the 49th Ward Democratic Organization, County
2 Commissioner Larry Suffredin's Health Advisory
3 Board, and Senator Steans' Policy Advisory Board
4 and am a founding member of the 49th Ward's
5 Participatory Budgeting Leadership Committee.

6 My work in these and other roles has
7 given me a solid understanding of the challenges
8 presented by the current configuration of our
9 electoral districts.

10 Rogers Park is an old community,
11 established in 1830, incorporated as a village in
12 1878, then annexed into the City of Chicago in
13 1893.

14 Chicago officially designates the
15 area outlined in blue in your handout as the
16 "Rogers Park neighborhood."

17 As you can see, Rogers Park adjoins
18 Lake Michigan on the east side, the suburb of
19 Evanston to the north, the West Ridge neighborhood
20 to the west and Edgewater to the south.

21 Roughly 85 percent of Rogers Park is
22 within the 7th Senate and the 14th House
23 districts.

24 The other 15 percent, along the

1 northern edge and outlined in orange in your
2 handout falls within the 9th Senate and 18th House
3 districts. It is that area that I wish to address
4 today.

5 The question for Rogers Park is
6 whether our northern eleven precincts fit better
7 with districts than are 95 percent suburban in
8 composition or are more intimately linked to the
9 rest of the Rogers Park community. The answer is
10 clear.

11 Historically, economically,
12 culturally, in matters of government and other
13 services as well as geography, Rogers Park is a
14 district community and its north section is an
15 integral part of it.

16 The area in question, again marked in
17 orange is nearly surrounded by Rogers Park's 7th
18 Senate and 14th House districts.

19 To the north, marked in pink is a
20 cemetery, to the east is the lake, and to the west
21 a fifteen foot high wall surrounding the CTA train
22 yard.

23 Only a few block section of Howard
24 Street, to the west of the train yard is an actual

1 interactive border with the 9th Senate and 18th
2 House districts, and this is a mostly commercial
3 area along a major thoroughfare, which is also
4 municipal border with Evanston to the west.

5 This arrangement makes a dense and
6 complex Chicago neighborhood into a mostly
7 suburban legislative district forcing suburban
8 legislators to maintain an additional layer of
9 constituent service resources for an area that is
10 barely 5 percent of their jurisdiction.

11 This division makes even less sense
12 when neighborhood factors are considered. Rogers
13 Park's elementary schools feed into the 7th
14 district's Sullivan High School and Chicago Math
15 and Science Academy, except for Gale Elementary
16 which is located in the 9th district.

17 Also, Howard Area Community Center's
18 Alternative High School for kids who have
19 struggled at Sullivan is located in the 9th
20 District, putting matters that involve families
21 with children at both neighborhood institutions
22 under the aegis of four legislators. This
23 situation plays out in other ways as well.

24 On Health, for example public health

1 and emergency services in Rogers Park are handled
2 by Chicago's Fire Department and Department of
3 Public Health.

4 This is especially relevant with
5 epidemiology issues like H1N1 flu, West Nile
6 virus, and rakies tracking.

7 Suburban data, generated by analysis
8 there are provided to 9th and 18th district
9 legislators is only relevant to 95 percent of
10 those districts, and possibly in conflict with
11 what may be provided by Chicago agencies to the
12 portion of the district with City limits.

13 This confusion is compounded by the
14 use of e-mail for constituent communications, as
15 e-mail lists have to be specially configured to
16 account for geography.

17 Mental Health issues in Rogers Park
18 involve multiple Chicago agencies, including the
19 Chicago Department of Mental Health.

20 In the 9th and 18th districts, the
21 Evanston and Skokie Departments of Public Health
22 hold sway.

23 Also, suburban health institutions
24 often see themselves as disconnected from Rogers

1 Park residents, for example, Evanston Hospital,
2 which recently redrew its charity care boundaries
3 to specifically exclude Rogers Park residents.
4 Rogers Park is served by the 24th district of the
5 Chicago Police Department.

6 In cases where legislator involvement
7 in police issues is required, under the current
8 mapping two Senators and two representative share
9 responsibility for Rogers Park's 1.8 square mile
10 area.

11 The complexity of this was clear a
12 couple of years ago, when the majority of 911
13 calls for service in Rogers Park were from the
14 area in the 9th and 18th districts, while the rest
15 of the 7th and 14 districts lie within the 24th
16 Police District.

17 In the 9th and 18th legislative
18 districts, most policing is done by suburban
19 departments, who do not have jurisdiction in
20 Rogers Park. One shared resources between all
21 four districts is the lakefront.

22 Here too, however, there are
23 substantial differences between how Rogers Park
24 and Evanston view their portion of the Lake

1 Michigan shoreline.

2 Different agencies manage this
3 resource in the city and suburb, and in Rogers
4 Park the beaches are open to everyone, where in
5 Evanston access is controlled using fees.

6 The Rogers Park business community is
7 served by the Rogers Park Business Alliance, which
8 manages two City of Chicago Special Service Area
9 taxing districts, one in the 7th and 14th and one
10 in the 9th and 18 districts.

11 Additionally, most businesses in the
12 9th and 18th districts are represented by suburban
13 Chambers of Commerce, who don't have a presence in
14 Rogers Park.

15 If it sounds confusing, well, it is.
16 Rogers Park is served by a number of unique media,
17 including rogerspark.com.

18 A recent survey found that Rogers
19 Park had the 5th highest concentration of
20 neighborhood based blogs in the nation, which
21 shows clearly that residents feel strongly about
22 their community.

23 There are two newspapers in the 9th
24 and 18th districts, but they mostly confine their

1 reporting to events in the suburbs.

2 Finally, there are the human services
3 providers, several of which are partially State
4 funded and serve the Rogers Park neighborhood.
5 Little, if any, work is done by most of these
6 agencies in the suburban areas of the 9th and 18th
7 districts.

8 They are city neighborhood
9 institutions and should be accountable to city
10 neighborhood legislators.

11 Some, like Howard Area Community
12 Center actually have buildings in all four Rogers
13 Park district areas, creating extra burdens to
14 maintain relationships that divert resources from
15 their primary missions.

16 In no way is this proposed change
17 intended to imply dissatisfaction with the
18 legislators who currently serve the 9th and 18th
19 districts.

20 Indeed, Senator Schoenberg and Rep.
21 Gabel have consistently risen to the challenges
22 this mapping has forced upon them.

23 However, this remap could allow them
24 to serve uniformly suburban districts, without the

1 distraction of a five percent City of Chicago
2 carve out.

3 On nearly every front, from business
4 to culture to charity work to education, as well
5 as our ability to speak as a united community, the
6 1st, 30th, 34th, 6th, 35th, 14th, 20th, 16th,
7 38th, 28th and 5th precincts of the 49th ward in
8 Chicago are part of Rogers Park and should be part
9 of the 7th and 14th State legislative districts.

10 This redistricting process is a great
11 opportunity to rectify the inefficient and
12 unnecessarily complicated governance resulting
13 from the current boundaries.

14 You are going to hear from a lot of
15 groups today that have come a long way with racial
16 justice in the last 50 years. We have a long,
17 long way to go. But in our community we are the
18 closest thing to where we would like to be as a
19 nation. It should be recognized, it should be
20 encouraged, and it should be empowered whenever
21 possible.

22 I thank you for considering this
23 matter, and I welcome any questions. Thank you.

24 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Thank you,

1 Mr. Ginderske.

2 Now we have John Kane representing
3 the Brighton Park Neighborhood Counsel.

4 And again, spell your name for the court reporter.

5 MR. KANE: John Kane J-o-h-n K-a-n-e.

6 I have been a resident of Brighton
7 Park for 50 years. I have seen quite a bit of
8 change. We were starting to be ignored. We had
9 put together a neighborhood coalition. Now we are
10 in one state rep district. That helps.

11 The community is all old, and it
12 really helps that because we are not dealing with
13 2, 3 or 4 entities. We are going by one person.
14 And while the government bodies would follow that
15 type of thing where Chicago is made up of 70-some
16 neighborhoods.

17 Keep the neighborhoods in one
18 section, don't be dividing them up because they
19 have too many people, who work with too many
20 people.

21 It's much easier for non-profit
22 organizations and local community organizations to
23 deal with just a few people. We have all kinds of
24 problems school wise. Now we have five different

1 schools. We have kids we are trying to keep off
2 the street and we go to the state we have some
3 help this time because we are all the whole
4 communities in the district and we wish to remain
5 that way. Thank you.

6 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Thank you.

7 Are there questions for this panel?

8 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Thank you.

9 The first question is for Mr. Shu. I
10 am not sure if I followed part of what you are
11 suggesting. I want to make sure I understand and
12 it's clear.

13 When you are talking about the
14 commercial aspects of Chinatown, are you
15 suggesting that we should be trying to take into
16 account where individuals residents businesses are
17 as well as in defining the extent of a community
18 besides where they actually live as measured by
19 census?

20 MR. SHU: I believe that the people working
21 in Chinatown, they live within the area generally;
22 and they live in Brighton Park, Bridgeport area.
23 Our objective is to keep Chinatown together so
24 that it is easier for them to commute to work.

1 What I was testifying to is the
2 impact of the services and the products that they
3 are providing in Chinatown that goes along
4 Chinatown.

5 So to answer your question, yes, I
6 believe that the area should include the
7 residential area in addition to the central
8 business area of Chinatown.

9 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Thank you.

10 Mr. Ginderske, did I say that right?

11 MR. GINDERSKE: Yes.

12 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: As you are looking
13 at our neighborhood of Rogers Park and there are
14 various redistricting principles.

15 So, in your opinion when we hear from
16 other groups talking about influence districts of
17 trying to deal with the minority and populations,
18 do you see those as something that have to be
19 balanced or should precedence be given to one or
20 the other?

21 MR. GINDERSKE: One or the other as?

22 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Should one give
23 precedence, say, to the creation of these
24 influence districts versus other traditional

1 principles, like trying to maintain
2 neighborhood integrity or should those be balanced
3 between the two?

4 MR. GINDERSKE: I think there has to be a
5 balance between the two.

6 As Mr. Gandhi pointed out with
7 respect to the Voting Rights Act in the State, we
8 need to make sure that when we have contiguous
9 communities, large concentrations of certain
10 minorities that we certainly make sure that we
11 don't exclude them from the process by splitting
12 then into several smaller diluted areas.

13 Communities such as mine, as Mr. Kane
14 pointed out, you can't pull one community out of
15 our community and say okay this is the
16 African-American section or the Hispanic section
17 of Rogers Park, it's not possible.

18 Ours is something of a special case
19 in that regard with diversity. Most communities
20 may have one or two, possibly three major groups.
21 We have so many I think we speak 80 languages at
22 our high school.

23 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: I asked the
24 question as often in the case of redistricting

1 sometimes it is not a direct effect by saying we
2 want to group something from your neighborhood
3 into an adjacent neighborhood, sometimes it has a
4 ripple effect.

5 In keeping one thing together it
6 ripples through other areas and because we have to
7 have equality population and being a
8 constitutional requirement that has an effect.
9 So, that is why I was asking the question about
10 the precedents because the precedents of one or
11 the other can ripple through and push on the other
12 when it gets to that particular part of the
13 districts.

14 MR. GINDERSKE: That is a huge concern.
15 You are absolutely right. In our case we are only
16 talking about really 11 precincts. So it's really
17 a very small area. So, in our case it could be a
18 very small adjustment.

19 In other cases this is a case by case
20 redistricting process as you well know, and I
21 don't envy you having to balance all of these
22 things. It's very tough, but I know our
23 situation.

24 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Thank you very

1 much.

2 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Any further questions?
3 Thank you very much Panel, your testimony has been
4 very helpful.

5 If you have written copies, please
6 leave it with the court reporter.

7 We have also been joined by State
8 Representative Jim Durkin and by the relatively
9 new Alderman of the 29th ward, Debra Graham.
10 Welcome.

11 The next panel will be Marisol
12 Morales of the Puerto Rican Agenda, Omar Lopez
13 from the Latino Coalition, Michael Rodriguez from
14 Little Village, Marcos Garcia, also from Little
15 Village and Father Jose Laneapealde from Little
16 Village.

17 If you would all come forward, please
18 and again remember to spell your name for the
19 court reporter and keep your testimony brief.
20 Three to four minutes please. I am not sure what
21 order you want to go in. You can go in the order
22 in which I read or you can go in the order you
23 choose.

24

1 MS. MORALES: Well, since I prefer ladies
2 first, I will go first.

3 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Way to go.

4 MS. MORALES: Good Morning. My name is
5 Marisol Morales M-a-r-i-s-o-l M-o-r-a-l-e-s, and I
6 am the co-chair of the Puerto Rican Agenda and I
7 am also a Commissioner on the Illinois Latino
8 Family Commission.

9 Thank you so much for having these
10 hearings. I think it is an important exercise in
11 democracy that we are able to have our voices
12 heard, particularly when it pertains to
13 Redistricting and the representation that our
14 communities have within this State.

15 I also belong to the Illinois Latino
16 agenda, which is a 49 member coalition of Latino
17 non-profit organization that is working together
18 to protect the voting rights of Latino and to
19 increase our ability to elect candidates of our
20 choice through the development of new legislative
21 boundaries across the states.

22 It has been an exercise in community
23 building through this process. Different Latino
24 communities from across the State, particularly

1 within the Chicago Metropolitan area, working
2 together so that we can present a cohesive map
3 which will be forthcoming through the Illinois
4 Latino agenda.

5 Today I want to talk a little bit
6 about the north side Latino community,
7 particularly the area of Humble Park and Paseo
8 Boricua.

9 Currently it's represented by
10 Representative Soto, and we want to make sure that
11 in the upcoming Redistricting that it remains
12 within a Latino district within Soto's district.

13 We know that that area has
14 experienced a great amount of gentrification. Our
15 community over the past decade has dispersed,
16 particularly moving more westward, but Paseo
17 Boricua is the historical heart of the Puerto
18 Rican Community here in Chicago, it is the area on
19 Division Street between Western and California,
20 which is adorned by the largest Monumental flag;
21 and I invite you all to attend and come to our
22 festivals and enjoy our restaurants.

23 But for us as the Puerto Rican
24 agenda, we work with the Puerto Rican Community

1 across the Chicagoland area. When we talk about
2 our community, we want to make sure that it
3 continues to be represented. That we have a
4 community of interest there. We have strong
5 representation and we are able to maintain our
6 presence in the City of Chicago.

7 The City, the communities is
8 important to do that through representation.

9 In addition to that, understanding
10 these disbursements that has happened on the north
11 side in the Latino communities where our
12 communities are all over the place, particularly
13 moving westward and being able to expand districts
14 so they are also represented by Latino
15 representatives.

16 In addition to that, I want you also
17 to reiterate the need for the maps before they are
18 made to law to be brought before the community so
19 that we can have further input on this process.

20 We appreciate input on the front end
21 but also understand all of the dynamics that take
22 place in creating maps and we want to also have
23 input on the back end.

24 We also want to support the other

1 communities, Latino communities that are making
2 sure that their communities stay together as well
3 at other minority areas. So thank you so much for
4 the time.

5 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Thank you very much.
6 Next. I don't know what order you want to do this
7 so.

8 MR. LOPEZ: Good morning Madam Chairman,
9 members of the Committee. My name is Omar Lopez,
10 O-m-a-r Lopez L-o-p-e-z.

11 I am director of the Social Service
12 agency in West Town Logan Square community.
13 Coalition of the Latino Center.

14 I come before you as a representative
15 of the Chicago Latino Coalition 2011.

16 The Chicago Latino Coalition 2011
17 brings together a group of diverse and progressive
18 organizations and individuals committed to good
19 and efficient government.

20 Based on this premise, we advocate
21 for and support good committed public officials
22 and we engaged our members in actions which bring
23 about adequate political representation to the
24 people with whom we live and work.

1 The Chicago Latino Coalition 2011 is
2 very encouraged by the opportunity being provided
3 to the House Redistricting Committee to citizens
4 saying and community groups to come and share
5 their ideas and concerns regarding this very
6 important process.

7 We interpret this as our
8 legislature's acknowledgement that we together,
9 citizens and elective officials, are entering a
10 process that promises and encourages involvement
11 from the part of the citizens and accountability
12 in transparency on the part of the elected
13 officials.

14 It is our sincere hope and we have no
15 reason to doubt it, that our ideas and concerns
16 will be incorporated into the first draft of your
17 map, and our additional observations will be part
18 of the final product.

19 For this reason our committee would
20 like to suggest and emphasize two points important
21 to this process rather than to present you with a
22 preconceived map based on our own perception and
23 interpretation of the 2010 Census.

24 Before I want to share some brief

1 facts about the Latino community. The Illinois
2 Latino population represent 15 percent according
3 to the 2010 Census.

4 Latino states representators
5 represent roughly five percent of all senators and
6 Latino state representatives represent roughly 8
7 percent of all state representatives.

8 If we were to advocate a map that
9 gives us nine senatorial districts and 17
10 representative districts in order to claim
11 political parity, we would be asking for
12 politically impossible, and we need to examine the
13 realities we almost faced in this process and in
14 the parameters certain definitions force us.

15 The Chicago Latino collision 2011 is
16 not advocating for this type of parity at this
17 point.

18 Every representation is not
19 necessarily a reflection of the ethnic makeup of
20 the district.

21 If that were the case, President
22 Obama would not be in the White House today.

23 I believe that from here on in
24 whatever district Latino voters is organized by

1 anticipation will have an impact.

2 What the Chicago Latino collision in
3 2011 does respectfully suggest the following two
4 points. That you change the way you change your
5 predecessors viewed redistricting and do it this
6 time in a way in which the citizens have the
7 chance to choose the representative rather than
8 helping politicians choosing their constituency.

9 Party politics and incumbents
10 references should not be the driving force behind
11 redistricting.

12 And two, that you hold hearings
13 beyond what is legally required of you.

14 We understand that legally this round
15 of public hearings makes you compliant.

16 We believe that a second phase of
17 public participation is needed so that as soon as
18 you have drafts of the new legislative maps, you
19 make them available to the public and hold another
20 round of hearings and allow time for citizens to
21 again give you their opinions before you make your
22 final decision on the final map.

23 You have a big responsibility as well
24 as a great opportunity to carry out a totally open

1 and transparent process; and by doing so, you will
2 have shown the entire State of Illinois that you
3 understand the new participatory spirit permeating
4 the political life around the nation.

5 Thank you for the opportunity to
6 share these point, thank you.

7 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Thank you Mr. Lopez.
8 Father, are you next or one of the
9 others?

10 MR. RODRIGUEZ: I'll go next. Hello, my
11 name is Michael Rodriguez R-o-d-r-i-g-u-e-z.

12 Again, my name is Michael Rodriguez
13 and I am the Executive Director of Enlace Chicago.
14 Our mission is to improve the quality of life of
15 Little Village residents.

16 And Little Village is a community of
17 interest on the southwest of Chicago bordered by
18 the City limits to the West, adjoining Cicero to
19 the east, Western Avenue to the South, the
20 shipping canal or I-55 Expressway to the North,
21 just south of Ogden Avenue.

22 Little Village is a community of
23 interest. Little Village is one of Chicago's
24 oldest Mexican-American neighborhoods and is

1 commonly referred to as the capital of the Mexican
2 Midwest.

3 It is the largest concentration of
4 Mexican-Americans in the Midwest United States and
5 second only to a neighborhood in Los Angeles as
6 being the highest concentration of
7 Mexican-Americans in the county.

8 We also share the 26th Street
9 business corridor, which is commonly referred to
10 as one of the top, if not the second most highest
11 tax revenue generating districts in the City of
12 Chicago due to the economic vitality of 26th
13 Street. Many of you have probably eaten a taco
14 down there on 26th Street hopefully; and if you
15 haven't, you need to.

16 Our residents are connected by a
17 shared commitment to advancing immigrant rights,
18 reducing violence, economic developments and
19 improving our schools.

20 On the second page of my presentation
21 you will see a map of a marginalized community.

22 In 2000 Little Village was drawn into
23 two congressional districts, four State house
24 districts, three State senate, four City wards.

1 This has made it very difficult for Little Village
2 residents to have their voices heard and have
3 their needs met.

4 Little Village should be recognized
5 as a community of interest and should be kept
6 together and drawn into as few districts as
7 possible, and we are advocating for one house
8 district.

9 Enlace Chicago is a member of the
10 United Congress of Community and Religious
11 Organizations a group of both African-Americans,
12 Muslim, Asian and Latino communities.

13 We are also a Member of the Illinois
14 Latino Agenda as the others here in the panel,
15 which includes MALDEF, the Mexican American legal
16 Defense and Education Fund and 49 other
17 Hispanic-serving Institutions.

18 At the coalition, we call on the
19 House Redistricting Committee and the General
20 Assembly to do the following: First draw Little
21 Village into one state house district.

22 The third page of our presentation
23 has a district, a potential district of Little
24 Village. Little Village is about 8,000

1 residents, we used to be 9,000 in the 2000 Census.

2 I have some problems with those
3 numbers, but at the very least we are the largest
4 concentration of Mexican-Americans leading to us
5 being a community of interest.

6 We also call on the present potential
7 districting maps to be showed to the public at
8 least one week before they are voted on to provide
9 community input.

10 We also call on insuring fair
11 presentation by protecting voting rights under the
12 Federal Voting Rights Act and recognize and
13 respect the community's interest by likely keeping
14 us together and not splitting us up. Thank you.

15 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Thank you very much.
16 Which of you is next?

17 JOSE LANEAPEALDE: Little Village is the
18 largest Latino community in the State of Illinois.

19 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Father, would you also
20 tell us your name and also spell it for the Court
21 reporter.

22 JOSE LANEAPEALDE: I am a priest with the
23 American church, a pastor of Our Lady of Guadalupe
24 in the Little Village right in 26th street.

1 L-a-n-e-a-p-e-a-l-d-e it's most difficult some
2 times.

3 I was saying Little Village is the
4 largest Latino community in the State of Illinois
5 now in the second in the country, but it has been
6 invisible.

7 It has been invisible for the
8 politicians, because we have the situation that
9 when we talk about the Constitution the right to
10 choose politicians, we don't have that in Little
11 Village. I can give you several examples why.

12 I have asked people who is the state
13 rep, and they don't know it. When I go to the
14 board, I am confused because Little Village is
15 divided into four districts and it has been
16 divided by the politicians, and that makes it very
17 difficult in Little Village for us to get
18 resources.

19 We don't know who we go to in
20 Springfield, and we are thoroughly confused. We
21 don't have the right to choose this, to choose a
22 other state representative.

23 For example, I can give an example of
24 the situation today who is going to choose the

1 state representative for the Little Village now,
2 they don't have nothing to do with Little Village.

3 My right as a priest as a United
4 States citizen has been thoroughly violated
5 because I don't have a choice to choose my
6 representative, and also my resources, we don't
7 have the resources that other communities do
8 because we are divided.

9 We want to have an identity that we
10 have at the Latino Center, American, Mexicans
11 that we know who to go to when we go to alliance
12 in Springfield.

13 We want to know who is our state
14 representative. This is why it is very important
15 for us to keep Little Village as one district, and
16 to me it is an issue of ethic and moral because we
17 are violating peoples' rights by not allowing them
18 to have access to resources and also to their own
19 politician; and that is a violation of the United
20 States Constitution.

21 As State legislatures, I would like
22 you to take this into highly consideration. Thank
23 you.

24 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Thank you very much,

1 Father Laneapealde.

2 Now we have Marcos Munoz. Again
3 spell your name for the court reporter.

4 MR. MUNOZ: My name is Marcos Munoz. I am
5 speaking on behalf on the Magnet Church.

6 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Spell your name
7 please.

8 MR. MUNOZ: M-u-n-o-z. I can't spell that
9 good. Thank you.

10 I am here speaking and asking for our
11 recognition of the Spanish community and our
12 Little Village. Many years I came here Mexico. I
13 come here, I never dreamed to speak in front of
14 you. I come here to cut grass, to pick
15 vegetables. But at the same time, I buy
16 tortillas, I buy all kinds of stuff and pay taxes
17 for this, taxes for that. We don't know where
18 they go. Some go to the City, some go to the
19 State, whatever, you know; but we keep going
20 everyday. Today I am in front of you, begging you
21 and asking you to recognize us as a Latino
22 community. I am here asking you in English and as
23 an American citizen now. I am a American citizen
24 now. And I vote. If you do not vote for me, I

1 will not vote for you.

2 [Laughter.]

3 MR. MUNOZ: What I am saying I am here to
4 asking you if the Latino community should be
5 recognized in one spot the Little Village, you
6 know. It's very important for to us to be
7 recognized. I am not asking recognition for me, I
8 am 70 years old. I don't know how many years more
9 I am going to live, but I am asking you for the
10 younger generation, for the younger Latino and for
11 you to recognize us. I look at you each one of
12 you. I don't know if you are Latino good or not,
13 but I don't see any Latino there. I don't know
14 why.

15 So I am asking you to recognize us.
16 I am asking you to give us the opportunity to be
17 in one. Right now you got us in four districts,
18 and you know you got the hand, you get the little
19 finger and you can break the little finger; but if
20 you are united together, you couldn't break it so
21 easy, and that is all we are asking you to do for
22 us.

23 Unite us together so we could be able
24 to ask for our representatives and our leadership.

1 So thank you very much, and I hope you understood
2 me. Thank you very much.

3 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: We understood you loud
4 and clear, Mr. Munoz. Thank you. I just want to
5 point out that Representative Acevedo is here.

6 Are there any questions from members
7 of the Committee? Representative Fortner.

8 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Thank you, Madam
9 Chair. I have a couple questions first for
10 Ms. Morales.

11 Just to make sure I understand what
12 you are requesting then is that you would like to
13 see the Humble Park area be maintained in a Latino
14 majority district where the Latinos would still be
15 able to elect a candidate of choice.

16 MS. MORALES: Correct, and not that Humble
17 Park area identified by the Chicago area map, but
18 the greater Humble Park area that defined that
19 community.

20 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Have you submitted
21 anything or will you be submitting anything about
22 what that community is from the perspective of
23 that?

24 MS. MORALES: There will be a forthcoming

1 map that will be part of the maps that the
2 Illinois Latino agenda will submit.

3 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: I understand, I
4 just wondered if there would be anything that
5 wasn't specifically identify for the record what
6 you see as part of the Humble Park greater
7 community?

8 MS. MORALES: Yes. That is part of the one
9 of the maps.

10 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Some times it's
11 hard to see if it's part of a larger map.

12 MS. MORALES: That is part of one of the
13 districts that we will be showing, but we consider
14 that an additional map that has our greater Humble
15 Park community area.

16 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Thank you.

17 And For Mr. Lopez, I appreciate that
18 with the large growth in the Latino population and
19 your statement about the difficulty in achieving
20 perhaps proportionality as you described it in
21 your testimony.

22 Would you say, however, that we
23 should have an obligation to achieve as many
24 Districts where Latians collect candidates of

1 choice as would be reasonable given the
2 demographics of the map?

3 MR. LOPEZ: Yes. It is our position --
4 well, we understand that is the reason why we take
5 a census to find out where we are. That is why
6 the redistricting takes place.

7 So I would expect the Redistricting
8 Committee to take that into account and do as much
9 as possible to be able to have representatives
10 that reflect the population.

11 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: So even though
12 there may not be 17 was the number you used in
13 your testimony, whatever number that one could do
14 that would meet that, one where the communities
15 could select candidates of their choice.

16 MR. LOPEZ: Absolutely, I think the
17 districts where we would be able to have some
18 influence on the outcomes.

19 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Thank you. Let me
20 just ask a few follow-up comments.

21 The preference would be for districts
22 where would be the majority that could elect a
23 candidate of choice ahead of those those that
24 would be influenced that would be a second best in

1 your opinion? Obviously you would like to have
2 some influence as well; but if the preference,
3 previous if there was a choice between the two,
4 would you prefer to have districts where the
5 Latinos would be electing candidates of choice as
6 opposed to merely having an influence?

7 MR. LOPEZ: Absolutely.

8 MR. RODRIGUEZ: Can I add to that, you said
9 the word "majority." Within our community that is
10 not enough.

11 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: That's why I said
12 majority where they could elect a candidate of
13 choice. It's two parts.

14 Since you are on the mike, let me
15 also ask a question for you towards -- and I
16 understand appreciate when the community is over
17 fragmented, it certainly could be problematic for
18 seeking representation as you were commenting
19 about Little Village.

20 However, if the needs of the voting
21 Rights Act in order to not overall diminish the
22 overall Latino community on the southwest from
23 being able to elect a suitable number of
24 candidates of choice, could you imagine there

1 might be some minimal division with the Little
2 Village if you don't want it to diminish the
3 overall abilities of the southwest side?

4 MR. RODRIGUEZ: I think both goals are not
5 mutually exclusive. I think the Latino agenda
6 just this morning, but we are not raising the
7 number of 4 to 6 districts on the southwest side
8 of Chicago that are Latino or a coalition
9 district. One of those six districts is a
10 coalition district, the Asian community; and we
11 are working with them.

12 In that map we have been able to draw
13 literalily totally one district. I think it is
14 very achievable, and I expect that that would
15 happen. Thank you.

16 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Thank you.

17 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Representative Durkin.

18 REPRESENTATIVE DURKIN: I am familiar with
19 the area. Just to the east is an area called
20 Pilson. Do you include that? Is that considered
21 part of the Little Village?

22 MR. RODRIGUEZ: No, Pilson and Little
23 Village are totally two separate communities.

24 REPRESENTATIVE DURKIN: Explain to me how

1 you differentiate the two.

2 What are the differentiations between
3 Little Village and Pilson?

4 MR. RODRIGUEZ: First of all, there is 77
5 community areas defined in Chicago. Pilson is
6 actually referred to as the lower west side, but
7 more commonly as Pilson; and Little Village is
8 referred to South Lawn by the U.S. Census.

9 So the difference is Little Village
10 has 26th Street which is our economic corridor,
11 and Pilson has 18th Street which are mutually
12 exclusive to each other or are different from one
13 another. As well I think Pilson's density of
14 Latinos is much lower than Little Village's.
15 Little Village is 85 percent Hispanic; whereas,
16 Pilson is probably right around 70 percent
17 Hispanic.

18 REPRESENTATIVE DURKIN: It's not that far
19 off, though, is it?

20 MR. RODRIGUEZ: It's actually pretty
21 significant when you think about it.

22 Little Village has 45,000 residents
23 and about 60 to 70 percent Hispanic. So you are
24 talking maybe 30,000 residents. My math is

1 probably off. Whereas, in Little Village you are
2 talking 70,000 Latinos. So, obviously they do
3 share some commonalities.

4 Actually Representative Acevedos is
5 one of out four reps, but four-fifth of his
6 district are outside of Little Village. And
7 actually he is in Pilson, right.

8 So, I think for all practical
9 purposes that's really his base. Where I would
10 love to have to Little Village, but I think he
11 likes Pilson. So, we like to have someone who
12 also prioritizes Little Village.

13 REPRESENTATIVE DURKIN: I don't know if
14 that is possible. Would let the people drawing
15 the map make that call, but the point is that you
16 want to be able to keep the Latino population at
17 least one, two reps, maybe a Senator. I know
18 your area fairly well. I know Little Village.

19 I think there is a certain pride that
20 goes on past western Avenue.

21 MR. RODRIGUEZ: It's not Pilson against
22 Little Village at all. We support Little Village
23 and the Pilson area.

24 As a matter of fact, our argument

1 isn't the Latino district. We are talking about a
2 community district. Little Village should be one
3 district. Thank you.

4 REPRESENTATIVE DURKIN: Thank you.

5 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Thank you very much.
6 We appreciate your testimony.

7 The next panel is Alderman Debra
8 Graham, Helene Gabelnick of the League of Women
9 Voters, Anthony Martinez from the Civil Rights
10 agenda and Terri Pastika from the Citizens
11 advocacy Center.

12 Since you are sitting down, Alderman,
13 why don't we start with you.

14 Again, spell your name for the court
15 reporter, and keep your remarks between three and
16 four minutes; and if you have written testimony,
17 please turn it into the court reporter and
18 summarize it for us briefly. Alderman.

19 ALDERMAN GRAHAM: Thank you. Thank you,
20 Representative Currie, and good afternoon you guys
21 and thank you for having this hearing.

22 I certainly won't be before you long.
23 I actually really appreciate the representation
24 that we have in the 29th ward and in the Austin

1 community.

2 We have a lot of great
3 representatives Yarbrough, Lilly, Ford, Harmonty
4 Center, and love our representatives out there.

5 We just want to protect the influence
6 that we have in Springfield in the
7 African-American community and protect the
8 minority areas to make sure that I know that there
9 is a little bit of head count in terms of people
10 moving out of Cook County. So I know that we lost
11 a lot of numbers. There is a little bit of
12 shifting.

13 But I would ask if you guys could
14 preserve the influence in our community has in
15 selecting our representatives to come down to
16 Springfield.

17 Having served in Springfield and
18 understand the importance of this body, this
19 awesome body that I would ask that we continue to
20 hear from our constituent base to make sure we are
21 adequately heard in terms of drawing this map; and
22 as we continue to move forward, I, too, would like
23 to see the map before it's finalized and have a
24 peep at what we are going to be looking at

1 and how bad the numbers have shifted.

2 I don't that I have heard,
3 Representative Currie, how much the numbers have
4 shifted.

5 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: We have these viewing
6 sites right here in the Bilandic Building as well
7 as in Springfield. So you are welcome to call up,
8 make a date, go look at the exact figures block by
9 block; and if you want to draw a map, we would
10 love it if you would, and share your results with
11 us. It doesn't have to be a statewide map, it can
12 be local map. These are available as a resource
13 for everybody.

14 ALDERMAN GRAHAM: Great. Thank you so
15 much. I hear all of the numbers being tossed
16 around, but really how it really looks on paper is
17 another ball of wax, and I will never forget some
18 of the lessons that I have learned in
19 Springfield.

20 I have said yes to some things and
21 then when it actually happened, they said you knew
22 that going in, I don't think I had a clear picture
23 all the time.

24 So I want to make sure I have a

1 better understanding of making sure we preserve
2 what we have already in that our minority areas
3 are protected. Thank you for this opportunity.

4 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Thank you very much.
5 Just go right down the line.

6 MS. GABELNICK: My name is Helene
7 H-e-l-e-n-e Gabelnick G-a-b-e-l-n-i-c-k. I am
8 vice president of League of Women Voters of
9 Chicago.

10 Thank you for this opportunity to
11 share some thoughts. You have written statements,
12 so I will just highlight a few things.

13 First of all, as it has been said
14 several times today, the public should be allowed
15 to see and comment on any new maps that are drawn
16 by the General Assembly at least two weeks before
17 they are voted on by the senate and house during
18 the session.

19 You should give us as much as
20 possible some rationale when you are changing and
21 as a result making a decision on the final maps.

22 Maps as has been said over and over
23 this morning, should not intentionally or
24 unnecessarily split communities of interest so

1 that voters do have a clear sense of who
2 represents them in the General Assembly.

3 There are many examples in the
4 current map where communities are split into
5 multiple legislative or congressional districts.

6 If the maps is drawn rationally,
7 keeping communities and municipalities together,
8 elected officials and their constituents can build
9 an accountable productive and working
10 relationship.

11 The league of Women Voters believes
12 that a fair and open redistricting process is one
13 that insures citizen participation and results in
14 the best possible policy for residents of
15 Illinois. Citizen participation is the key to
16 maintaining and strengthening Democracy in our
17 state. Thank you very much.

18 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Thank you for your
19 testimony. I was once myself a vice president of
20 the Chicago League of Women Voters where I cut my
21 political eye teeth.

22 MS. GABELNICK: And we appreciate that.
23 Thank you.

24 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: The civil rights

1 agenda represented by Anthony Martinez.

2 MR. MARTINEZ: Madam Chair, thank you.
3 Esteem Committee for holding this hearing. We
4 really appreciate having the opportunity to come
5 before you today.

6 My name is Anthony A-n-t-h-o-n-y
7 Martinez M-a-r-t-i-n-e-z and I am the Executive
8 Director of Civil Rights Agenda.

9 We are a newer group that came out of
10 Jacob Meister's senate campaign. He was the first
11 openly gay candidate for senate in Illinois.

12 So, I am here applicating on behalf
13 of the lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender
14 community here in Chicago. Going forward I will
15 say LGBT instead of Lesbian, Gay, bisexual and
16 transgender.

17 Two points that the chair women had
18 made last time we were here I would like to speak
19 to that. First being that we now have a new
20 representative that is an open lesbian, in the
21 14th District.

22 We are extremely excited to have a
23 new leader in the house representing our
24 community; but, again, we want to speak to how our

1 community is sorely under-represented in the
2 General Assembly.

3 It is estimated that there are over
4 one million LGBT people in Illinois, and in
5 Illinois 600,000 in the City of Chicago. So with
6 those numbers we should have around six
7 representatives from the Chicago area.

8 Part of what I want to say is that
9 because we are under-represented and because we
10 now have three openly LGBT people in the General
11 Assembly, we like to secure those districts 14, 66
12 and 40 and maintain that those three legislatures
13 obviously because a decrease in the population in
14 the city it is a concern that one of our rare
15 leaders could district out or written out of the
16 maps. So that is something that we wanted to make
17 sure to point out.

18 Additionally, the second point the
19 chairman had brought up last time was seeing our
20 data.

21 For us we really want to mention and
22 advocate on behalf of the LGBT community and being
23 put into government surveys.

24 The Census data which everyone else

1 here is able to use and utilize from a minority
2 community, we do not have that data because we are
3 not included on the Census.

4 The data that we have that comes from
5 our list we have a very robust list that we
6 cultivate and ensure that we are able to identify
7 pockets of people throughout the states; but
8 because we are not included on the Census, our
9 data coming from anyone is unreliable.

10 Specifically here in Chicago the
11 University of Chicago social Research community
12 has identified same sex couples the top
13 neighborhoods, are Lakeview, Edgewater, Rogers
14 Park and Uptown, which I think is probably pretty
15 expected from most people.

16 But unexpectedly the other areas of
17 the City that were most represented are on the
18 West and south sides and west town, which is
19 Ukranian Village, Wicker Park, Logan Square, and
20 the near West and Avondale bone. And then the
21 lake front here on the south side Kenwood, Hyde
22 Park, Woodlawn, South Shore and South Chicago.

23 So only seven of the 77 communities
24 throughout Chicago did not report having same sex

1 couples in their neighborhood. So the point that
2 I am trying to get across is that the LGBT
3 community is throughout the City and throughout
4 the State. And we will come with maps at the
5 Springfield hearing on Monday for you to see
6 exactly where those concentrations are. Thank
7 you.

8 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Thank you very much,
9 Mr. Martinez. And now Terri Pastika from the
10 Citizens Advocacy Center.

11 MS. PASTIKA: Thank you Chairperson Currie
12 and Committee Members. My name is Terri Pastika
13 T-e-r-r-y P-a-s-t-i-k-a.

14 I am the Executive Director of
15 Community Lawyer with Citizen Advocacy Center.

16 We are a non-profit non-partisan
17 community based legal organization, and our
18 mission is to built democracy by strengthening the
19 citizen capacity resources and institutions for
20 governments. So we have pretty bold mission.

21 We achieve working towards our
22 mission by working out a bookend approach. On one
23 end, we work with the public to increase their
24 skills, knowledge and capacity to effect the

1 government decision-making process, and on the
2 other end we work with public bodies to create
3 policies and laws that encourage transparencies,
4 accountability and accessibility to make the
5 citizen participation meaningful.

6 And so we have heard a lot today by
7 testimony, by lots of people about how
8 redistricting affects power. Who has it, who can
9 wield it and how much strength people's voices
10 have in the communities of interest.

11 The Center's work on redistricting
12 obviously relates to our mission to build a
13 democracy.

14 We have been doing advocacy training
15 with organizations like the League of Womens
16 Voters. We did a journalism training yesterday
17 and we work with Draw The Line Illinois.

18 One of the issues of concern that we
19 have is related to the transparency process as the
20 state goes through the Redistricting as goes
21 through redistricting.

22 It has been nice to know that the
23 visibility related to Redistricting issues has
24 certainly increased as related to the activities

1 last year with the citizens initiatives and public
2 hearings. But from our perspective the
3 transparency portion of it, the hearings are
4 absolutely a great first step in affording people
5 an opportunity to self define their communities is
6 crucial.

7 But we think that more needs to be
8 done to really define what it is with respect to
9 transparency and how can we in fact make this
10 process more accountable and more accessible to
11 the public.

12 To that end I am going just to make a
13 brief couple of comments. First of all, for
14 transparency truly to be meaningful the public
15 needs to have something to react to in addition to
16 being proactive in telling you what they define
17 their community as. And so to that regard we are
18 asking for an equal commitment by legislatures to
19 hold as many hearings after the maps have been
20 produced and prior to being voted on and as the
21 number of public hearings prior to the maps being
22 released.

23 My second comments is related to
24 process and time line and perhaps some of these

1 questions have already been publicly answered and
2 I apologize for the redundancy.

3 But in order to build public
4 confidence that the process to the greatest extent
5 can be fair, a couple of questions that I have
6 been hearing from the public is has mapping
7 process begun and who is actually drawing the maps
8 if it has, what is the time line to that process,
9 what is the target deadline for releasing those
10 maps to the public and specifically how will all
11 of this public input that you are generating be
12 integrated into the proposed maps.

13 And then my last comment is when
14 those proposed maps are revealed to the public
15 that it's done so in a format that is accessible
16 to the public meaning that I am not a techy, but I
17 assume the technology is out there that when the
18 maps are released that there is the technology
19 available for the public to actually play with
20 those lines and critically evaluate the lines that
21 are being proposed by the members of General
22 Assembly in order to better build the capacity of
23 the public to respond. And that is it. I thank
24 you for this opportunity.

1 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: We thank you for
2 taking advantage of the opportunity.

3 Are there any questions for this
4 panel? Representative Fortner.

5 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Thank you.

6 This is for Ms. Gabelnick. When you
7 talked about wanting to have more than just a map
8 have been a rationale, I certainly appreciate the
9 comment, I just wonder if you could expand what
10 would you like to see as far as the rationale that
11 would go along with a map?

12 MS. GABELNICK: Well I don't have a
13 specific thing in mind; but just if you made
14 changes that have been talked about today, for
15 instance, with certain communities of interest
16 which now have four representatives.

17 You have redrawn it, now such that
18 you have appreciated that problem and now that
19 community has one is in one district, that type of
20 thing why the particular changes were were made.

21 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: So that would be
22 in your opinion, parcel of the map it would be
23 just sort of a map commentary to that.

24 MS. GABELNICK: Yes, if you chose to do

1 that, yes.

2 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Thank you.

3 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Other questions? If
4 not, thank you very much. We appreciate your
5 testimony, if it's written, hand it over to the
6 court reporter.

7 The next panel: Mark Dobrzycki
8 speaking for the Polish American Heritage and also
9 the Trustee of the Village of Howard Heights,
10 Mujahid Ghazi representing the Asian Broadcasting
11 Network.

12 Why don't we just go in the order in
13 which I call your name. We are going to start
14 with the Trustee of the Village of Harwood
15 Heights. And, again, spell your name for the
16 court reporter and then rush right into your three
17 to four minute testimony.

18 MR. DOBRZYCKI: Thank you Madam Chair.
19 Honorable Representative Fortner and members of
20 the redistricting Committee.

21 My name is Mark Dobrzycki, common
22 spelling, last name D-o-b-r-z-y-c-k-i. I am
23 Chicago born and raised. I am a proud member of
24 the Chicagoland community, American and a proud

1 Polish-American.

2 The history of Poles in America has
3 been tied to the start of our country.

4 The first to fight for their rights
5 to vote in America were Polish workman in
6 Jamestown, Virginia.

7 Polish people were here on the shores
8 of Lake Michigan even before there was a City of
9 Chicago.

10 They arrived here after fighting the
11 November uprising of 1830 and were granted land
12 rights by the American Congress for their valiant
13 efforts against the Russians.

14 Poland was the first to adopt
15 democracy in Europe and second in the world with
16 their constitution of the third of May 1791, after
17 the United States. But suffered as democracy was
18 not an acceptable form of government where
19 Monarchs and Czars ruled.

20 As I said, the first Poles arrived in
21 the Chicagoland area in 1834. They settled and
22 lived here and worked and contributed to this
23 community.

24 The City of Chicago was created on

1 March 4, 1837 as a historical note. Poland voted
2 in the poles voted in the first mayoral election
3 in the City of Chicago, their votes being
4 registered in the first and seven wards.

5 Now, some statistics, according to
6 the 2008 American community survey, one year
7 estimates for total ancestry reported for the City
8 of Chicago, those residents that reported their
9 ancestries and reported by the U.S. Census Bureau
10 are the third largest group in the Chicagoland and
11 Metropolitan area.

12 So, the following communities, the
13 Village I represent Howard Heights is 37.4
14 percent, and that is according to the Polish
15 Community Metro Chicago Report published by the
16 Polish American Association.

17 Some of these figures are dated I can
18 tell you right now, as a representative of Howard
19 Heights, that more than half of the population is
20 of Polish ancestry or polish heritage.

21 When I was first elected in 2003, I
22 was the only Polish-speaking trustee on the board.
23 Now there are three of six.

24 Dunning, a neighborhood in Chicago's

1 north West side 36.1 percent. Portage Park next
2 to them, 31.9 percent. The suburb of River Grove,
3 a neighborhood of Howard Heights, 31.8 percent.
4 Norridge, our neighboring suburbs 31.8. Norwood
5 Park, a northwest side community district of
6 Chicago 29.2 percent. Jefferson Park, 28.5
7 percent. The community around O'Hare airport 26.0
8 percent. Elmwood Park, Niles, Schiller Park,
9 Addison Park, Park Ridge, Frnaklin Park,
10 Mt. Prospect and Belmont, all of these communities
11 are at least at 20 percent or higher.

12 It is our concern that the Polish
13 community, Polish-American community will be under
14 represented.

15 I handed out a map quickly explaining
16 the high density of Poles, Polish-speaking people
17 on the northwest side of Chicago starting with
18 St. Hyacins in the Aberdale neighborhood and using
19 Belmont and Central Avenue and going on a diagonal
20 line Northwest to St. Zachary Parish in
21 Mt. Prospect.

22 As you can see on this map, all of
23 these Catholic parishes have at least one and have
24 many more Polish language catholic masses.

1 In fact, the Polish Jesuit Center,
2 the Shrine of Sacred Heart located on Irving Park
3 Avenue in Austin on Chicago northwest side has
4 every mass in the Polish language.

5 Once again, I thank you very much for
6 this opportunity. I will provide a brief written
7 report on the comments that I have made. Thank
8 you.

9 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Thank you very much,
10 and now we may hear from Agnes Sobczyk because she
11 represents the same community.

12 MS. SOBCZYK: Hello and thank you for this
13 opportunity. Agnes is common spelling and last
14 name S-o-b-c-z-y-k. I represent the Polish
15 American Association as known as PAA. It's a
16 community based human service organization.

17 Our motto is resources for changing
18 lives, and we have been living up to our motto to
19 improving the lives of Illinois residents for 89
20 years and counting.

21 The Polish American Association is
22 the nations only human service organization
23 providing a comprehensive range of bilingual and
24 bicultural services to the Polish community.

1 Although our emphasis is on Polish immigrants, we
2 are committed to serving anyone who is in need.

3 We offer 28 programs in the areas of
4 education and employment, social services,
5 information advocacy in regard to services.

6 In the fiscal year 2010 we served
7 nearly 16,000 unduplicated clients enhancing their
8 ability to become better citizens of our State.

9 We have three office locations, two
10 on the northwest side of Chicago, one on the
11 southside of Chicago and numerous extensions, for
12 example, for ESL classrooms.

13 According to the most current
14 available data, at least 182,000 people speak
15 Polish as their primary language at home in the
16 Chicagoland area.

17 To place this number into
18 perspective, that is more than the population of
19 Rockford or almost the population of Aurora, the
20 second largest City in Illinois.

21 With just this one piece of data, we
22 want to underscore the community's importance and
23 scope.

24 Therefore, we request that Illinois

1 policymakers do not take our community for granted
2 and that you keep de facto Polish enclaves
3 together when Redistricting. That is same issue
4 as was highlighted by other minority language
5 groups.

6 Keeping the Polish community in tact
7 when redistricting will be beneficial to Illinois
8 and local governments because you can streamline
9 the dissemination of pertinent information and
10 services in the Polish language.

11 This especially important since
12 Polish bilingual public services and translations
13 of government publications are unfortunately
14 limited.

15 In other words, keeping the Polish
16 community together will save public money.
17 Keeping us together when redistricting will also
18 increase the chances to elect members of the
19 community to public office and thus significantly
20 improve civic engagement.

21 In addition, the needs and problems
22 of our community can be better heard and addressed
23 without our voice at the public forum.

24 The needs and problems can only get

1 worse and therefore more expensive. With our
2 voice present in public life we can contribute
3 even more to the State of Illinois. Thank you
4 very much.

5 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Thank you very much.
6 If you just want to start down the line here.

7 MR. GHAZI: M-u-j-a-h-i-d G-h-a-z-i.
8 Chairman Representative Barbara Flynn Currie and
9 members of the house redistricting Committee,
10 first of all, thank you for allowing me to speak
11 here today.

12 What has brought me here is
13 continuous and consistent restlessness, insecurity
14 and a sense of loss which haunts most of my
15 community members in their newly adopted country,
16 simply because they don't have any voice in any
17 public office at the local, state and federal
18 level.

19 This is predominately because of the
20 present district lines which cut them into smaller
21 groups, not because of any lack of political and
22 social activism.

23 Let me give you a brief history of my
24 involvement and quote an example to emphasize what

1 I am trying to prove.

2 I have been involved with the South
3 Asian Community in the Chicago area since 1990.
4 As background, when I say "South Asian," I am
5 referring to a subgroup within Asian-Americans
6 that includes people of Indian, Pakistani,
7 Bangladesh, Nepali, Sri Lanka and Bhutanese
8 descent.

9 Even though we come from different
10 countries, there are many cultural and social
11 similarities between our groups.

12 I have lived on the north side of
13 Chicago since 1990. I ran a community
14 broadcasting network since 1994, started the first
15 ever local Pakistani Urdu TV program in 1994, and
16 first ever Urdu/Hindi talk show in North America
17 in 1997.

18 I write in more than two ethnic
19 newspapers and correspond for 4 television
20 networks.

21 I have been a board member of human
22 services organizations like Hamdard Center for
23 Health and Human Services and Metropolitan Asian
24 Family Services mainly from India and Pakistan,

1 which organizes seminars and workshops to educate
2 the community at large on political, social, civic
3 and mental health issues.

4 My relationship with my community is
5 more than casual. I am a social and political
6 activist, a journalist and a resident of Rogers
7 Park in the West Ridge area.

8 I have seen Devon Avenue as a
9 thriving business district and I am seeing its
10 decline now, partly due to a lack of
11 responsiveness and effective coordination by
12 elected officials.

13 In 1999, during a meeting of business
14 and community leaders on TIF funding, when I
15 confronted the Alderman of the 50th Ward
16 Mr. Bernard Stone against his one-sided attempt to
17 impose zoning on the side streets of Devon Avenue
18 during day time hours and pointed out that it will
19 kill the businesses.

20 He responded that the business owners
21 are not his constituents and he doesn't care about
22 them. He only cares for his voters.

23 Mind you, all of those businesses
24 were bringing revenue and providing jobs to the

1 local residents, mostly South Asians.

2 Since then the parking situation and
3 its accompanied hazards have killed this business
4 district.

5 The profound effects of parking
6 problems in this area have been analyzed and
7 documented in the 2007 West Ridge Community
8 Survey, which is on file with the Asian-American
9 Institute.

10 A similar lack of responsiveness from
11 not just city but also state officials makes it
12 quite difficult for community members to have
13 their problems resolved effectively.

14 The South Asian community is
15 increasing in number in the Rogers Park, West
16 Ridge, and Albany Park neighborhoods at a
17 phenomenal rate.

18 There are newly immigrated women
19 raising children but lacking communication with
20 their teachers or health care workers because of
21 language and other social hurdles.

22 There are undocumented kids, hundreds
23 of them, suffering for what they haven't done
24 consciously or intentionally.

1 There are even ones who couldn't
2 assimilate in the system because of lack of
3 language and social skills or some other
4 communicative problems.

5 There are documented violence, child
6 and parent abuse which most of the time go
7 unnoticed.

8 These are just a few examples of the
9 growing need for culturally and linguistically
10 appropriate social services, services that are
11 threatened when legislators do not feel
12 accountable to our community.

13 One of the core institutions for the
14 Muslim community is the Muslim Community Center
15 (MCC) located near Montrose and Pulaski. This is
16 the oldest Mosque in the Chicagoland area, and it
17 is also one of the largest. MCC has been the
18 reason why Muslim immigrants settle in the Albany
19 Park area.

20 The religious education they are able
21 to provide and the ability for Muslims to come to
22 the Mosque for their daily prayers are the main
23 reasons that drive Asian and Arab Muslims to this
24 area.

1 MCC is an important community
2 institution for religious worship and education,
3 and also for health services, programs for women
4 and children, and interfaith programs.

5 The South Asian population is
6 significant and cohesive in the West Ridge and
7 Albany Park area, and these areas are much
8 protected as a united community of interest.

9 Honorable members of the Committee,
10 our country is going through a critical time which
11 puts national security on top security.

12 Our security agencies and diplomatic
13 missions need people with multilingual and
14 multicultural skills.

15 By neglecting the local populations
16 of immigrants and their children, we are failing
17 to nurture people who could be very useful for
18 national security and other beneficial purposes.

19 These social, cultural and
20 educational deficiencies cannot effectively be
21 dealt with by dividing similar populations instead
22 of uniting them.

23 If you divide communities of
24 interest, you promote social and cultural

1 ailments; and if you keep them together, you
2 promote a healthy environment for their social and
3 communal growth.

4 All Asians whichever country or
5 region they come from share lots of common values.
6 They face almost the same problems and hurdles as
7 immigrants.

8 You have the power to facilitate in
9 creating districts which could help these people
10 to get maximum benefit of our system to promote
11 their social, cultural and educational well being.
12 This will help create a healthy state and nation.

13 Honorable members of the Committee,
14 let me address something which seems probably not
15 directly related to redistricting but have an
16 indirect relation.

17 I belong to a community, which is
18 continuously under surveillance since 911.

19 I will not deny the presence of
20 religious extremism in a minority of the Muslim
21 population, same like it found in any other faith
22 group but the majority of my community is as
23 American and as liberal as any other person of a
24 different faith.

1 It is easy for extremist elements to
2 take advantage of a discontented, disrespected,
3 disregarded, distressed and divided community by
4 exploiting the injustices and disparities,
5 insecurity and poverty.

6 It is very difficult to take
7 advantage of a united, harmonious and satisfied
8 community.

9 It is you honorable members of the
10 community who can give them this harmony and
11 strength.

12 The Asian-American Institute, Council
13 of Islamic Organizations and many grass-root
14 organizations are working hard to help the
15 legislators in drawing fair districts.

16 The Pakistani, Indian and
17 Bangladesh community of the North side of Chicago
18 endorses these efforts and hope that the
19 legislators would work closely with these
20 grass-root organizations. We are working with
21 Asian-American Institute to create maps with
22 specific boundaries and we will submit those to
23 you soon. Thank you very much.

24 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Thank you, Mr. Ghazi.

1 Next.

2 MR. THAPA: Chairperson Currie and
3 Committee, Sharda S-h-a-r-d-a T-h-a-p-a.

4 I am testifying as a member of the
5 Nepali-American community, one of the groups
6 within the Asian-American community. I have lived
7 in Chicago for 34 years, 18 of them in the West
8 Rogers Park neighborhood, which is also sometimes
9 called the West Ridge neighborhood.

10 I am a self-employed freelance
11 business consultant who has been active in my
12 community and in Asian-American activities since
13 1981, mainly in the areas of founding, growing and
14 maintaining social and cultural organizations.

15 Recently, I have become active in
16 civic and political affairs, especially in helping
17 Asian-Americans gain fair representation in
18 elective government and the ability to elect
19 candidates of our choice - area we have been
20 lacking in.

21 The Nepali-American community in
22 Chicagoland, including immigrants from Nepali as
23 well as people of Nepali descent, has grown from
24 less than 100 in 1980 to nearly 10,000 now and

1 more than a quarter of them are estimated to
2 reside in the north-northwest section of Chicago
3 and the nearby suburbs like Skokie and Niles.

4 Over time, the population has tended
5 to shift gradually, as people established
6 themselves, from the city to close-in suburbs and
7 then farther out.

8 The number of immigrants is being
9 augmented by the recent resettlement in the
10 northern part of Chicago of substantial numbers of
11 Nepali-speaking refugees from Bhutan, who are
12 Nepali ethnic driven out in the 1980s and their
13 families.

14 This is the most notable
15 concentration of the community in the entire area,
16 and the phenomenon is closely linked to the growth
17 in 1998 to nearly 10,000 now and more than a
18 quarter of them in this community reside in the
19 northwest areas and near by suburbs like Skokie
20 and Niles.

21 Overtime the population has tended to
22 shifts gradually as people establish themselves
23 from cities to go west. The number of immigrants
24 is being augmented by the recent resettlement in

1 the north part of Chicago of and substantial
2 numbers of them in the Devon area corridor as a
3 South Asian hub, comprising people of Indian,
4 Pakistani, Bangladeshi, Nepali descent.

5 As a long-time West Rogers Park
6 resident, I have observed its growing importance
7 to this community because of its concentration of
8 social and cultural institutions, family-owned
9 businesses and immigrant residents.

10 The effective and efficient means of
11 providing much-needed services can only be
12 enhanced if the continuity is maintained and the
13 institutions receive both credit and funding for
14 providing these services.

15 Since Nepali-American originally
16 arrived here independently as professionals or
17 students or associated with Indian emigrant
18 entrepreneurs, usually as employees, many of these
19 Nepalis have been helped up by earlier Indian and
20 Pakistani immigrants.

21 There is no travel, work or residency
22 restrictions between India and Nepal and some of
23 these ties continued into the US.

24 The religious, cultural, food and

1 living styles of Nepal are very analogous to India
2 and Tibet, more the former.

3 It is, therefore, fair to say that
4 all South Asian immigrants would like to remain
5 together and benefit from being within one
6 district or a few districts, rather than being
7 split up into many districts.

8 We could then elect candidates of our
9 choice responsive to our unique needs. There is
10 cohesiveness within the Asian-American community
11 at large.

12 We come from different countries, but
13 we share many cultural and social similarities.
14 For that reason, the Asian-American Institute has
15 sought the input of the South Asian community and
16 West Rogers Park community in various projects
17 relating to civic engagement like Census outreach,
18 voter education, and redistricting advocacy.
19 Nepali-Americans will generally endorse boundaries
20 drawn to respect our community and the other South
21 Asian communities.

22 We are working with AAI to create
23 maps with specific boundaries, and we will give
24 those to you soon. Thank you for the opportunity

1 to testify. I urge you to give meaningful
2 consideration to the Asian-American community's
3 input and to treat our community fairly during the
4 redistricting process.

5 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Thank you for your
6 testimony. Next.

7 MS. LEE: Hello, my name is Hye H-y-e Young
8 Y-o-u-n-g Lee L-e-e. Thank you for giving me this
9 opportunity.

10 My name is Hye Young Lee again. I am
11 the program director at Korean American Community
12 Services, also called KACS. We were founded in
13 1972. KACS is a non-profit, non-partisan
14 organization located in the Albany Park
15 neighborhood of Chicago, which provides health and
16 wellness, social, education, youth, senior and
17 other services to Korean Americans and other
18 community members.

19 KACS remains an important source of
20 services for many immigrants and minorities, in
21 spite of recent state budget cuts.

22 KACS provides opportunities for
23 Korean seniors and other Korean immigrants and
24 Asian immigrants to access resources to help

1 assisting seniors in day-to-day activities.

2 KACS provides an invaluable service
3 for the betterment of the Korean-American
4 community here in Chicago.

5 Albany Park is a vibrant multi-ethnic
6 neighborhood that has been a neighborhood for
7 immigrants for generations.

8 In the late 1970s and early 1980,
9 many South Korean immigrants, moving forward I
10 will refer to them as Koreans, settled in the area
11 and played a key role in redeveloping Lawrence
12 Avenue to be a booming commercial corridor.

13 In early 1986 the Korean community,
14 working with their Alderman, was able to give an
15 honorary name to a portion of Lawrence Avenue,
16 calling it Seoul Drive named after the capitol
17 City of South Korea.

18 While the Korean-American population
19 count has decreased over the last decade,
20 Korean-Americans still remain in Albany Park and
21 the presence of other immigrants and minorities
22 has increased.

23 The Korean Americans who do remain in
24 Albany Park are a combination of recent immigrants

1 who are mostly low-income with limited English
2 proficiency and senior citizens living in senior
3 housing.

4 There are also a significant number
5 of Korean business owners who work in Albany Park,
6 catering to the Koreans who still live in Alabny
7 Park as well as other Asian-Americans in the
8 community.

9 Korean-Americans while smaller in
10 number have come together with other Asian ethnic
11 groups because we discovered that we have shared
12 experiences and interests, as low-income recent
13 immigrants in the neighborhood who also share some
14 common cultural affinity with one another.

15 While Asian-Americans speak many
16 languages, thus making communications a bit
17 difficult, many bilingual social service agencies
18 that serve various Asian ethnic groups have come
19 together to work on Asian-American issues.

20 The Korean-American Community
21 Services, where I work, plays a significant role
22 in building this coalition with other
23 Asian-Americans.

24 We not only provide access for

1 Korean-Americans to public resources, we build a
2 larger Asian-American coalition to address needs
3 and interest that cross our language barriers.
4 This is cohesiveness within the Asian-American
5 community at large.

6 We come from different countries, but
7 we share many cultural and social similarities.
8 For that reason, Asian-American Institute has
9 sought the input of the Korean community in
10 various projects relating to civic engagement like
11 Census outreach, voter education and redistricting
12 advocacy.

13 For example, the Asian-American
14 Coalition for Census 2010 was made up of 10
15 different Asian ethnic organizations, all with the
16 same interest of making Census more accessible by
17 providing language support and education in 10
18 different languages. This effort reached out to
19 many South Asians, Korean, Filipino, Vietnamese
20 and Cambodian American residents in Albany Park
21 and West Ridge.

22 There have also been joint efforts by
23 this same pan-Asian coalition to mobilize voters
24 for the 2011 Mayoral election.

1 We were able to jointly reach
2 Koreans, Vietnamese, Cambodians, Filipinos and
3 South Asian-Americans in Albany Park and West
4 Ridge to get out and vote.

5 We held a Mayoral Candidates' Forum
6 for the Asian-American community, asking
7 candidates questions that mattered to the
8 Asian-American community and translating the forum
9 into 4 different Asian languages.

10 As you can see, Asian-Americans in
11 the city, especially in the West Ridge and Albany
12 Park neighborhoods have a strong sense of
13 community.

14 Our community is united not just by
15 race but also by many other socioeconomic factors
16 that we have in common, such as limited access to
17 culturally and linguistically appropriate
18 services.

19 We ask that the committee preserves
20 these neighborhoods, and go further by keeping
21 West Ridge and Albany Park in the same State House
22 District.

23 District lines have a real impact on
24 whether we as minorities can participate in

1 government and make a positive difference in our
2 communities. We want to see the General
3 Assembly's draft maps.

4 We request you to give meaningful
5 consideration to our input after you have released
6 your draft maps but before the district lines are
7 finalized.

8 We are working with Asian-American
9 Institute to create maps with specific boundaries,
10 and we will submit those to you soon. Thank you.

11 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Thank you. Questions
12 for this panel?

13 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Just a brief one
14 for Mr. Dobrzycki and Ms. Sobczyk.

15 Were you planning on also submitting
16 kind of a modern type map to identify where your
17 community areas would be? I know you listed a lot
18 of different community names.

19 But since we are getting a lot of
20 maps to kind of reflect that, I just want to make
21 sure.

22 MS. SOBCZYK: Yes, we are in the process,
23 and we will be submitting a lot of these piece
24 communities that are next to each other.

1 MR. DOBRZYCKI: Yes. We are going to be
2 working on pulling some information.

3 In fact, I forgot to mention earlier,
4 some examples of the importance involving the
5 Polish-American community in Chicago.

6 I have before you today's addition of
7 the Polish Daily newspaper which has been
8 published for over 100 years, and there are
9 probably over 2,000 other publications that are
10 made here in Chicago.

11 I also have only three copies because
12 they are kind of heavy. I wanted to bring one of
13 for each member of the panel but the back of my
14 trunk would have dragged down the street.

15 This is the Polish phone book
16 translated meaning the Polish information book.
17 It is basically the yellow pages along with other
18 additional information. This book has been
19 published for 20 years now.

20 When it first appeared, it was only
21 about 100 pages; and as you can see now and many
22 of the communities I mentioned have businesses
23 located here.

24 I would welcome you to Harwood

1 Heights to visit Rich's deli and Liquors and you
2 will see how many people fill the parking lots.
3 If you don't get there early on a Saturday
4 morning, you are not going to find a parking spot.
5 Thank you.

6 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Any questions?

7 Thank you very much all of your
8 testimony. I am probably going to misspell or
9 mispronounce this. It looks like Zia Aquandry
10 from Zhams Center, Steve Brunton who is the
11 Executive Director of the Chinese Mutual Aid
12 Association, Kent Griffiths representing
13 Capitalist and Taxpayers, Peter Donalek
14 representing I believe himself, Geraldine Conrad
15 representing herself, and Allan Mellis who
16 represents Wrightwood Neighbors Association.

17 Now, he may have had to leave, but he
18 did leave written testimony with the members of
19 the committee.

20 So we have Zhad Aquandry. I may have
21 called her in the last panel, she may have gone
22 home. Why don't we start with this end and say
23 your name and spell it for the court reporter and
24 carry on.

1 MS. CONRAD: Geraldine Conrad

2 G-e-r-a-l-d-i-n-e C-o-n-r-a-d. I am a public
3 affairs consultant and a blogger. I call myself
4 policy and persuasion when I do consulting, and I
5 hope I do a little of both of that today.

6 My field is public affairs, and
7 although I received my graduate degree at
8 UT-Austin, and later worked in Congress, my beat
9 is Illinois.

10 I grew up in Oak Park, and I have
11 viewed politics and governance in my home state
12 with some perplexity at how we do so badly in
13 spheres of transparency, fairness and attention to
14 likely results of our policies and laws. And I
15 might add that I am Irish-German, and it has been
16 many decades since anybody of that proportion
17 could claim any problem with representation.

18 Redistricting offers the greatest
19 challenge to legislators because self-preservation
20 is the first principle of the elected, and
21 equitable redistricting may pose a direct threat
22 to that primary goal. I am sure that applies to
23 nobody here.

24 It is even difficult to say with

1 assuredness what is equitable, with so many ethnic
2 groups and homogeneous income groups eager to
3 increase their influence.

4 I was taught in grade school that we
5 elect representatives in republic, a form of
6 government that relies on legislators to make
7 their own best judgments and wait for the verdict
8 of voters on those decisions in the next election.

9 Now, we seem to have instant replay
10 and constant checking with a shifting mood to see
11 if decisions will cause problems before they are
12 made with voters or donors.

13 It is better to be cautious, to not
14 raise anger among those with an intensity of
15 desire for a particular course. This
16 calcification results in gridlock and sclerotic
17 body politic.

18 I offer no unique proposal this
19 morning, but urge you to strive for population
20 equality, contiguity, unity of county and city
21 boundaries as much as possible and geographical
22 compactness in redistricting.

23 One can see easily on a map where a
24 district has been preserved for an incumbent, and

1 I find this unacceptable. I believe many others
2 do, too and who pay attention to that as well.

3 I wish legislators would treat their
4 positions as temporary, and unlink their primary
5 livelihood from their elected status.

6 I leave with a line from a poem: "I
7 am president of this glass of water" in an aptly
8 named April Snow by Matthew Zapruder.

9 I wrote this when it was actually
10 snowing the other night. You each are presidents
11 of rivers of water in this process, and I hope you
12 row with our future in mind.

13 I am very appreciative of this
14 opportunity to speak with you.

15 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: We appreciate your
16 input this time around.

17 MR. BRUNTON: I am Steve Brunton,
18 B-r-u-n-t-o-n and I represent Chinese Mutual Aid
19 Association (CMAA). And I would like to thank
20 Chairperson Currie and members of the Committee
21 for giving us a few moments to speak today.

22 As I said, I am with the Chinese
23 Mutual Aid Association also known as CMAA.

24 We are a social service agency

1 founded by Southeast Asian refugees in 1981 to
2 serve ethnic Chinese immigrants and refugees.

3 Today we serve approximately 10,000
4 people each year with services that include youth
5 and seniors programs, English and citizenship
6 classes, computer and vocational training classes,
7 health and safety services, help finding jobs and
8 housing, translation and interpretation services,
9 and an immigration legal clinic.

10 Out clientele now includes immigrants
11 and refugees from several Asian countries, Europe,
12 Africa, and Latin American.

13 To serve this growing and diverse
14 immigrant and refugee community, we have over 25
15 languages and dialects spoken by members of our
16 staff. CMAA is located in the 13th Senate
17 District represented by Rep. Greg Harris, and we
18 are very near to the border with the 14th District
19 represented by Harry Osterman.

20 Most of the people we serve live in
21 the Chicago neighborhoods of Uptown, Edgewater and
22 Rogers Park, all areas that are mostly within the
23 13th and 14th Districts.

24 We also serve increasing numbers of

1 people who come to us from the suburbs. In
2 addition to having a community split between two
3 districts, at the City level we are split between
4 the 46th and 48th Wards represented by Ald. Helen
5 Shiller and Ald. Mary Ann Smith.

6 At the Congressional level, we are
7 split between the 5th and 9th Congressional
8 Districts represented by Congressman Mike Quigley
9 and Congresswoman Jan Schakowsky.

10 It is only at the State Senate level,
11 we are in the 7th community Senate District
12 represented by Heather Steans, where we do not
13 feel that a large part of our community is split
14 among multiple districts.

15 Uptown, Edgewater and Rogers Park are
16 such diverse communities, it is difficult to say
17 that one community is more important than others.
18 However, these neighborhoods do have significant
19 immigrant and refugee populations, and I hope that
20 these diverse groups can be kept together in one
21 district as much as possible.

22 CMAA works closely with organizations
23 serving African, Latino and European immigrants
24 and refugees. While language and culture may seem

1 to divide them, their interests more often than
2 not are similar. The Asian and Latino populations
3 are growing in Illinois. Immigrant populations in
4 general are also growing. Without immigrants and
5 refugees, Illinois would see its population
6 shrinking.

7 This is the time to encourage these
8 groups to increase their participation in
9 Illinois' political life.

10 I hope this redistricting process can
11 be part of that increased participation. On
12 another note, there are certain populations that
13 are traditionally under counted by the Census.

14 Even though our community and other
15 communities did a great job of outreach during the
16 Census process, I fear that immigrants and
17 refugees may still not be counted as fully as
18 other populations.

19 The homeless are another population
20 that is traditionally under counted. If you walk
21 the streets surrounding CMAA's Uptown offices, you
22 notice two things.

23 One is that you are in a thriving
24 community of Chinese and Southeast Asian

1 immigrants and refugees.

2 The second is that there are lots of
3 homeless people on the streets. This is probably
4 because of the high number of single resident
5 occupancy, SRO, buildings in the neighborhood.

6 With an unusual confluence of two
7 historically under counted communities in one
8 place, I hope the committee will remember these
9 potentially under counted populations when making
10 its final decisions. Thank you for your
11 consideration.

12 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Thank you very much
13 for your testimony. Next.

14 MR. GRIFFITHS: Yes, Good Afternoon, my
15 name is Kent Griffiths G-r-i-f-f-i-t-h-s. I am
16 with Wolfe Point Strategies in Chicago.

17 I am here to represent or talk about
18 two long suffering and woefully unrepresented
19 minority groups here, Chicago capitalists and
20 Chicago taxpayers mostly along the lakefront area,
21 although there are big pockets in westside and
22 southwest side of Chicago.

23 So specifically what I wanted to
24 start with was talking about the 43rd Ward in

1 Chicago and how that lakefront ward was split up
2 into five rep districts, Nos. 5, 10, 11, 12 and
3 26.

4 So it went all the way from the
5 Goldcoast in one of the districts and down to
6 Washington Park also another one district included
7 Garfield Park, that is not Lincoln Park.

8 Another one of the districts included
9 55th and the Dan Ryan, which is one of Chicago's
10 highest crime beats, and that is not the same type
11 of neighborhood that the 43rd Ward and the
12 Lakefront is.

13 So specifically what I wanted to talk
14 about was being able to put together 5 rep
15 districts or 3 rep districts along the lakefront
16 in Chicago pretty much from Soldier Field up to
17 Wrigley Field.

18 That is something that the previous
19 legislative remapping committees totally split up
20 into tax takers because they wanted to dilute the
21 amount of capitalist and taxpayers in that area,
22 so that is mostly what I object to.

23 You are lumping tax payers into a
24 massive tax takers, so I think that is something

1 to look out for.

2 Now the number of wards that you
3 would have to take or parts of six wards into
4 that, the 7th, 27th, 32nd, the 43rd, the 42nd,
5 44th. So you can take and put all those wards and
6 make it a taxpayer friendly, taxpayer majority
7 area along the lakefront there. And I know that
8 you are very tempted to break that up again into
9 20 different state elect districts.

10 I was involved and worked on the 1989
11 map, 1999 map, 2000 map, and now I get to work
12 with the 2010 map.

13 Nothing personal against tax takers,
14 but we get absolutely nothing legislatively in
15 common. So the tax takers is what division should
16 be.

17 I hope to submit a map within the
18 next week or so to be able to show some data as to
19 how we can measure the amount of the tax taking
20 and the tax paying ability of the different
21 voters.

22 I would like to group people together
23 that are alike, who are alike mine. So that is
24 what we have to do. Thank you.

1 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Thank you,
2 Mr. Griffiths. Next.

3 MR. DONALEK: Good Afternoon, my name is
4 Peter Donalek.

5 My first name is Peter common
6 spelling and the last name is Donalek,
7 D-o-n-a-l-e-k.

8 I appreciate the opportunity to
9 address you today and to make a presentation. I
10 am here today as a private citizen and registered
11 voter in Illinois.

12 My academic credentials for this
13 presentation include a masters' degree in
14 mathematics awarded by the University of Toledo in
15 Ohio in 1973.

16 I also have bachelors and masters
17 degrees in electrical engineering from the
18 university of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign (1961)
19 and the University of Pennsylvania in Philadelphia
20 (1970). In addition, I have relevant life
21 experience as a Peace Corps volunteer in Brazil
22 from 1963 to 1965.

23 My position is that the redistricting
24 effort to be undertaken in Illinois should be

1 focused on the principle that all congressional
2 within the State of Illinois should satisfy the
3 definition of "compact and contiguous".

4 These terms are well defined in
5 Webster's dictionary in addition to our common
6 sense understanding. They are also included in a
7 branch of mathematics known as Topology.

8 It is my understanding that the State
9 of Iowa uses a topology based mapping system. The
10 methodology in Iowa uses computer technology and
11 is based on the principles of topological metric
12 spaces and it can draw congressional voting
13 district boundaries that are truly compact and
14 contiguous.

15 If such computer algorithms are used,
16 then it will be possible to establish
17 congressional districts that conform to the ideals
18 of "one person one vote".

19 I urge the legislature to consider
20 adoption of a similar process in Illinois.

21 I understand that there are special
22 interest groups who want congressional boundaries
23 drawn to reflect unique social and economic
24 characteristics.

1 My understanding of history is that
2 the founding fathers only recognized that there
3 are demographic changes and required that
4 districts boundaries be redrawn every ten years to
5 reflect such changes, and they did not make any
6 provisions for boundaries to reflect other
7 characteristics.

8 Notwithstanding the ideals of the
9 founding fathers, congressional voting district
10 boundaries are often drawn in ways that do not
11 conform to the one-person one vote principle.

12 This can be confirmed by an objective
13 observation of the existing maps. Changes are
14 often implemented through the judiciary process,
15 and often result in strange boundaries that defy
16 common sense and are examples of gerrymandering.

17 While such adoptions cannot be
18 entirely eliminated it should be possible to
19 minimize their occurrence.

20 Starting with a base map, that is a
21 truly blind one in a mathematical sense. Such a
22 map would be based on a mathematical algorithm
23 that implements a topological metric space
24 together with definitions of compact and

1 contiguous.

2 If such a base map were used, then
3 the judiciary could adjust the boundaries to
4 reflect special conditions and make conscious
5 decisions to modify maps in ways that are fair and
6 democratic and still conform to the "one person,
7 one vote" principle. Thank you.

8 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Thank you Mr. Donalek.
9 Any questions of this panel? Thank you very much
10 for your testimony.

11 I know that I called Allan Mellis,
12 but I know that he had to leave.

13 Is there anybody else in the room?
14 I am sorry, they were hiding these from me. We
15 have Ahmed Nelson, Ahmed Ansari and Yesenia
16 Sanchez.

17 So if you all three would come
18 forward. Again if there is anyone else that would
19 like to testify, you might just fill out a witness
20 slip or just wait your turn.

21 State your name and spell it, please.

22 MR. ANSARI: A-h-m-e-d A-n-s-a-r-i. I am
23 an associate at the Islamic Circle of North
24 America's Chicago branch, which I will refer to as

1 ICNA from now on.

2 We are located on California Avenue
3 just south of Devon in the heart of the West Ridge
4 neighborhood.

5 Through my involvement with the
6 community, I am exposed to the concerns of many
7 South Asians on the north side of Chicago.

8 When I say "South Asians," I am
9 referring to the people of Indian, Pakistani,
10 Bangladeshi, Nepali, Sri Lankan and Bhutanese
11 descent.

12 Even though we come from different
13 countries, there are many cultural and social
14 similarities between our groups.

15 Established in 1968, the Islamic
16 Circle of North America was a response to the
17 growing need for a supportive Muslim community in
18 North America.

19 The organization initially focused on
20 educating its growing membership about Islam, the
21 goal being to adhere to Islamic values amongst a
22 religiously diverse community.

23 In the early 70s, ICNA members, the
24 majority of whom were of South Asians descent,

1 focused their efforts on education and
2 personal/spiritual development.

3 ICNA has worked to establish
4 connections between Islam and the public,
5 collaborating with numerous Muslim organizations
6 to reach this end. ICNA also works closely with
7 many national interfaith organizations for the
8 betterment of society.

9 By focusing on self-development,
10 education, outreach and social services, ICNA has
11 cemented its place as a leading grassroots
12 organization in the American Muslim community.

13 The reason I am here today is to
14 explain the connection between our South Asian
15 community in West Ridge and the South Asian
16 community in Albany Park, which is anchored by the
17 Muslim Community Center, which I will refer to as
18 MCC from now on.

19 MCC is located near Pulaski and
20 Montrose in Albany Park and is the oldest and one
21 of the largest mosques in the Chicagoland area.

22 MCC is an important community
23 institution not only for religious worship, but
24 also for education of adults and children, health

1 services, programs for women and children, and
2 interfaith programs.

3 Many of our community members from
4 ICNA send their children to learn about our faith
5 at MCC. MCC also hosts events that bring together
6 the larger community in the West Ridge and Albany
7 Park area.

8 While the West Ridge area also has
9 its share of mosques on Devon, many of the Muslim
10 community members interact actively with Muslim
11 community members in Albany Park, for example
12 through programs hosted by MCC and the following
13 events as well.

14 During relief efforts for disasters
15 around the world like Hurricane Katrina in New
16 Orleans, earthquakes and floods in Pakistan and
17 Japan, we South Asians in West Ridge and Albany
18 Park join our efforts to do fund raising for these
19 noble causes and motivate our community to
20 participate and help.

21 When Muslim scholars visit Chicago,
22 we join together to arrange programs which benefit
23 our community spiritually as well as develop our
24 knowledge in different religious areas.

1 During the special month of Ramadan,
2 MCC arranges special events and dinners many
3 Muslims from West Ridge area like to join these
4 events.

5 We have also seen that when our
6 communities are protected as one area of interest,
7 we see more public understanding for our
8 communities and less prejudice and even hate
9 crimes committed against us.

10 During the years post 9-11 we have
11 seen the trend that hate crimes were more
12 prevalent and targeted towards community members
13 who lived outside of our geographic communities
14 where the general public is not as well-informed
15 about the Muslim community and where we do not
16 have strong support of our elected officials.

17 For this reason, it is imperative to
18 continue to further identify West Ridge and Albany
19 Park as one united community of interest as many
20 South Asians, both Muslims and non-Muslims live,
21 work and worship in this area.

22 There are similarities within the
23 South Asian-American community at large and also
24 the Asian-American community at large.

1 We come from different countries, but
2 we share many cultural and social similarities.
3 For that reason, Asian-American Institute has
4 sought my community's input about redistricting.

5 We want the fragmentation of our
6 community to be reduced that will increase our
7 concentration in the new districts and will
8 further enhance our ability to influence and shape
9 the identity of the community.

10 We as South Asian-Americans want to
11 be treated fairly during the redistricting
12 process. Thank you.

13 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Thank you, Mr. Ansari,
14 and if you would leave your written testimony with
15 the court reporter, that would be great.

16 For the record, Yesenia Sanchez did
17 not wish to testify orally, but she has left a
18 written statement.

19 She is a locally community Organizer
20 with P.A.S.O West Suburban Action Project.

21 Going, once, twice for Anita Nelson.
22 Are you here?

23 (No response.)

24 CHAIRPERSON CURRIE: Is there anybody else

1 who would wish to make a presentation to the
2 Committee?

3 Very well, thank you all very much
4 for coming. We appreciate your concerns about the
5 building blocks of democracy, and I am delighted
6 that so many of my colleagues were interested
7 enough, cared enough about these very building
8 blocks to join us in today's hearing.

9 So thank you very much, and the
10 Committee will stand in recess. We will convene
11 again in Springfield on Monday at 3:00.

12 (Whereupon, the hearing
13 concluded at 1:20 p.m.)

14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

CERTIFICATE OF REPORTER

I, Patricia A. Armstrong, a Certified Shorthand Reporter and Registered Professional Reporter within and for the State of Illinois, do hereby certify that the testimony of said witnesses were taken on April 21, 2011, by me to the best of my ability and thereafter reduced to typewriting under my direction; that I am neither counsel for, related to, nor employed by any of the parties to the action in which this deposition was taken, and further that I am not a relative or employee of any attorney or counsel employed by the parties thereto, nor financially or otherwise interested in the outcome of the proceedings.

Patricia A. Armstrong, CSR-RPR
Illinois License No. 084-001766

A				
AAI 33:3,23 34:12 36:16 38:2 40:1 44:11 50:4 51:23 142:22 AAI's 32:24 40:7 Aberdale 127:18 abilities 108:3 ability 35:3 36:14 82:5 89:19 129:8 135:21 139:18 159:20 168:8 170:8 able 10:7,17 29:22 32:2 58:5 67:2 89:11 91:5,13 103:23 104:15 106:9,17 107:23 108:12 110:16 118:1,6 135:20 144:14 147:1 158:14 159:18 about 11:15 18:13 30:5 34:17 35:1,7 36:12,15,17 37:12 44:13 46:4,13 49:19 60:9 66:2,4 67:14,14 72:6 80:21 84:13 85:16 87:9,16 90:6 91:1 92:23 94:1 98:24 100:9 104:21 105:19 107:19 109:21,23 111:1 120:7 123:7,14 133:21 149:21 157:17,24 158:14 164:20 166:4 167:15 168:4 169:4,7 above 58:10,10 abridgement 35:13 absolutely 87:15 106:16 107:7 121:4 159:14 absolved 59:1,5 abuse 135:6 academic 160:12 Academy 77:15 accept 7:22 acceptable 125:18 accepting 10:1 18:1 access 7:15 46:8 51:3 72:3 80:5 101:18 143:24 145:24 147:16 accessibility 120:4	accessible 49:8 121:10 122:15 146:16 accompanied 134:3 accordance 53:10 according 19:6 54:17 94:2 126:5 126:14 129:13 account 5:1 25:3 78:16 84:16 106:8 accountability 93:11 120:4 accountable 34:8 48:5 81:9 115:9 121:10 135:12 accountants 69:21 accustomed 72:15 Acevedo 1:14 4:5 4:14 66:22 104:5 Acevedos 110:4 achievable 108:14 achieve 105:23 119:21 achieving 105:19 acknowledgement 93:8 across 15:19 17:16 89:21,24 91:1 119:2 act 5:5,19 6:3 11:10 16:9 23:20 25:8 26:23 35:11,15,21 35:24 63:1,4,16 63:17 67:11 86:7 99:12 107:21 action 24:4 46:4 66:20 168:20 170:11 actions 92:22 active 31:11 139:11 139:15 actively 166:10 activism 131:22 activist 133:6 activities 23:24 71:7 120:24 139:12 144:1 actual 76:24 actually 7:18 9:13 81:12 84:18 109:6 109:20 110:4,7 111:23 113:21 122:7,19 153:9 add 107:8 151:15 Addison 127:9 addition 6:7 17:15 30:7 35:23 65:21 85:7 91:9,16	121:15 130:21 149:6 155:2 160:20 161:5 additional 35:21 50:4 51:24 77:8 93:17 105:14 149:18 Additionally 80:11 117:18 address 17:23 58:20 58:23 76:3 137:14 146:2 160:9 addressed 37:16 46:23 130:22 addresses 56:24 adequate 92:23 adequately 112:21 adhere 164:21 adjacent 14:13 87:3 adjoining 96:18 adjoins 75:17 adjust 52:24 163:3 adjusting 46:20 adjustment 53:6 87:18 adopt 125:14 adopted 131:15 adoption 161:20 adorations 162:17 adorned 90:20 Adult 53:14 adults 165:24 advancing 33:4 62:9 97:17 advantage 123:2 138:2,7 advisors 69:22 Advisory 75:2,3 advocacy 2:11 3:6 30:13 32:22 33:1 40:6 55:10 71:22 111:11 119:10,15 120:14 129:5 142:18 146:12 advocate 92:20 94:8 117:22 advocated 22:9 advocating 94:16 98:7 aegis 77:22 affairs 3:15 139:16 151:3,6 affect 33:10 affects 70:11 120:8 affinity 145:14 affirmative 46:4 afforded 11:18 affording 121:4	Africa 154:12 African 18:22 155:23 African-Amerian 74:12 African-American 19:15,21 57:13 67:14 86:16 112:7 African-Americans 98:11 after 6:4 8:11 17:12 41:24 42:1,10,10 50:13 51:1 56:1 74:11,13 121:19 125:10,16 144:16 148:5 afternoon 4:9 111:20 157:14 160:3 again 21:14 26:14 26:16 32:13 65:4 76:16 83:4 88:18 95:21 96:12 102:2 111:14 116:24 124:15 128:5 143:10 159:8 163:18 169:11 against 37:21 110:21 125:13 133:16 159:13 167:9 age 23:19 agencies 78:11,18 80:2 81:6 136:12 145:17 agency 2:16 27:24 29:16 92:12 153:24 agency's 27:21 28:11 agenda 2:15 3:5 88:12 89:6,16 90:4,24 98:14 105:2 108:5 111:10 116:1,8 agents 69:22 ages 74:14 Agnes 3:9 128:10 128:13 ago 22:5 23:11 31:20 66:6 79:12 agree 13:9,15 37:3 ahead 106:23 Ahmed 3:21 163:15 163:15 Aid 3:17 40:16 150:11 153:18,23 ailments 137:1	aims 34:12 airport 65:22 127:7 Alabny 145:6 Albany 38:24 43:22 48:7,17,22 49:5 49:13,24 54:6 55:19 61:22 134:16 135:18 136:7 143:14 144:5,20,24 145:5 146:20 147:3,11 147:21 165:16,20 166:6,11,17 167:18 Ald 155:4,5 Alderman 2:23 20:18 21:2 88:9 111:7,12,18,19 113:14 133:15 144:14 aldermanic 21:1 algorithm 162:22 algorithms 161:15 alike 16:1 159:23,23 Allan 150:15 163:11 alliance 40:11 80:7 101:11 allies 38:2 51:20 allocation 70:19 allow 6:3 81:23 95:20 allowed 114:14 allowing 52:8,15 101:17 131:10 allows 17:8 almost 29:13 38:18 94:13 129:19 137:6 alone 39:20 along 4:5 29:1 70:5 73:18 75:24 77:3 85:3 123:11 149:17 157:20 158:15 159:7 already 8:11 64:17 114:2 122:1 Alternative 77:18 although 28:18 129:1 151:7 157:21 always 15:16 59:18 ambulances 65:17 America 40:18 54:13 72:14 125:2 125:5 132:16 164:16,18 American 2:3,5,6 2:20 3:8,9,14

<p>18:22 22:4,6 27:9 32:12,19 33:7 34:5,6 37:7,8,9 40:14,20,20,21,22 52:24 53:15 98:15 99:23 101:10 102:23,23 124:8 124:24 125:12 126:6,16 128:15 128:21 137:23 143:11 146:20 154:12 165:12 Americans 28:2 39:21 143:17 144:23 America's 3:22 163:24 American 42:1 Ami 2:6 21:5 32:13 32:16 among 13:20 16:19 24:15 49:5 71:23 152:14 155:14 amongst 164:21 amount 90:14 158:21 159:19 analogous 142:1 analysis 50:5 51:24 60:19 78:7 analyzed 134:6 analyzing 44:13 ancestries 126:9 ancestry 126:7,20 anchored 165:16 and/or 25:12 Angeles 33:8 97:5 anger 152:14 Anita 168:21 Ann 1:19,22 64:19 155:5 Annexations 14:9 annexed 75:12 annually 28:15 another 23:6 48:6 66:15 73:23 95:19 109:13 113:17 145:14 156:12,19 158:6,8 Ansari 3:21 163:15 163:22 168:13 answer 58:2 76:9 85:5 answered 122:1 Anthony 3:4 111:9 116:1,6 anticipated 71:6 anticipation 95:1 anybody 8:13</p>	<p>151:16 163:13 168:24 anyone 118:9 129:2 163:18 anything 9:11 104:21,21 105:4 Apna 40:12 54:3 apologize 122:2 appeared 149:20 applauds 20:21 applying 116:12 applies 151:22 appointment 7:14 appreciate 10:2 26:21,22 55:23 64:6 91:20 105:17 107:16 111:6,23 115:22 116:4 123:8 124:4 153:15 160:8 169:4 appreciated 123:18 appreciation 53:9 appreciative 153:13 approach 119:22 appropriate 28:9 46:3 48:2 135:10 147:17 approval 13:6 approximately 39:9 47:2 154:3 April 1:8 153:8 170:7 aptly 153:7 Aquandry 150:9,20 Arab 135:23 Arabic 47:12 area 15:23 25:18,21 25:22,24 26:11 28:20 29:3,4,17 32:4 34:18 40:3,9 43:10,21 44:7,22 45:15,19 46:6,11 46:18 48:1 50:1,6 53:3 54:6,10 57:20 58:24 59:2 61:1,2,22,23 65:14 66:12 67:15 67:24 69:9 70:2 70:10,13 71:10,13 73:1,7 75:15 76:3 76:16 77:3,9,17 79:10,14 80:8 81:11 84:21,22 85:6,7,8 87:17 90:1,7,13,18 91:1 104:13,17,17,18 105:15 108:19,19</p>	<p>110:18,23 117:7 125:21 126:11 129:16 132:3 133:7 134:6 135:16,19,24 136:7 139:19 140:15 141:2 144:10 157:20 158:21 159:7 165:21 166:7,8 167:3,6,21 areas 14:9 19:10,22 22:23 28:18 34:17 38:5,7,19,21 39:11,13 43:2 44:5,13,14,16,19 45:3,10,18 46:22 47:14 66:15 67:21 81:6,13 86:12 87:6 92:3 109:5 112:8 114:2 118:16 129:3 136:7 139:13 140:19 148:17 154:22 166:24 area's 19:15,17 argument 29:2 110:24 Armor 25:1 Armour 69:9 Armstrong 170:3 170:22 around 57:20 59:4 96:4 109:16 113:16 117:6 127:7 153:16 166:15 arrange 166:22 arrangement 77:5 arranges 167:2 arrived 125:10,20 141:16 Asia 41:1 Asian 2:6 3:11 19:2 20:4 25:2 29:18 32:12,18 33:6,7 37:7 39:5,8,12,14 39:19 40:13,23 42:1 45:4,15 47:11,19 48:15 52:23 53:3,5,20 54:2,11,18 55:3 55:11,18 98:12 108:10 124:10 132:3,4,23 134:14 135:23 136:5 141:3 142:4,15,21 143:24 145:10,18</p>	<p>146:15 147:9 154:1,11 156:2,24 165:14,15 Asians 39:3,22 47:16 53:21 55:15 61:20 134:1 137:4 146:19 164:7,8,24 166:17 167:20 Asian-American 21:6 32:21 33:4,5 33:24 34:15 36:11 38:13 40:24 41:7 41:16,17,22 42:3 42:7,10,14,22 43:15 45:17 46:21 49:9,11,15,17 51:11,16 52:10,13 54:21 55:3,6 56:3 134:8 138:12,21 139:6,12 142:10 142:14 143:2 145:19 146:2,4,8 146:13 147:6,8 148:8 167:23,24 168:3 Asian-Americans 24:16 25:22 34:16 34:23 37:4,10 38:10,18 39:1 40:3 41:3,4,10,19 42:18,19 43:1,6 44:5 45:8,14,24 48:6,13 50:6 51:7 51:14,21 63:5 132:5 139:17 145:7,15,23 147:3 147:10 168:10 asked 86:23 100:12 asking 87:9 94:11 102:10,21,22 103:4,7,9,15,16 103:21 121:18 147:6 aspects 84:14 aspiration 57:15 aspirations 24:11 aspiring 61:13 assembly 4:8,22 36:1 37:18 41:9 41:18 50:12 51:13 98:20 114:16 115:2 117:2,11 122:22 Assembly's 55:22 148:3 Assessment 72:1 assimilate 135:2 assimilation 54:13</p>	<p>assist 52:23 69:1,3 assistance 10:3 53:14 68:3 assisting 144:1 associate 3:21 163:23 associated 141:17 Associateion 41:1 Association 3:10,17 40:13,16 41:2 126:16 128:15,21 150:12,16 153:19 153:23 assume 122:17 assumed 41:5 assuredness 152:1 attached 28:23 44:3 attempt 21:24 57:4 133:16 attend 90:21 attended 49:18 attending 20:8 attention 43:14 151:13 153:2 attest 54:4 attorney 2:10 52:17 52:18 68:20 170:13 attorneys 69:21 attract 70:8 augmented 140:9 140:24 AULIFFE 1:17 Aurora 129:19 Austin 111:24 128:3 available 7:12 10:5 50:15 64:9 95:19 113:12 122:19 129:14 Avenue 38:23 43:22 70:7 96:19,21 110:20 127:19 128:3 133:8,17 144:12,15 164:2 average 74:18 Avondale 118:20 awarded 160:14 away 27:21 awesome 112:19 A-h-m-e-d 163:22 A-m-i 32:16 A-n-s-a-r-i 163:22 A-n-t-h-o-n-y 116:6 a.m 1:24</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">B</p> <hr/> <p>bachelors 160:16 back 47:7 91:23</p>
---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

<p>149:13 background 11:9 132:4 backgrounds 48:14 61:5,8 bad 113:1 badly 151:12 bakeries 69:18 balance 86:5 87:21 balanced 85:19 86:2 ball 113:17 Bangladesh 132:7 138:17 Bangladeshi 53:23 141:4 164:10 banks 69:19 Baptist 73:24 Barbara 1:11 4:3 66:21 131:8 barely 77:10 barriers 146:3 Barrington 42:22 base 110:9 112:20 162:20 163:2 based 12:8 35:13 42:4 52:22 62:24 80:20 92:20 93:22 119:17 128:16 161:9,11 162:22 basically 149:17 basis 16:13 beach 73:18 beaches 80:4 beat 151:8 beating 74:7 beats 158:10 became 25:6 become 23:3,9 129:8 139:15 becomes 26:15 59:24 before 1:11 8:17 9:21 26:14,17,19 50:14 51:1 59:24 60:4 68:15,18 71:15 73:16 91:17 91:18 92:14 93:24 95:21 99:8 111:22 112:23 114:16 116:5 125:8 148:6 149:6 152:11 begin 23:11 begging 102:20 begin 8:1,17 21:19 65:4 begun 122:7 behalf 2:21 102:5 116:12 117:22</p>	<p>behind 95:10 being 17:9 22:19 30:7 31:10,12 32:6 53:5 58:7,13 59:21 64:11,18 72:7 87:7 91:13 93:2 97:6 99:5 107:23 113:15 116:19 117:22 121:16,20,21 122:21 126:3 137:11 140:8,24 142:5,6 158:14 164:21 believe 21:7 60:22 61:5 84:20 85:6 94:23 95:16 150:14 153:1 believes 115:11 Belmont 127:10,19 belong 89:15 137:17 below 39:10 beneficial 130:7 136:18 benefit 70:12 137:10 142:5 166:22 Benefits 53:14 Bengali 45:21 Bernard 133:16 besides 84:18 best 17:21 31:7 106:24 115:14 152:7 170:8 better 2:3 21:4 22:3 27:1,16 34:5 37:6 40:14 50:7 55:14 76:6 114:1 122:22 129:8 130:22 152:13 betterment 144:3 165:8 between 8:4 21:12 24:20 30:9 39:18 45:2 47:6 49:24 56:18 79:20,23 86:3,5 90:19 107:3 109:2 111:15 132:11 141:22 155:2,3,7 164:14 165:4,14 beyond 9:6 70:12 95:13 Bhutan 140:11 Bhutanese 53:23 132:7 164:10 bicultural 128:24 big 95:23 157:21</p>	<p>Bilandic 113:6 bilingual 128:23 130:12 145:17 Bill 16:17 26:23 bisexual 116:13,15 bit 59:4 83:7 90:5 112:9,11 145:16 blind 162:21 block 12:12,12 27:21 76:23 113:8 113:9 blocks 18:7 169:5,8 blogger 3:16 151:3 blogs 80:20 blue 75:15 board 75:3,3 100:14 126:22 132:21 Boat 70:4 bodies 83:14 120:2 body 112:18,19 152:17 bold 119:20 bone 118:20 book 149:15,16,18 bookend 119:22 booming 42:15 144:12 Boone 18:17 Booth 29:15 border 77:1,4 154:18 bordered 96:17 Boricua 90:8,17 born 124:23 both 12:17 48:16 50:24 67:15 77:21 98:11 108:4 141:13 151:5 167:20 boundaries 7:1,2 14:21 15:11,16 21:1 25:20,23 37:24 38:3 44:18 56:4 62:20 79:2 82:13 89:21 138:22 142:19,23 148:9 152:21 161:13,22 162:4,6 162:10,15 163:3 boundary 4:23 62:14 73:4 bounded 24:21 branch 3:22 32:1 161:7 163:24 Brazil 160:21 break 74:10 103:19 103:20 159:8 Bridgeport 25:1</p>	<p>28:17 69:10 84:22 brief 11:6 32:14 88:19 93:24 121:13 128:6 131:23 148:13 briefly 11:8 111:18 Brighton 2:13 25:4 28:18 65:1 69:10 83:3,6 84:22 bring 8:5 43:13 92:22 149:12 166:5 bringing 133:24 brings 17:5 92:17 broadcasting 3:11 37:8 40:13 124:10 132:14 broken 68:8 brought 91:18 117:19 131:12 Brunton 3:17 150:10 153:17,17 budget 28:6 143:21 Budgeting 75:5 Buffalo 42:23 build 115:8 120:12 122:3,22 146:1 building 7:13 22:11 28:3 89:23 113:6 145:22 169:5,7 buildings 81:12 157:5 built 72:3 119:18 burdens 81:13 Bureau 4:17 18:8 19:6 126:9 business 41:6 46:14 69:4,8 71:8 80:6,7 82:3 85:8 97:9 133:9,13,20 134:3 139:11 145:5 businesses 46:13 49:22 54:9 69:15 80:11 84:16 133:19,23 141:9 149:22 buy 102:15,16 B-r-u-n-t-o-n 153:18</p>	<p>called 15:6,7 108:19 139:9 143:12 150:21 163:11 calling 144:16 calls 79:13 Cambodian 40:12 45:22 146:20 Cambodians 147:2 came 49:6,12 66:7 66:18 102:12 116:9 campaign 22:7 34:7 49:8 116:10 canal 96:20 candidate 17:2,7 36:3,7,9 56:19 60:11 104:15 106:23 107:12 116:11 candidates 5:21 35:18 37:20 41:13 41:16,17,21 49:15 49:18 55:13 58:1 62:1 89:19 105:24 106:15 107:5,24 139:19 142:8 147:5,7 Cantonese 47:13 capacity 7:10 119:19,24 122:22 capital 31:17 97:1 capitalist 150:13 158:21 capitalists 157:19 capitol 144:16 capture 9:8 car 73:21 cardiac 66:13 care 64:8 66:5,8,14 79:2 133:21 134:20 cared 169:7 careful 70:15 cares 133:22 carry 95:24 150:24 carve 73:10 82:2 case 23:3 29:11 56:17 86:18,24 87:15,17,19,19 94:21 cases 79:6 87:19 CASL 29:6,7 CASL's 28:5 Casimir 65:12 casual 133:5 categories 47:5 catering 145:6 catholic 127:23,24</p>
-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

<p>Caucus 33:6 cause 152:11 causes 19:18 166:19 cautious 152:13 caveat 7:20 CBCAC 22:4,9,13 23:11 26:8 34:6 cemented 165:11 cemetery 73:2 76:20 census 4:17,22 7:11 11:15 12:6,11,12 13:17 14:1 15:17 18:4,7,8,10 19:6 19:24 23:13 38:9 40:4 41:24 42:5 42:10,12 44:21 49:4,6,8 54:17 55:9 57:17 84:19 93:23 94:3 99:1 106:5 109:8 117:24 118:3,8 126:9 142:17 146:11,14,16 156:13,16 center 2:8 3:7 14:23 29:13 33:4,6,8 37:7 40:17,19,19 40:21,23 41:1 52:12,20,21 53:1 53:11,19 54:3,4 72:4 81:12 92:13 101:10 111:11 112:4 119:10,15 128:1 132:22 135:14 150:10 165:17 Center's 29:1 53:4 77:17 120:11 central 14:22 85:7 127:19 certain 38:19 39:10 54:1 86:9 94:14 110:19 123:15 156:12 certainly 9:16 10:2 10:7 63:7 86:10 107:17 111:22 120:24 123:8 CERTIFICATE 170:1 Certified 170:3 certify 170:6 chair 4:4 8:21 10:17 56:12 68:13 104:9 116:2,17 124:18 chairman 21:21 66:21 92:8 117:19</p>	<p>131:8 Chairperson 1:11 4:1 11:1 20:15 22:3 26:18 27:5 32:10 52:2,9 56:7 64:3 68:10,16 71:16 82:24 84:6 88:2 89:3 92:5 96:7 99:15,19 101:24 102:6 104:3 108:17 111:5 113:5 114:4 115:18,24 119:8 119:11 123:1 124:3 128:9 131:5 138:24 139:2 143:5 148:11 150:6 153:15,20 157:12 160:1 163:8 168:13,24 Chair's 9:24 challenge 151:19 challenges 75:7 81:21 challenging 30:14 Chamber 64:21 69:6,7,23 Chambers 80:13 Chan 2:3 21:4,19,21 21:22 22:2 26:19 56:17,23 58:2,22 59:16 chance 33:16 55:23 95:7 chances 130:18 change 18:19 46:15 81:16 83:8 95:4,4 changes 12:5 19:5 123:14,20 162:3,5 162:13 changing 114:20 128:17 chanting 74:17 characteristics 6:15 161:24 162:7 charity 79:2 82:4 checking 152:10 Chicago 1:4 2:18 3:3,19,22 11:16 19:4,7,10,23 22:6 24:21 27:11 28:18 32:20 34:19 36:20 40:3,9,17 41:3 43:10,23 46:7 49:11 52:21 60:20 61:19 62:6,15 65:11 66:17 70:4 71:3,5,21 72:7</p>	<p>75:12,14 77:6,14 78:11,18,19 79:5 80:8 82:1,8 83:15 90:1,18 91:6 92:15,16 93:1 94:15 95:2 96:13 96:17 97:12 98:9 104:17 108:8 109:5 114:9 115:20 116:14 117:5,7 118:10,11 118:22,24 124:23 125:9,24 126:3,8 126:15 127:6,17 128:3 129:10,11 132:3,13 138:17 139:7 140:2,10 141:1 143:15 144:4 149:5,10 154:21 157:16,19 157:20,22 158:1 158:16 163:24 164:7 166:21 Chicagoans 49:17 Chicagoland 53:3 91:1 124:24 125:21 126:10 129:16 135:16 139:22 165:21 Chicago's 20:4 39:7 52:22 78:2 96:23 126:24 158:9 child 28:11 135:5 children 46:22 54:13 74:5 77:21 134:19 136:4,16 165:24 166:1,4 chime 58:16 China 58:23 68:23 71:2,8 Chinatown 2:10 22:8,16,19 23:2 23:21 24:2,5,21 24:24 25:10,18 26:11 27:20 29:4 30:5,9 31:23 32:4 36:19 38:21 43:10 60:17,24 61:22 64:21 68:19 69:1 69:6,8,12 70:2,6,9 70:12,22 71:10,12 84:14,21,23 85:3 85:4,8 Chinatown-Armo... 28:17 China-friendly 71:3 Chinese 2:3,5 3:17 22:3,6,22 27:8,10</p>	<p>28:1,21 31:15 34:5 37:6 40:14 40:15,15 45:16,21 150:11 153:18,22 154:2 156:24 Chinese-American 21:5 22:15 27:2 27:15,17,22 choice 5:22 17:3,7 35:4,19 36:4,7,14 37:21 41:21 56:18 56:19 58:1 60:11 62:2 89:20 101:5 104:15 106:1,15 106:23 107:3,5,13 107:24 139:19 142:9 Choi-Morrow 21:6 choose 13:12 88:23 95:7 100:10,21,21 100:24 101:5 choosing 95:8 chose 71:5 123:24 Chris 1:18 4:12 church 2:20,22 99:23 102:5 Cicero 96:18 Circle 3:22 37:9 40:18 163:23 164:16 cited 23:22 cities 140:23 citizen 3:6,20 101:4 102:23,23 115:13 115:15 119:15,19 120:5 160:10 citizenry 22:12 citizens 31:11 46:19 93:3,9,11 95:6,20 111:10 119:10 121:1 129:8 145:2 citizenship 53:13 154:5 city 11:16 19:4 20:6 20:24 22:21 30:10 65:11 66:17 71:4 71:5,11 75:12 78:12 80:3,8 81:8 81:9 82:1 91:6,7 96:18 97:11,24 102:18 117:5,14 118:17 119:3 125:8,24 126:3,7 129:20 134:11 140:6 144:17 147:11 152:20 155:3 citywide 19:12</p>	<p>24:19 civic 22:10 26:4 30:13 31:8 40:2 40:10 49:2 55:8 130:20 133:2 139:16 142:17 146:10 Civics 53:15 civil 3:5 111:9 115:24 116:8 claim 94:10 151:17 clarify 57:19 classes 29:14 154:6 154:6 classrooms 129:12 clear 76:10 79:11 84:12 104:4 113:22 115:1 clearly 43:6 80:21 clientele 29:17 154:10 clients 28:14,16,21 28:24 29:7,22 30:13 31:6 68:22 69:1 129:7 clinic 154:9 close 42:24 59:2 66:7,18 closely 60:16 138:19 140:16 155:22 165:6 closer 66:16 closest 65:22 82:18 close-in 140:6 closure 66:7,18 clusters 45:16 CMAA 153:19,23 154:16 155:22 CMAA's 156:21 coalition 2:3 16:21 16:24 17:5 21:4 22:3,5 25:12 27:1 27:16 34:3,5,11 36:5,6 37:6 40:14 56:20 57:22 58:9 60:13,16 61:15 62:3 83:9 88:13 89:16 92:13,15,16 93:1 98:18 108:8 108:10 145:22 146:2,14,23 coalitions 49:1 coalition-building 32:23 code 72:14 cognizant 62:4 cohesive 32:5 37:23 43:11 46:1 48:8</p>
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

<p>90:2 136:6 cohesiveness 55:2 142:10 146:4 collaborate 40:10 collaborating 165:5 collaboration 57:6 57:12 61:15 collar 54:19 colleague 58:4 colleagues 26:8 169:6 collect 56:19 58:1 105:24 collected 12:10 collectively 55:16 collision 94:15 95:2 color 35:14 Colvin 1:13 4:6,14 combination 144:24 come 4:2 8:23 17:11 21:9 55:4 57:16 59:15,16 60:22 61:6 65:2,24 82:15 88:17 90:21 92:14 93:4 102:13 102:14 112:15 116:4 119:4 132:9 135:21 137:5 142:12 145:10,18 146:6 155:1 163:17 164:12 168:1 comes 118:4 coming 8:21 9:1 51:1 118:9 169:4 commenced 1:24 comment 9:12 114:15 122:13 123:9 commentary 123:23 commenting 107:18 comments 20:11 50:18 106:20 121:13,23 128:7 commerce 26:4 64:22 69:6 80:13 commercial 44:10 46:14 69:16 71:7 73:6 77:2 84:14 144:12 Commission 13:1,2 13:6,8,13,15 89:8 Commissioner 75:2 89:7 commitment 20:23 97:17 121:18 committed 62:7</p>	<p>92:18,21 129:2 167:9 committee 1:3 4:4 18:1 21:1 26:17 27:12 32:8 37:18 51:12 55:17 56:9 59:1 68:14 71:15 74:24,24 75:5 92:9 93:3,19 98:19 104:7 106:8 116:3 119:12 124:20 131:9 136:9 137:13 139:3 147:19 150:19 153:20 157:8 169:2,10 committees 158:19 common 36:21 43:16 45:11 46:1 48:1 57:16 124:21 128:13 137:5 145:14 147:16 159:15 160:5 161:5 162:16 commonalities 6:22 49:23 110:3 commonly 97:1,9 109:7 communal 137:3 communicate 54:14 communication 134:19 communications 78:14 145:16 communicative 135:4 communities 14:11 15:20 23:5 25:10 36:20 37:23 38:1 42:22 43:15 45:24 49:2 50:23 51:8 51:14 55:1 56:15 57:20 60:21 62:18 67:13,15 72:11 84:4 86:9,13,19 89:14,24 91:7,11 91:12 92:1,1,2 98:12 101:7 106:14 108:23 114:24 115:4,7 118:23 120:10 121:5 123:15 126:12 127:10 136:23 142:21 148:2,24 149:22 155:16 156:15 157:7 167:6,8,13 community 2:3,17</p>	<p>3:6,13,14 6:15,18 6:22 15:22 16:5 21:5 22:4,6,9 23:12,16 24:2,7 25:18,20 26:3,6 26:11,14 27:2,11 27:14,17,18 28:20 29:4,12,17,23 30:1 31:19,22 32:4,5,21 33:1,24 34:5,9,11 35:5 36:11 37:7,8,10 37:15 38:3,4 39:11 40:1,7,15 40:20 41:6 43:11 44:7,12,15,19 48:5,8,12 49:20 50:7,15,19 51:16 51:20 52:23 53:3 53:8,12 54:3,5 55:3,7,14,15,21 57:1,7,10,12,13 57:13 58:7,24 61:1,3 62:20 63:22 67:3 68:20 69:9 70:2,10,11 70:11,14,16,21 71:10,12,21,24 72:5,16 73:1,15 74:19,22 75:10 76:9,14 77:17 80:6,22 81:11 82:5,17 83:11,22 84:17 86:14,15 89:22 90:6,15,18 90:24 91:2,4,18 92:12 93:4 94:1 96:16,22 97:21 98:5,10 99:5,9,18 100:4 102:11,22 103:4 104:19,22 105:7,15 107:9,16 107:22 108:10 109:5 111:2 112:1 112:7,14 116:14 116:24 117:1,22 118:2,11 119:3,15 119:17 121:17 123:19 124:24 125:23 126:6,15 127:5,7,13,13 128:11,16,24 130:1,6,16,19,22 131:15 132:3,13 133:2,4,14 134:7 134:12,14 135:12 135:14,14 136:1,8 137:17,22 138:3,8</p>	<p>138:10,17 139:5,6 139:12,21 140:15 140:18 141:7 142:10,15,16,20 143:3,11,18 144:4 144:13 145:8,20 146:5,9 147:6,8 147:13,14 148:17 148:18 149:5 154:14 155:2,11 155:13,17 156:14 156:24 164:6,17 164:22 165:12,15 165:16,17,22 166:3,6,10,11,19 166:23 167:12,15 167:19,23,24 168:6,9,19 community's 15:12 23:8 31:16 37:5 41:23 99:13 129:22 143:2 168:4 community-based 29:15 commute 84:24 compact 6:1 14:17 15:16 25:24 36:20 43:14 161:3,13 162:24 compactness 14:16 14:19,20,24 15:2 152:22 compare 10:13 compared 18:12 20:6 60:12 compelling 29:2 compellingly 67:23 compensation 66:8 competent 31:4 completed 71:24 complex 77:6 complexity 79:11 compliance 6:4 17:12 compliant 95:15 complicated 82:12 comply 5:18 component 17:20 composition 76:8 compounded 78:13 comprehensive 27:24 128:23 comprising 141:3 computer 53:16 154:6 161:10,15 concentrated 15:23 concentration</p>	<p>16:18 38:20 44:5 80:19 97:3,6 99:4 140:15 141:7 168:7 concentrations 86:9 119:6 concern 9:17,18 34:18 39:11 87:14 117:14 120:18 127:12 concerned 9:10 34:11 35:1 36:12 concerns 6:23 36:23 36:24 43:17 46:1 46:3,12,13,23 93:5,15 164:6 169:4 concluded 169:13 conclusion 59:15,16 conditions 163:4 conduct 49:6 confidence 122:4 configuration 75:8 configured 78:15 confine 21:11 80:24 confirmed 162:12 conflict 78:10 confluence 157:6 conform 161:17 162:11 163:6 confronted 133:15 confused 30:5 100:14,20 confusing 31:3,9 80:15 confusion 78:13 Congregation 73:24 congress 11:20 34:9 61:16 62:12 98:10 125:12 151:8 congressional 4:24 7:5 11:23 12:4,17 13:23 14:12 22:19 30:11 42:8,9 43:3 43:3,8 97:23 115:5 155:6,7 161:1,12,17,22 162:9 Congressman 155:8 Congresswoman 155:9 connected 14:8,13 97:16 connection 165:14 connections 48:18 49:24 165:4 Conrad 3:15 150:14 151:1,1</p>
---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

<p>conscious 163:4 consciously 134:24 consequence 24:8 conservative 74:1 consider 7:8 16:20 45:8 67:23 105:13 161:19 considerably 39:15 consideration 9:24 17:24 50:11,18 51:10 56:1 63:7 63:13 101:22 143:2 148:5 157:11 considered 51:22 59:23 77:12 108:20 considering 6:11 82:22 consist 13:2 21:3 consistent 131:13 consistently 81:21 constant 152:10 constituency 95:8 constituent 77:9 78:14 112:20 constituents 115:8 133:21 constitute 13:6 48:8 constitution 4:20,21 5:14,24 11:21 12:9 63:15 100:9 101:20 125:16 constitutional 6:5 12:22 17:13 87:8 consult 38:6 44:14 consultant 3:16 139:11 151:3 consultation 57:7 57:11 59:7 consulting 151:4 contain 13:23 contains 48:12 contiguity 152:20 contiguous 6:1 14:6 15:16 25:24 50:1 86:8 161:3,14 163:1 continue 68:4 112:19,22 167:18 continued 70:21 141:23 continues 91:3 continuity 141:12 continuous 131:13 continuously 137:18 contribute 131:2</p>	<p>contributed 125:22 contributing 16:4 41:19 controlled 80:5 convene 169:10 convey 24:6 convincing 22:24 Cook 39:1 41:10 43:24 46:7 65:18 112:10 coordination 133:11 copies 88:5 149:11 copy 7:24 8:8 22:1 core 14:22 24:24 135:13 Corps 160:21 correct 52:11 62:4 104:16 correspond 132:19 corresponding 36:18 corridor 97:9 109:10 141:2 144:12 corridors 46:14 costs 66:4 Council 20:24 40:16 138:12 counsel 2:13 65:1 83:3 170:10,13 counseling 28:13 count 34:24 112:9 144:19 counted 156:13,17 156:20 157:7,9 counties 14:10 18:15,17 39:4 41:11 54:19 counting 128:20 countries 55:4 132:10 142:12 146:6 154:11 164:13 168:1 country 31:10 69:2 69:14 100:5 125:3 131:15 136:10 137:4 countrywide 24:18 counts 24:1 county 15:14 39:1,2 43:24 46:7 65:19 75:1 97:7 112:10 152:20 couple 31:23 79:12 104:9 121:13 122:5 couples 118:12</p>	<p>119:1 course 152:15 courses 53:16,16 court 11:22 13:10 14:18 21:17 27:6 32:14 52:4 64:5 65:5 68:17 83:4 88:6,19 99:20 102:3 111:14,17 124:6,16 150:23 168:15 covered 18:3 co-chair 2:14 89:6 cracking 33:21 37:21 create 56:4 62:2 120:2 137:12 138:21 142:22 148:9 created 125:24 creating 12:23 16:20 17:20 81:13 91:22 137:9 creation 56:21 57:24 60:13 62:23 85:23 credentials 160:12 credit 141:13 crime 46:17 158:10 crimes 46:5 167:9 167:11 criteria 14:19 critical 70:20 136:10 critically 33:9 122:20 cross 2:9 62:2 64:20 65:8,10 66:7 146:3 crosscover 16:20 57:22 cross-over 16:23 17:1 25:12 36:2 56:20 60:14 crucial 37:15 121:6 CSR-RPR 170:22 CTA 76:21 cultivate 118:6 cultural 40:21 46:15 55:5 132:10 136:19,24 137:11 139:14 141:8,24 142:13 145:14 146:7 164:13 168:2 culturally 15:24 28:9 46:2 76:12 135:9 147:17</p>	<p>culture 26:4 53:9 82:4 155:24 cultures 54:14 current 6:24 34:16 37:4 42:4 75:8 79:7 82:13 115:4 129:13 currently 5:11 29:6 29:18 32:7 50:1 61:18 69:7 72:10 81:18 90:9 Currie 1:11 4:1,3 9:5 11:1 20:15 26:18 27:5 32:10 52:2,9 56:7 64:3 66:22 68:10,16 71:16 82:24 84:6 88:2 89:3 92:5 96:7 99:15,19 101:24 102:6 104:3 108:17 111:5,20 113:3,5 114:4 115:18,24 119:8,11 123:1 124:3 128:9 131:5 131:8 138:24 139:2 143:5 148:11 150:6 153:15,20 157:12 160:1 163:8 168:13,24 cut 102:14 115:20 131:20 cuts 143:21 cycle 63:6 Czars 125:19 C-o-n-r-a-d 151:2 C.W 2:3 21:3,22 22:2</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">D</p> <hr/> <p>daily 135:22 149:7 Dan 158:9 data 12:10 13:18 15:17 18:4,9 42:5 44:13,22 51:3 72:2 78:7 117:20 117:24 118:2,4,9 129:14,21 159:18 date 113:8 dated 126:17 day 10:19 74:18,20 133:18 day-to-day 33:10 144:1 de 130:2 deadline 12:22 122:9</p>	<p>deal 83:23 85:17 dealing 83:12 dealt 58:15 136:21 Dearborn 28:22 Deb 1:12 4:15 debate 23:13 debates 23:16 Debra 2:23 88:9 111:7 decade 9:1 18:19 19:6 22:13 24:17 27:19 90:15 144:19 decades 151:16 decades-long 31:18 December 12:10 decision 95:22 114:21 decisions 152:8,11 157:10 163:5 decision-making 120:1 decline 38:17 133:10 decrease 19:18 61:24 117:13 decreased 19:8,17 39:8 144:19 decreases 19:11 dedicated 28:1 deep 67:7 deeply 35:1 36:12 Defense 34:6 98:16 deficiencies 136:20 define 14:16 121:5 121:8,16 defined 38:1 104:18 109:5 161:4 defining 84:17 definition 161:3 definitions 94:14 162:24 defy 162:15 degree 151:7 160:13 degrees 160:17 delays 31:18 deli 150:1 delighted 169:5 delivered 12:11 democracy 89:11 115:16 119:18 120:13 125:15,17 169:5 democratic 75:1 163:6 demographic 6:13 38:9 45:6 46:15 60:19 162:3</p>
---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

<p>Demographically 18:18 demographics 34:16 106:2 demonstrated 57:14 demonstrates 38:10 denial 35:12 Dennis 2:9 64:20 65:7 dense 77:5 densely 65:14 66:15 density 109:13 127:16 deny 35:16 137:19 Department 78:2,2 78:19 79:5 departments 78:21 79:19 deposition 170:11 Derrick 4:14 Des 44:1 descent 53:24 132:8 139:23 141:4 164:11,24 described 6:6 59:11 105:20 designated 29:3 designates 75:14 desire 152:15 desperately 67:4 despite 31:7 43:1 49:23 54:20 destination 69:12 detail 10:11 50:5 62:11 detailed 26:2 details 34:17 35:6 37:11 determine 33:11 detrimental 30:1 62:9 devastated 67:18 devastating 23:4 35:7 37:12 develop 166:23 developers 69:20 development 28:12 33:2 46:14,16 53:15 70:16 89:20 165:2 developments 97:18 Devon 38:23 43:21 133:8,17 141:2 164:3 166:9 diagonal 127:19 dialects 154:15</p>	<p>dictionary 161:5 difference 55:1 109:9 148:1 differences 79:23 different 10:1,14 14:17 49:7 50:2 55:4 58:13 60:20 61:10 73:11,12 80:2 83:24 89:23 109:12 132:9 137:24 142:12 146:6,15,18 147:9 148:18 159:9,20 164:12 166:24 168:1 differentiate 109:1 differentiations 109:2 difficult 14:15 70:18 98:1 100:1 100:17 134:12 138:6 145:17 151:24 155:16 difficulty 105:19 dilute 37:5 158:20 diluted 33:20 41:23 86:12 diluting 43:4 dilution 24:8 34:2 37:14,22 51:17 diminish 107:21 108:2 diminished 23:9 dinners 167:2 diplomatic 136:12 direct 87:1 151:21 direction 170:9 directly 7:19 70:11 137:15 director 2:4,6,16,18 3:4,6,14 27:4,8 32:18 92:11 96:13 116:8 119:14 143:11 150:11 disasters 166:14 disbursements 91:10 disconnected 78:24 discontented 138:2 discontiguous 14:11 discourages 31:10 discovered 145:11 discrimination 46:5 discuss 11:8 discussed 39:10 discussions 57:19 disk 7:22 disparities 138:4</p>	<p>dispersed 90:15 display 17:23 disregarded 138:3 disrespected 138:2 dissatisfaction 81:17 dissemination 130:9 dissimilar 64:16 distance 66:17 distinct 57:1 distraction 82:1 distressed 138:3 distributed 33:14 district 14:2,4,7,18 14:22 16:2 17:1,5 17:8,10 22:8 23:9 25:13 26:1,6 29:5 29:7 30:16,23,24 31:2 32:9 33:13 37:5,24 42:4 51:5 54:23 55:20 57:5 58:9 59:1,3 61:2,2 61:9 62:3 63:9 68:20 70:23 71:13 72:17,20,20,22 76:14 77:7,16,20 78:8,12 79:4,16 81:13 83:10 84:4 90:12,12 94:20,24 98:8,21,23,23 101:15 104:14 108:9,10,13 110:6 111:1,2,3 116:21 117:15 123:19 127:5 131:20 133:9 134:4 142:6 147:22,23 148:6 152:24 154:17,18 155:11,21 158:6 161:13 162:9 districting 67:11 99:7 districts 5:1,16,24 7:6 11:24 12:4 13:18,23 14:6,13 15:5,6,7,8 16:12 16:19,21,21,22,23 16:24,24 18:5 22:20,20,21 29:9 30:8,10,11 31:13 31:15 32:7 33:15 34:1 36:2,5,8 42:1 42:3,6,6,9,11,13 43:3,3,18 44:20 44:22,23,24 47:16 47:18,22 50:2,3,9 56:18,21,22 57:22</p>	<p>57:24 58:14 60:10 60:14 62:1,23 63:13 69:11 72:10 73:9 75:9,23 76:3 76:7,18 77:2 78:10,20 79:14,15 79:18,21 80:9,10 80:12,24 81:7,19 81:24 82:9 85:16 85:24 87:13 91:13 94:9,10 97:11,23 97:24 98:6 100:15 103:17 105:13,24 106:17,21 107:4 108:7,9 115:5 117:11 137:9 138:15 142:6,7 154:23 155:3,8,14 158:2,5,8,15,15 159:9 161:17 162:4 168:7 district's 14:21,23 77:14 diverse 72:13,13 73:17 92:17 154:13 155:16,20 164:22 diversity 9:3 45:23 46:15 64:14 86:19 divert 81:14 divide 136:23 156:1 divided 43:2 100:15 100:16 101:8 138:3 dividing 16:18 83:18 136:21 division 77:11 90:19 108:1 159:15 Dobrzycki 3:8 124:7,18,21 148:14 149:1 doctors 69:21 document 25:18 26:2 29:2 documentation 18:2 22:24 documented 134:7 135:5 doing 96:1 120:14 Donalek 3:20 150:13 160:3,4,6 163:8 done 4:18 9:20 74:8 79:18 81:5 121:8 122:15 134:23 donors 152:12 doubt 93:15 Douglas 25:5 69:11</p>	<p>down 4:13 39:13 73:21 74:6 97:14 111:12 112:15 114:5 131:6 149:14 158:5 draft 50:14 51:1,3 55:22 56:2 93:16 148:3,6 drafted 9:22 50:13 drafts 61:18 95:18 dragged 149:14 Dragon 70:4 dramatic 54:22 draw 5:16 7:4,9 13:18 18:5 36:1 61:14 98:20 108:12 113:9 120:17 161:12 drawing 7:1 37:24 50:22 63:13 110:14 112:21 122:7 138:15 drawn 7:21 10:12 16:13 18:7 22:8 51:6 74:21 97:22 98:6 114:15 115:6 142:20 161:23 162:10 dreamed 102:13 drive 7:22 135:23 144:16 driven 140:12 driving 95:10 drums 74:17 due 25:23 97:12 133:10 Dunning 126:24 DuPage 39:2 41:11 during 23:13,16 36:15 37:17 38:12 43:18 44:20 50:12 51:7,22 55:20 70:18 73:22 114:17 133:13,18 143:3 156:15 166:14 167:1,10 168:11 Durkin 1:21 88:8 108:17,18,24 109:18 110:13 111:4 dynamic 74:19 dynamics 91:21 D-o-b-r-z-y-c-k-i 124:22 D-o-n-a-l-e-k 160:7 D.C 33:6 71:6</p>
-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

<p>E</p> <p>each 11:24 13:10 14:2,7 37:3 45:3 48:18 57:15 103:11 109:12 148:24 149:13 153:10 154:4</p> <p>eager 152:2</p> <p>earlier 16:14 57:3 141:19 149:3</p> <p>early 23:14 62:19 144:8,13 150:3 164:23</p> <p>earthquakes 166:16</p> <p>easier 83:21 84:24</p> <p>easily 152:23</p> <p>east 25:6 59:7 75:18 76:20 96:19 108:19</p> <p>Eastern 29:16</p> <p>eastward 24:23</p> <p>easy 103:21 138:1</p> <p>eaten 97:13</p> <p>economic 6:14 70:18,23 97:12,18 109:10 161:23</p> <p>economically 15:24 76:11</p> <p>edge 29:16 76:1</p> <p>Edgewater 75:20 118:13 154:21 155:15</p> <p>educate 49:12 133:1</p> <p>educating 164:20</p> <p>education 28:8,12 32:22 40:5 46:4 46:17 48:2 49:20 55:9 82:4 98:16 129:4 135:20 136:2 142:18 143:16 146:11,17 165:1,10,24</p> <p>educational 26:5 34:7 41:6 54:8 136:20 137:11</p> <p>Edward 1:14 4:5</p> <p>effect 12:21 87:1,4,8 119:24</p> <p>effective 48:3 133:11 141:10</p> <p>effectively 16:2 37:16 46:23 134:13 136:20</p> <p>effects 134:5</p> <p>efficient 92:19 141:10</p> <p>effort 146:18</p>	<p>160:24</p> <p>efforts 24:11 31:7 40:10 125:13 138:18 146:22 165:1 166:14,18</p> <p>egregious 51:17</p> <p>eight 13:2</p> <p>either 7:15 66:3</p> <p>elderly 28:13,22</p> <p>elect 5:21 17:2,7 20:18 35:3,18 36:3,6,14 37:20 41:20 55:13 89:19 104:15 106:22 107:12,23 130:18 139:18 142:8 152:5 159:9</p> <p>elected 23:23 24:3 30:6 31:8,13 36:10 41:8,11 46:24 54:21 69:5 70:16 93:12 115:8 126:21 133:12 151:20 153:5 167:16</p> <p>electing 107:5</p> <p>election 17:9 36:9 49:10 126:2 146:24 152:8</p> <p>elections 33:16</p> <p>elective 93:9 139:18</p> <p>electoral 5:21 6:4 16:12 43:4 75:9</p> <p>electorate 39:23</p> <p>electrical 160:17</p> <p>electronic 10:11</p> <p>elementary 77:13 77:15</p> <p>elements 138:1</p> <p>eleven 76:6</p> <p>Elgin 40:22</p> <p>eliminated 162:18</p> <p>Elmwood 127:8</p> <p>emergency 65:16 66:24 78:1</p> <p>emigrant 141:17</p> <p>empathize 24:10</p> <p>emphasis 129:1</p> <p>emphasize 93:20 131:24</p> <p>employed 170:10,13</p> <p>employee 170:13</p> <p>employees 141:18</p> <p>employment 28:12 129:4</p> <p>empower 32:21</p> <p>empowered 82:20</p> <p>empowerment</p>	<p>27:19 40:12</p> <p>enable 25:11</p> <p>enacted 35:20</p> <p>enclaves 130:2</p> <p>encompassed 6:18</p> <p>encourage 31:8 120:3 156:7</p> <p>encouraged 22:10 82:20 93:2</p> <p>encourages 93:10</p> <p>end 17:22 74:15 91:20,23 119:23 120:2 121:12 150:22 165:6</p> <p>endeavor 5:13 22:17</p> <p>endorse 142:19</p> <p>endorsement 71:9</p> <p>endorses 138:18</p> <p>energy 60:18</p> <p>engaged 22:12 69:15 92:22</p> <p>engagement 30:13 31:8 40:2,10 49:2 130:20 142:17 146:10</p> <p>engagements 55:8</p> <p>engineering 160:17</p> <p>English 47:23</p> <p>English 46:9 47:4,9 54:14 102:22 145:1 154:5</p> <p>enhance 168:8</p> <p>enhanced 141:12</p> <p>enhancing 129:7</p> <p>enjoy 90:22</p> <p>Enlace 2:18 96:13 98:9</p> <p>enough 21:17 36:3 107:10 169:7,7</p> <p>enrollment 47:17 47:19,19</p> <p>enrolls 29:13</p> <p>ensure 51:18 55:17 118:6</p> <p>ensures 11:18 17:15</p> <p>entering 93:9</p> <p>entire 72:14 96:2 140:15</p> <p>entirely 9:15 162:18</p> <p>entities 83:13</p> <p>entrepreneurs 141:18</p> <p>environment 137:2</p> <p>envy 87:21</p> <p>epidemiology 78:5</p> <p>equal 5:17,20 6:1 11:18 12:1 13:20</p>	<p>13:24 35:1,17 36:12 121:18</p> <p>equality 87:7 152:20</p> <p>equally 9:14 16:11</p> <p>equitable 24:13 151:21 152:1</p> <p>ESL 29:1,13 129:12</p> <p>especially 50:19 60:19 61:19 78:4 130:11 139:16 147:11</p> <p>establish 140:22 161:16 165:3</p> <p>established 75:11 140:5 164:15</p> <p>establishing 12:1</p> <p>estate 69:4,20</p> <p>Estates 42:17</p> <p>Esteem 116:3</p> <p>Esther 2:4 21:4 26:24 27:4,7 58:4</p> <p>estimated 117:3 140:1</p> <p>estimates 29:17 126:7</p> <p>ethic 101:16</p> <p>ethnic 44:9 48:20 94:19 132:18 140:12 145:10,18 146:15 152:1 154:2</p> <p>ethnically 15:24</p> <p>ethnicity 36:22 43:16 45:13</p> <p>ethnic-specific 40:8</p> <p>Europe 125:15 154:11</p> <p>European 155:23</p> <p>evaluate 122:20</p> <p>Evanston 75:19 77:4 78:21 79:1 79:24 80:5</p> <p>even 31:3 36:9 39:7 39:12 45:23 54:21 58:5 62:7 77:11 106:11 125:8 131:3 132:9 135:1 151:24 156:14 164:12 167:8</p> <p>events 81:1 166:5 166:13 167:2,4</p> <p>ever 23:10 49:15 132:15,16</p> <p>every 4:16,18 8:24 12:4 29:14 70:3 74:20,20 82:3 94:18 128:4 162:4</p>	<p>everybody 8:15 22:1 113:13</p> <p>everyday 102:20</p> <p>everyone 5:9 64:9 80:4 117:24</p> <p>everything 72:12,16</p> <p>evolving 57:14 58:10 59:9,12</p> <p>exact 113:8</p> <p>exactly 10:14 119:6</p> <p>examine 94:12</p> <p>example 30:21 42:17 43:10,20 47:1 48:6 49:4 62:13 73:17 77:24 79:1 100:23,23 129:12 131:24 146:13 166:11</p> <p>examples 30:3 100:11 115:3 135:8 149:4 162:16</p> <p>except 77:15</p> <p>excited 116:22</p> <p>exciting 74:19</p> <p>exclude 79:3 86:11</p> <p>exclusive 108:5 109:12</p> <p>Executive 2:4,18 3:4,6 27:4,8 96:13 116:7 119:14 150:11</p> <p>exercise 89:10,22</p> <p>exist 6:23</p> <p>existence 72:6</p> <p>existing 15:10 162:13</p> <p>expand 91:13 123:9</p> <p>expanded 24:22</p> <p>expanding 24:12</p> <p>expect 59:13 106:7 108:14</p> <p>expectation 61:3</p> <p>expected 118:15</p> <p>expensive 131:1</p> <p>experience 24:7 58:3,13 160:21</p> <p>experienced 19:13 35:8 39:5 43:11 45:4 90:14</p> <p>experiences 145:12</p> <p>explain 108:24 165:14</p> <p>explaining 127:15</p> <p>exploiting 138:4</p> <p>exposed 164:6</p> <p>express 9:17 51:21</p> <p>Expressway 96:20</p>
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

<p>extensions 129:11 extensively 24:22 extent 84:17 122:4 extra 81:13 extremely 10:21 30:14 66:12 116:22 extremism 137:20 extremist 138:1 eye 115:21 e-mail 17:23 20:12 78:14,15 e-mails 7:18</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">F</p> <p>face 37:13 46:7 137:6 faced 31:18 44:24 51:17 94:13 facilitate 53:6 137:8 fact 9:18 10:3 43:1 59:18 110:24 121:9 128:1 149:3 facto 130:2 factors 6:8 16:4 77:12 147:15 facts 94:1 failing 136:16 fair 33:15 37:14 41:20 70:5 99:10 115:12 122:5 138:15 139:17 142:3 163:5 fairly 33:15 65:24 110:18 143:3 168:11 fairness 151:13 fair-map 23:17 faith 137:21,24 166:4 fallen 18:23 falls 76:2 familiar 43:9 50:20 108:18 families 46:22 77:20 140:13 Family 40:23 89:8 132:24 family-owned 141:8 far 4:10 10:23 57:9 109:18 123:10 farther 140:7 faster 39:20 fastest 24:16 54:18 fastest-growing 38:15 Father 88:15 96:8 99:19 102:1</p>	<p>fathers 162:2,9 favor 68:19 fear 156:16 features 62:21 63:10,12,20 February 12:14 federal 5:18 6:5 11:20 13:21 14:5 16:7,9 17:12 34:22 35:10,15,24 41:12 62:5 63:16 63:24 72:3 99:12 131:17 feed 77:13 feel 48:17 67:22 80:21 135:11 155:13 feels 48:4 fees 80:5 feet 73:23 74:2,11 festivals 90:22 festivities 70:8 few 28:8 76:23 83:23 98:6 106:20 114:12 135:8 142:6 153:21 field 31:19,24 74:13 151:6 158:16,17 fifteen 76:21 fifth 10:19 fight 125:4 fighting 125:10 figure 30:19 figures 113:8 126:17 file 134:8 files 10:1 Filipino 45:15 48:13 48:15 146:19 Filipinos 40:11 147:2 fill 8:14 150:2 163:19 filled 67:8 final 13:6 26:15 59:24 93:18 95:22 95:22 114:21 157:10 finalized 50:14 112:23 148:7 finally 6:2 11:14 19:2 81:2 financial 69:22 financially 170:14 find 10:11 106:5 150:4 153:1 finding 154:7 finger 103:19,19</p>	<p>finish 58:19 fire 73:13 78:2 fire-walled 10:9 first 13:20 21:3 30:4 32:12 47:7 49:15 52:7,14 58:15 59:24 84:9 89:2,2 93:16 98:20 104:9 109:4 114:13 116:10,19 121:4 121:13 125:4,14 125:20 126:2,4,21 131:10 132:14,16 149:20 151:20 160:5 first-hand 24:7 50:24 53:19 fiscal 129:6 fit 76:6 five 13:5,14 29:8 30:8,18 41:24 66:16 82:1 83:24 94:5 158:2 flag 90:20 flash 7:22 floods 166:16 floor 7:14 flu 78:5 Flynn 1:11 4:3 131:8 focused 63:22 161:1 164:19 165:1 focuses 14:20 focusing 165:9 follow 15:10 83:14 followed 84:10 following 4:22 95:3 98:20 126:12 166:12 follow-up 106:20 food 141:24 foot 76:21 force 94:14 95:10 forced 81:22 forcing 77:7 Ford 112:3 foreclosure 67:19 forget 113:17 forgot 149:3 form 25:11 36:6 125:18 152:5 format 28:8 format 122:15 formats 10:1 formed 22:4 49:1 former 142:2 forming 26:6 forms 37:22</p>	<p>forth 44:18 47:7 forthcoming 90:3 104:24 Fortner 1:15 4:7 8:18,20 11:2 56:10,11 57:18 58:18 59:11 60:3 60:9 61:7,21 62:16 63:11 64:1 84:8 85:9,12,22 86:23 87:24 104:7 104:8,20 105:3,10 105:16 106:11,19 107:11 108:16 123:4,5,21 124:2 124:19 148:13 forum 49:16,18 130:23 147:5,8 forward 8:6 10:18 10:23 21:9 65:2 88:17 112:22 116:14 144:9 163:18 fostering 53:8 found 80:18 137:21 founded 27:23 69:7 143:12 154:1 founding 75:4 139:13 162:2,9 four 5:6,11 8:5 9:6 13:3 21:12 22:20 30:10 42:9 66:16 77:22 79:21 81:12 88:20 97:23,24 100:15 103:17 110:5 111:16 123:16 124:17 fourteen 15:4 four-fifth 110:5 fracturing 16:18 fragmentation 24:9 35:9 36:18 43:12 50:5 168:5 fragmented 41:22 50:8 107:17 Francisco 33:7 freelance 139:10 friendly 159:6 friends 69:2 friendship 53:7 Frnaklin 127:9 from 2:10 4:8,13 5:7 6:10 8:15 9:8 12:23 13:3,10 14:22 17:3 19:19 21:6 25:2,6 26:8 26:20,24 27:21 31:10 32:11 36:4</p>	<p>38:4 44:12 45:5 50:18,24 52:9,12 55:4 56:8 58:12 63:18 64:24 68:11 68:23 69:14 71:8 71:8 78:24 79:13 81:14 82:3,13,14 85:15 86:11 87:2 88:13,13,14,15 89:24 93:11 94:23 104:6,22 107:22 109:12 111:9,10 112:20 117:7 118:1,4,9,15 119:9 121:2 122:6 128:10 132:9,24 134:10 137:5 139:22,23 140:6 140:11,23 142:5 142:12 146:6 150:10 153:5,6 154:11 155:1 158:4,16 160:17 160:22 163:14 164:1,12 165:18 166:3 167:3 168:1 front 7:16 82:3 91:20 102:13,20 118:21 frustrating 31:5,9 full 12:12 41:20 53:12 61:1,3 fully 156:17 functional 37:19 fund 34:7 98:16 166:18 funded 81:4 funding 29:20 31:18 49:21 133:14 141:13 funds 32:3 67:2 further 6:3 26:7 34:2 39:10 51:9 74:6 88:2 91:19 147:20 167:18 168:8 170:12 Furthermore 31:21 54:7 future 44:18 71:7 153:12</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">G</p> <p>Gabel 1:16 81:21 Gabelnick 3:3 111:8 114:6,7 115:22 123:6,12 123:24 Gabels's 72:20</p>
-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

<p>Gable 4:10 gain 139:17 Gale 77:15 Gandhi 2:6 21:5 32:15,16 86:6 gang 74:6 Ganhdi 32:13 Garcia 88:14 Garfield 158:7 gateway 46:18 gather 27:13 gave 51:7 gay 74:4 116:11,13 116:15 general 4:22 27:19 36:1 37:18 41:8 41:17 50:12 51:12 55:21 98:19 114:16 115:2 117:2,10 122:21 148:2 156:4 167:14 generally 84:21 142:19 generated 78:7 generating 97:11 122:11 generation 103:10 generations 144:7 gentrification 90:14 geographic 15:11 15:15,23 39:11 63:20 65:14 67:24 167:13 geographical 64:14 152:21 geography 15:1 18:8 76:13 78:16 Geraldine 3:15 150:14 151:1 gerrymandering 162:16 gets 87:12 getting 9:19 148:19 Ghar 40:12 54:3 Ghazi 3:11 124:10 131:7 138:24 gift 69:18 Ginderske 2:11 64:23 71:17,19 83:1 85:10,11,21 86:4 87:14 give 8:8,9,16 11:6 50:17 51:5 55:24 73:17 85:22 95:21 100:11,23 103:16 114:19 131:23 138:10 142:23</p>	<p>143:1 144:14 148:4 given 33:12 62:23 75:7 85:19 106:1 gives 94:9 giving 66:5 74:12 143:8 153:21 glad 51:23 glass 153:7 go 12:21 37:1 67:4 82:17 84:2 88:21 88:21,22 89:2,3 96:10 100:13,19 101:11,11 102:18 102:18,18 113:8 114:5 123:11 124:12 135:6 140:23 147:20 goal 5:7 61:23 151:22 164:21 goals 57:21 69:23 108:4 goes 85:3 110:20 120:20,20 going 4:13 8:1,3,5 9:6 11:11 18:6 58:18 64:16 68:6 82:14 83:13 100:24 102:19 103:9 112:24 113:22 116:14 121:12 124:13 127:19 136:10 149:1 150:4,8 168:21 Goldcoast 158:5 gone 47:7 150:21 good 27:3 56:14 65:8 66:10 68:13 89:4 92:8,18,21 102:9 103:12 111:20 157:14 160:3 goods 70:1 governance 82:12 151:11 government 46:17 54:24 76:12 83:14 92:19 117:23 120:1 125:18 130:13 139:18 148:1 152:6 governments 119:20 130:8 Governor 12:20,24 16:14 grade 152:4 gradually 140:5,22</p>	<p>graduate 151:7 Graham 2:23 88:9 111:8,19 113:14 grant 72:3 granted 125:11 130:1 grass 102:14 grassroots 165:11 grass-root 138:13 138:20 grateful 68:2 gravity 14:23 great 21:10 82:10 90:14 95:24 112:2 113:14 121:4 156:15 168:15 greater 19:11 25:18 26:11 29:4 32:4 34:18 36:18,19 38:21,22 40:17 43:10,20 51:10 58:23 69:8 70:2,9 71:10,12 104:18 105:6,14 greatest 122:4 151:18 greatly 68:3 Greg 4:11 154:17 grew 39:20 151:10 gridlock 152:16 Griffiths 3:18 150:12 157:14,15 160:2 grocery 69:19 ground 36:21 43:16 45:11 group 2:11 15:22 17:2,4,8 20:3 24:17 36:6 39:20 46:1 57:12 71:22 74:4 87:2 92:17 98:11 116:9 126:10 137:22 159:22 grouped 55:13 61:4 61:9 groups 6:23 8:6 16:16 17:6 34:4,4 40:11 50:15,19 60:17 62:12 74:3 82:15 85:16 86:20 93:4 130:5 131:21 132:11 139:5 145:11,18 152:2,2 155:20 156:8 157:19 161:22 164:14 Grove 42:23 44:1</p>	<p>47:14 127:2 growing 24:16 31:22 38:11 41:5 46:21 53:19 54:18 54:20 55:12 135:9 139:13 141:6 154:13 156:3,4 164:17,20 grown 38:14 39:12 39:15 139:23 growth 39:5 45:4,5 54:5 105:18 137:3 140:16 Grundy 18:17 Guadalupe 2:20 99:23 guaranteed 11:20 guard 37:21 guided 5:13 guidelines 11:12 guiding 13:19 Gujarati 45:20 47:12 guy 73:20 guys 111:20 112:13 G-a-b-e-l-n-i-c-k 114:7 G-a-n-d-h-i 32:17 G-e-r-a-l-d-i-n-e 151:2 G-h-a-z-i 131:7 G-i-n-d-e-r-s-k-e 71:20 G-r-i-f-f-i-t-h-s 157:15</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">H</p> <hr/> <p>half 9:20 67:14,14 126:19 Handard 40:17 54:3 132:22 hand 103:18 124:5 handed 127:15 handing 73:24 74:4 handled 78:1 handout 75:15 76:2 Hanover 42:23 happen 108:15 happened 67:6 91:10 113:21 happens 20:24 happy 58:20 Hara 74:16 hard 7:24 105:11 138:14 harm 35:8 37:13 harmonious 138:7 Harmonty 112:3</p>	<p>harmony 138:10 Harris 4:11 154:17 Harry 154:19 Harwood 124:14 149:24 hate 46:5 167:8,11 haunts 131:14 having 9:7,21 17:17 20:22 31:8 35:1 36:12 37:15 41:20 87:21 89:9 107:6 111:21 112:17 116:4 118:24 155:2 hazards 134:3 head 112:9 health 2:11 28:13 67:16 71:22,24 72:4 75:2 77:24 77:24 78:3,17,19 78:21,23 132:23 133:3 134:20 136:3 143:15 154:7 165:24 healthy 2:12 64:24 71:23 137:2,12 hear 5:7 6:10,21 7:3 8:15 26:20,24 32:11 49:18 50:24 68:11 82:14 85:15 112:20 113:15 128:10 heard 8:12,13 9:4 10:23 16:3 55:23 64:17 89:12 98:2 112:21 113:2 120:6 130:22 hearing 1:3,24 10:20 20:9 51:4 111:21 116:3 119:5 122:6 169:8 169:12 hearings 5:2,6,10 9:6,7,21 15:18 17:16,18 20:22 27:13 36:15 50:13 89:10 95:12,15,20 121:2,3,19,21 heart 90:17 128:2 164:3 heart-warming 23:15 Heather 155:12 heavy 149:12 heck 74:7 Heights 124:9,15 126:13,19 127:3 150:1</p>
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

<p>held 1:8 11:22 147:5 Helen 155:4 Helene 3:3 111:8 114:6 Hello 11:4 96:10 128:12 143:7 help 17:3 36:4 67:2 84:3 137:9,12 138:14 143:24 154:7 166:20 helped 141:19 helpful 7:4 21:13 88:4 helping 95:8 139:16 helps 16:17 33:11 83:10,12 Henry 29:15 her 150:21 heritage 3:8 53:9 124:8 126:20 herself 150:15 hiding 163:14 high 44:4 76:21 77:14,18 86:22 127:16 157:4 higher 38:20 39:16 47:19 127:11 highest 80:19 97:6 97:10 158:10 highlight 114:12 highlighted 130:4 highly 31:4 101:22 him 58:19 73:21 himself 150:14 hindered 14:24 Hindi 45:20 Hispanic 18:24 19:22 20:1 74:6 86:16 109:15,17 109:23 Hispanics 20:2 Hispanic-serving 98:17 historical 90:17 126:1 historically 33:19 76:11 157:7 history 36:22 43:16 45:12 49:8 51:19 53:16 125:2 131:23 162:1 Hoffman 42:17 hold 5:5 50:13 68:11 78:22 95:12 95:19 121:19 holding 5:10 15:17 27:13 116:3</p>	<p>hole 67:7 Holy 2:9 64:20 65:8 65:10 66:6 home 47:4,8,11 129:15 150:22 151:11 homeless 156:19 157:3 homemakers 28:24 Homes 28:22 homogeneous 152:2 Hong 68:23 honorable 124:19 136:9 137:13 138:9 honorary 144:15 hope 9:16 10:16 22:1 68:4 93:14 104:1 138:18 151:5 153:11 155:19 156:10 157:8 159:17 hopefully 97:14 hospital 2:9 64:20 65:9,10,13,22 66:15 67:1 79:1 hospitals 65:18 host 70:3 hosted 166:12 hosts 166:5 hours 133:18 house 1:2 4:1,9 11:5 12:18 14:2 15:5 29:7,15 31:19,24 42:5 44:23 50:2 75:22 76:2,18 77:2 93:3 94:22 97:23 98:7,19,21 114:17 116:23 131:9 147:21 Housed 28:3 housing 145:3 154:8 Howard 73:5 76:23 77:17 81:11 124:9 126:13,18 127:3 Hu 71:1 hub 141:3 huge 66:16 87:14 human 81:2 128:16 128:22 132:21,23 Humble 90:7 104:13,16,18 105:6,14 hundreds 134:22 hurdles 134:21 137:6 Hurricane 166:15 Hyacins 127:18</p>	<p>Hyde 118:21 Hye 3:14 143:7,10 H-e-l-e-n-e 114:7 H-y-e 143:7 H1N1 78:5</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">I</p> <hr/> <p>ICAR 34:9 ICNA 164:1,23 165:3,6,10 166:4 ideal 14:3 ideals 161:17 162:8 ideas 10:14 17:24 93:5,15 identified 104:17 118:12 identifies 14:19 identify 10:8 15:20 39:19 50:6 58:5 105:5 118:6 148:16 167:18 identity 101:9 168:9 ignored 83:8 Illinois 3:20 160:11 illegal 33:21 Illinois 1:1,4 4:18 5:23 6:2 9:4 11:5 11:18 12:8,12,15 13:9,11 15:4 17:21 18:11,18,22 18:24 19:2 20:3 23:20 25:9 26:23 29:7 32:20 33:19 34:7,8,17 35:20 36:1,21 37:18 38:14 39:4,24 40:13 41:2,8,17 41:22,24 44:22,23 50:3 51:15 54:18 61:15 63:1,4,15 63:16 65:18 66:20 67:17 89:7,15 90:3 94:1 96:2 98:13 99:18 100:4 105:2 115:15 116:11 117:4,5 120:17 128:19 129:20,24 130:7 131:3 151:9 156:3 156:5,9 160:18,24 161:2,20 170:5,23 Illinos 50:2 illustrated 26:7 illustrating 23:3 ILRedistricting@... 20:12 image 10:10 imagine 31:5</p>	<p>107:24 immediately 66:20 73:2 immigrant 40:11 49:21 97:17 141:9 154:14 155:19 156:3 immigrants 28:7 46:19 48:10 52:24 53:5 68:23 129:1 135:18 136:16 137:7 139:22 140:8,23 141:20 142:4 143:20,23 143:24 144:7,9,21 144:24 145:13 154:2,10 155:23 156:4,16 157:1 immigrate 69:2 immigrated 134:18 immigration 39:17 46:4 52:17,19 53:13 54:15 154:9 impact 29:21,24 30:4 31:12 34:12 54:23 57:23 85:2 95:1 147:23 impacts 23:5 imperative 167:17 implemented 162:14 implements 162:23 imply 81:17 importance 112:18 129:22 141:6 149:4 important 8:22 21:18 27:13 38:6 43:7 44:14 55:12 60:21 63:5,19 66:1,12 67:9,11 67:23 68:7 89:10 91:8 93:6,20 101:14 103:6 130:11 136:1 143:19 155:17 165:22 impose 133:17 impossible 94:12 impressed 10:21 improve 96:14 130:20 improving 97:19 128:19 include 32:24 33:5 40:7 45:19 61:20 85:6 108:20 154:4 160:13</p>	<p>included 28:19 118:3,8 158:6,8 161:6 includes 30:16 69:9 98:15 132:6 154:10 including 29:9,12 34:4 38:22 41:12 43:21,24 44:8 46:8,12 47:12 53:12 57:12 65:18 78:18 80:17 139:22 income 46:9 152:2 incorporate 26:10 incorporated 75:11 93:16 increase 18:13,16 20:6,7 25:2,6 40:2 89:19 119:23 130:18 152:3 156:8 168:6 increased 20:1 39:9 120:24 144:22 156:11 increases 19:14,20 increasing 134:15 154:24 increasingly 39:23 incumbent 152:24 incumbents 95:9 indeed 71:11 81:20 independently 141:16 INDEX 2:1 3:1 indexes 67:16,16 India 132:24 141:22 142:1 Indian 45:15 48:13 53:22 132:6 138:16 141:3,17 141:19 164:9 indicated 58:11 59:22 indirect 137:16 individuals 70:12 84:16 92:18 indolic 67:20 Indo-American 2:7 37:7 40:18 52:12 52:19,21 53:18 industrial 69:16 industries 69:17 inefficient 82:11 inequity 23:3 influence 16:21,24 17:8,9 25:12 33:16 36:7,8</p>
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

<p>56:20 57:22 60:13 62:2 85:16,24 106:18 107:2,6 112:5,14 152:3 168:8 influenced 106:24 information 5:12 6:13 7:16 9:8 10:22 11:9 20:14 26:3 38:9 51:5,24 129:5 130:9 149:2 149:16,18 informed 22:11 initial 12:16 initially 164:19 initiatives 121:1 injustices 138:4 input 9:2,19 26:14 27:14 38:4 44:12 45:8 50:11 51:7 51:10,22 55:7 56:1 62:13 91:19 91:20,23 99:9 122:11 142:15 143:3 146:9 148:5 153:16 168:4 insecurity 131:13 138:5 inside 15:6 instance 123:15 instant 152:9 instead 116:15 136:21 Institute 52:10 Institute 2:6 21:6 32:12,19 40:24 51:11 52:13 55:7 56:4 134:9 138:12 138:21 142:14 146:8 148:9 168:3 institution 136:2 165:23 institutions 26:5 44:6,9 48:19,20 54:8 77:21 78:23 81:9 98:17 119:19 135:13 141:8,13 insurance 69:22 insured 66:3 insures 115:13 insuring 99:10 intact 26:1 57:10 58:7 integral 76:15 integrated 122:12 integration 49:21 53:7 integrity 86:2</p>	<p>intend 44:17 intended 81:17 intensity 152:14 intention 8:15 intentionally 114:23 134:24 interact 166:10 interaction 73:7 interactive 77:1 interest 6:23 15:12 15:21,22 16:5 20:21 26:7 37:23 50:7 72:12 91:4 96:17,23 98:5 99:5,13 114:24 120:10 123:15 136:8,24 146:3,16 161:22 167:6,19 interested 6:12,17 169:6 170:15 interests 32:6 48:9 145:12 156:1 interfaith 136:4 165:7 166:2 interpret 93:7 interpretation 15:2 93:23 154:8 interrupt 60:5 intersection 30:22 30:24 31:1 interwoven 26:5 intimately 76:8 invaluable 144:2 invested 60:18 investments 71:8 invisible 100:6,7 invite 90:21 involve 30:12 77:20 78:18 involved 31:11 132:2 159:10 involvement 79:6 93:10 131:24 164:5 involves 15:2 involving 149:4 Iowa 161:9,10 Irish-German 151:15 Irving 128:2 Islam 164:20 165:4 Islamic 3:21 37:9 40:16,18 138:13 163:23 164:15,21 isolation 46:10 issue 27:18 56:23 57:2 58:12 101:16 130:3</p>	<p>issues 22:10 45:13 48:9 49:19 67:20 78:5,17 79:7 120:18,23 133:3 145:19 IV 39:10 I-55 96:20</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">J</p> <hr/> <p>Jacob 116:10 Jamestown 125:6 Jan 155:9 January 71:1 Japan 166:17 Jefferson 127:6 Jesuit 128:1 Jim 1:21 2:11 64:23 71:17,19 88:8 Jintao 71:2 job 9:20 28:9 156:15 jobs 66:9,10 133:24 154:7 Joe 1:20 21:16 John 2:13 64:24 83:2,5 join 166:18,22 167:3 169:8 joined 4:9 16:1 20:18 21:15 64:18 88:7 joint 146:22 jointly 147:1 Jose 2:19 88:15 99:17,22 journalism 120:16 journalist 133:6 judgments 152:7 judicial 63:2 judiciary 162:14 163:3 June 12:22 jurisdiction 77:10 79:19 just 6:6 8:14 20:17 21:15 45:11 47:1 57:18 61:21 65:6 67:4,24 70:1 73:17 83:23 96:21 104:4,11 105:4 106:20 108:6,19 112:5 114:5,12 121:12 123:7,9,13 123:23 124:12 129:21 131:6 134:11 135:8 147:14 148:13,20 163:19,20 164:3</p>	<p>justice 33:4,5 82:16 J-o-h-n 83:5</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">K</p> <hr/> <p>KACS 143:12,13,19 143:22 144:2 Kam 28:3 Kane 2:13 18:17 64:24 83:2,5,5 86:13 Katrina 166:15 keep 24:5 37:22 50:23 57:10 67:1 83:17 84:1,23 88:19 101:15 102:19 110:16 111:15 130:2 137:1 keeping 29:3 68:19 70:22 87:5 99:13 115:7 130:6,15,17 147:20 Kendall 18:17 Kent 3:18 150:12 157:15 Kenwood 118:21 kept 26:1 43:18 44:19 55:19 58:7 98:5 155:20 key 17:20 63:4 115:15 144:11 kids 74:7 77:18 84:1 134:22 kill 133:19 killed 134:3 kind 10:11 21:16 57:16 148:16,20 149:12 kinds 83:23 102:16 knew 113:21 know 10:14 15:14 30:7 63:18 66:13 87:20,22 90:13 92:6 100:13,19 101:11,13 102:17 102:19 103:6,8,12 103:13,18 110:13 110:17,18 112:8 112:10 120:22 148:17 159:7 163:11,12 knowledge 119:24 166:24 known 3:10 15:20 70:4 128:15 153:23 161:7 Kong 68:23 Korea 144:17</p>	<p>Korean 3:14 37:8 40:19,20,21 45:15 45:21 47:12 48:13 143:11,17,23,23 144:9,13,23 145:5 146:9,19 Koreans 144:10 145:6 147:2 Korean-American 144:3,18 145:20 Korean-Americans 144:20 145:9 146:1 Krisna's 74:16 K-a-n-e 83:5</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">L</p> <hr/> <p>L 28:3 lack 66:8 131:21 133:10 134:10 135:2 lacking 134:19 139:20 lacks 10:10 ladies 89:1 Lady 2:20 99:23 lake 73:12 75:18 76:20 79:24 118:21 125:8 lakefront 79:21 157:20 158:1,12 158:15 159:7 Lakeview 118:13 Lakshmanan 2:7 21:8 52:3,5,11,16 58:16,21 60:4,7 60:15 61:11 62:4 63:3,14 64:2 Lakshmi 2:7 21:7 52:3,16 land 74:24 125:11 Laneapealde 2:19 88:15 99:17,22 102:1 language 16:16 17:6 23:5,18 24:12 25:9 26:4 28:10 35:14,22 36:22 37:20 43:17 45:13 47:3 62:24 127:24 128:4 129:15 130:4,10 134:21 135:3 146:3,17 155:24 languages 45:19 47:5,8,11 49:7 86:21 145:16 146:18 147:9</p>
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

<p>154:15 Lanka 132:7 Lankan 53:23 164:10 Lao 40:22 large 17:1 33:24 36:3 39:23 42:21 54:9 55:3 65:14 73:2 86:9 105:18 133:2 142:11 146:5 155:13 167:23,24 larger 59:1 105:11 146:2 166:6 largest 18:15 20:2 27:23 47:5 53:1 90:20 97:3 99:3 99:18 100:4 126:10 129:20 135:17 165:21 Larry 75:2 last 19:16 21:8 22:16 23:4,21 64:22 73:18 82:16 116:18 117:19 121:1 122:13 124:22 128:13 144:19 150:21 160:6 late 144:8 later 13:15 23:18 59:14 151:8 Latin 154:12 Latino 39:15 57:13 67:14 88:13 89:7 89:15,16,18,23 90:4,6,12 91:11 91:14 92:1,13,15 92:16 93:1 94:1,2 94:4,6,15,24 95:2 98:12,14 99:18 100:4 101:10 102:21 103:4,10 103:12,13 104:13 105:2,18 107:22 108:5,8 110:16 111:1 155:23 156:2 Latinos 39:22 62:6 104:14 107:5 109:14 110:2 Lations 105:24 Laughter 103:2 law 11:13 13:21 14:5 16:7 17:12 17:15 26:15 33:6 34:22 35:24 59:19 59:24 63:24 91:18</p>	<p>lawmakers 15:19 25:15 Lawn 109:8 Lawrence 144:11 144:15 laws 35:16 120:3 151:14 Lawyer 3:6 119:15 layer 77:8 lead 71:22 leader 9:5 116:23 leaders 4:5 34:12 35:5 37:10 38:5 41:5 44:12 70:17 117:15 133:14 leadership 33:1 66:21 75:5 103:24 leading 99:4 165:11 league 2:5 3:3 27:9 27:15,23 40:15 111:8 114:8 115:11,20 120:15 learn 23:16 166:4 learned 113:18 learning 54:14 least 5:6 14:16 43:2 99:3,8 110:17 114:16 127:11,23 129:14 leave 64:4 88:6 150:17,18 153:6 163:12 168:14 led 23:24 Lee 3:14 143:7,8,10 left 20:19 67:7 168:17 legal 2:6 6:7 13:19 32:18,24 33:7 34:6,15 60:19 62:5,5 98:15 119:17 154:9 legally 69:2 95:13 95:14 legislation 16:15 25:16 66:24 legislative 4:24 7:5 11:24 12:8,24 15:7 77:7 79:17 82:9 89:20 95:18 115:5 158:19 legislatively 159:14 legislator 48:4 79:6 legislators 32:2 37:2 77:8,22 78:9 81:10,18 135:11 138:15,19 151:19 152:6 153:3 legislature 11:19</p>	<p>12:15,24 66:20 67:11 161:19 legislatures 101:21 117:12 121:18 legislature's 56:2 93:8 legitimately 50:23 lesbian 116:13,15 116:20 less 23:19 27:21 77:11 139:24 167:8 lessons 113:18 let 20:17 56:16 58:19 106:19 107:14 110:14 131:23 137:14 let's 18:4 level 5:23 18:8 21:2 42:9 65:24 131:18 155:3,6,10 levels 39:16 43:8 LGBT 116:15 117:4 117:10,22 119:2 liberal 137:23 library 32:1 License 170:23 lie 79:15 life 67:16 96:4,14 131:2 156:9 160:20 lifestyles 48:11 like 8:16,19 9:23 15:18 25:10,14 27:12 30:2 31:19 55:9 58:16 59:23 60:1,5 63:20 70:14 72:23 74:21 78:5 81:11 82:18 86:1 93:20 101:21 104:12 107:1 110:11 112:22 116:18 117:11 120:15 123:10 132:22 137:21 140:3,19 142:4,17 146:10 150:9 153:19 159:22 163:19 166:15 167:3 likely 99:13 151:14 likes 110:11 Lilly 112:3 limit 8:4 limited 46:9 47:23 130:14 145:1 147:16 limits 78:12 96:18</p>	<p>Lincoln 158:7 Lincolnwood 47:15 line 12:7 34:8 61:15 114:5 120:17 121:24 122:8 127:20 131:6 153:6 lines 4:23 10:12 37:5,24 42:2,4 45:9 51:5 54:23 62:14 74:21 122:20,20 131:20 147:23 148:6 linguistic 46:10 linguistically 46:2 48:2 135:9 147:17 linked 76:8 140:16 Liquors 150:1 list 32:13 118:5,5 listed 148:17 listen 15:18 lists 78:15 Literacy 53:14 70:4 literality 108:13 little 2:20 59:4 66:6 73:10,17,19 74:6 81:5 88:14,14,15 90:5 96:15,16,22 96:23 97:22 98:1 98:4,20,23,24 99:17,24 100:3,10 100:14,17 101:1,2 101:15 102:12 103:5,18,19 107:19 108:1,21 108:22 109:3,7,9 109:14,15,22 110:1,6,10,12,18 110:22,22 111:2 112:9,11 151:5 Liu 28:3 live 27:20 28:16 38:6 44:15 71:20 84:18,21,22 92:24 103:9 145:6 154:20 167:20 lived 125:22 132:12 139:6 167:13 livelihood 153:5 lives 33:10 66:14 128:18,19 living 28:22 128:18 142:1 145:2 local 41:12 49:9 69:13 83:22 113:12 130:8 131:17 132:15 134:1 136:15</p>	<p>locally 39:14 168:19 located 29:6 32:20 54:10 77:16,19 128:2 135:15 143:14 149:23 154:16 164:2 165:19 location 28:23 locations 129:9 Logan 2:16 92:12 118:19 long 82:15,16,17 111:22 157:18 long-time 141:5 look 10:17,18,23 11:14 15:9,20 18:4 59:18 63:20 64:7 72:18,24 103:11 113:8 159:1 looking 62:21 85:12 112:24 looks 24:2 113:16 150:9 loop 28:19 68:24 Lopez 2:16 88:12 92:8,9,10 96:7 105:17 106:3,16 107:7 Los 33:8 97:5 loss 19:9 44:24 131:14 lost 41:16,18 66:10 112:10 lot 18:19 73:7,14 82:14 112:2,11 120:6 148:17,19 148:23 lots 120:7 137:5 150:2 157:2 loud 104:3 love 72:21 110:10 112:4 113:10 low 46:9 Lowe 30:21 lower 109:6,14 lowest 67:15 low-income 145:1 145:12 lumping 158:23 Lunar 70:6 Lyons 1:20 21:16 L-a-k-s-h-m-a-n... 52:6 L-a-k-s-h-m-i 52:5 L-a-n-e-a-p-e-a-l... 100:1 L-e-e 143:8</p>
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

<p>L-o-p-e-z 92:10</p> <hr/> <p>M</p> <p>machines 10:8</p> <p>Madam 8:20 21:21 56:11 68:13 92:8 104:8 116:2 124:18</p> <p>made 69:12 83:15 91:18 98:1 116:18 123:13,20 128:7 146:14 149:10 152:12</p> <p>Magnet 2:21 102:5</p> <p>main 53:11 135:22</p> <p>mainly 28:6 132:24 139:13</p> <p>maintain 67:3 77:8 81:14 86:1 91:5 117:12</p> <p>maintained 104:13 141:12</p> <p>maintaining 115:16 139:14</p> <p>main-stream 23:22</p> <p>major 20:20 22:5 39:20 73:5 77:3 86:20</p> <p>majority 4:5 12:19 13:5 17:3,10 23:19 41:13 79:12 104:14 106:22 107:9,12 137:22 159:6 164:24</p> <p>majority-minority 56:18,22 57:24 58:9 60:10 61:9 62:1 63:9</p> <p>make 5:8 9:11 10:5 10:14 20:23 34:12 39:1,22 42:18,19 47:16 50:14 54:24 57:4,8 64:16 66:21 73:13 84:11 86:8,10 90:10 91:2 95:19,21 104:11 110:15 112:8,20 113:8,24 117:16 120:4 121:9,12 148:1,20 152:6 159:6 160:9 162:5 163:4 169:1</p> <p>maker 59:19</p> <p>makes 9:15 70:23 73:14 77:5,11 95:15 100:16 134:11</p> <p>makeup 94:19</p>	<p>making 9:2 20:2,23 49:7 60:10 68:7 70:10 92:1 114:1 114:21 145:16 146:16 157:9</p> <p>Malayalam 45:20 47:13</p> <p>MALDEF 34:7 61:16 62:12 98:15</p> <p>malicious 10:4</p> <p>manage 80:2</p> <p>management 73:12</p> <p>manages 80:8</p> <p>managing 52:18</p> <p>mandated 63:15</p> <p>mandates 13:22</p> <p>many 5:7 10:9,22 31:8,13 33:23 35:5 40:1 46:1,18 48:9,12,15 49:11 49:13 50:2 51:20 54:7,9 55:5 59:22 60:20 63:12 65:19 66:22,23 83:19,19 86:21 97:13 102:12 103:8 105:23 115:3 121:19 127:24 132:10 138:13 141:18 142:7,13 143:20 144:9 145:15,17 146:7 146:19 147:15 149:21 150:2 151:16 152:1 153:1 164:6,13 165:7 166:3,9 167:2,19 168:2 169:6</p> <p>map 7:7,9,10,21 9:20 10:10 12:8 12:21,23 13:7,9 17:21 26:15 28:23 44:3 45:11 59:24 61:14 64:7 72:19 90:2 93:17,22 94:8 95:22 97:21 104:17 105:1,11 105:14 106:2 108:12 110:15 112:21,23 113:9 113:11,12 115:4 123:7,11,22,23 127:15,22 148:16 152:23 159:11,11 159:11,12,17 162:20,22 163:2</p> <p>mapmakers 15:9</p>	<p>16:20</p> <p>mapped 32:9</p> <p>mapping 63:6 79:8 81:22 122:6 161:9</p> <p>maps 6:17 9:13,21 12:17 18:6 44:17 50:5,13,14,18,22 51:1,3 55:22 56:2 56:4 91:17,22 95:18 99:7 105:1 105:9 114:15,21 114:22 115:6 117:16 119:4 121:19,21 122:7 122:10,12,14,18 138:21 142:23 148:3,6,9,20 162:13 163:5</p> <p>map-making 7:12</p> <p>March 126:1</p> <p>Marcos 2:21 88:14 102:2,4</p> <p>marginalize 68:1</p> <p>marginalized 68:8 97:21</p> <p>Marisol 2:14 88:11 89:5</p> <p>Mark 3:8 124:7,21</p> <p>marked 76:16,19</p> <p>Marlow 1:13 4:6,14</p> <p>Martinez 3:4 111:9 116:1,2,7 119:9</p> <p>Mary 155:5</p> <p>mass 128:4</p> <p>masses 127:24</p> <p>massive 158:24</p> <p>masters 160:13,16</p> <p>math 77:14 109:24</p> <p>mathematical 162:21,22</p> <p>mathematics 160:14 161:7</p> <p>matter 59:18 82:23 110:24</p> <p>mattered 49:19 147:7</p> <p>matters 76:12 77:20</p> <p>Matthew 153:8</p> <p>maximize 15:11</p> <p>maximum 137:10</p> <p>may 17:2 78:11 86:20 106:12 125:16 128:10 150:17,20,21 151:21 155:24 156:17</p> <p>maybe 59:14 109:24 110:17</p>	<p>mayoral 49:10,15 126:2 146:24 147:5</p> <p>MC 1:17</p> <p>McAuliffe 4:12</p> <p>MCC 135:15,17 136:1 165:18,19 165:22 166:5,5,12 167:2</p> <p>McKinley 25:3 28:17 69:10</p> <p>mean 14:10 66:14</p> <p>meaning 122:16 149:16</p> <p>meaningful 50:10 55:24 120:5 121:14 143:1 148:4</p> <p>meaningfully 51:22</p> <p>means 5:16 14:6 66:4 141:10</p> <p>measure 14:17 159:19</p> <p>measured 84:18</p> <p>mechanism 10:16</p> <p>media 23:23 44:9 48:20 80:16</p> <p>meet 20:24 106:14</p> <p>meeting 4:2 133:13</p> <p>Meister's 116:10</p> <p>Mell 1:12 4:15</p> <p>Mellis 150:15 163:11</p> <p>member 3:12 13:13 33:3 75:4 89:16 98:9,13 124:23 132:21 139:4 149:13</p> <p>members 4:8 13:3,6 13:14 26:20 33:5 36:21 44:7,15 49:1 51:12,20 55:17 68:14 69:8 69:15 92:9,22 104:6 119:12 122:21 124:19 130:18 131:9,15 134:12 136:9 137:13 138:9 143:18 150:18 153:20 154:15 164:23 166:3,10 166:11 167:12</p> <p>membership 164:20</p> <p>memberships 69:24</p> <p>men 74:4</p> <p>mental 78:17,19 133:3</p>	<p>mention 117:21 149:3</p> <p>mentioned 60:16 149:22</p> <p>merely 10:10 107:6</p> <p>met 98:3</p> <p>methodology 161:10</p> <p>metric 161:11 162:23</p> <p>Metro 40:23 126:15</p> <p>Metropolitan 90:1 126:11 132:23</p> <p>Mexican 34:6 40:15 97:1 98:15</p> <p>Mexicans 101:10</p> <p>Mexican-American 96:24</p> <p>Mexican-Americ... 97:4,7 99:4</p> <p>Mexico 102:12</p> <p>Michael 1:15,17 2:18 4:12 88:13 96:11,12</p> <p>Michigan 75:18 80:1 125:8</p> <p>middle 23:6</p> <p>Midway 65:22</p> <p>Midwest 27:24 97:2 97:4</p> <p>might 9:13 37:2 61:8 62:21 108:1 151:15 163:19</p> <p>mike 4:7 107:14 155:8</p> <p>Milan 53:17</p> <p>mile 79:9</p> <p>miles 66:16</p> <p>million 28:6 117:4</p> <p>mind 8:16 10:15 50:23 123:13 133:23 153:12</p> <p>mindful 51:13</p> <p>mine 86:13 159:23</p> <p>minimal 108:1</p> <p>minimize 162:19</p> <p>minimum 9:6</p> <p>minorities 5:20 6:3 16:19 23:19 24:12 24:16 33:14,20 35:22 37:20 54:24 61:20 62:8,10,24 86:10 143:20 144:21 147:24</p> <p>minority 1:15 4:6 8:19 16:8,11,16 16:18 17:2,6 20:3 23:5 24:15 25:9</p>
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

<p>34:4 35:14,16 36:2,5,6,8 51:14 57:20 60:21 61:4 61:8,10 63:8,22 85:17 92:3 112:8 114:2 118:1 130:4 137:20 157:19 minority's 56:19 minority-owned 46:13 minute 124:17 minutes 8:5 21:12 66:14 88:20 111:16 mirrors 13:21 mispronounce 150:9 mission 32:21 53:4 53:10 96:14 119:18,20,22 120:12 missions 81:15 136:13 misspell 150:8 mobilize 146:23 mobilizing 23:12 modern 148:16 modify 163:5 moment 23:24 moments 153:21 Monarchs 125:19 Monday 119:5 169:11 money 130:16 month 167:1 Montrose 135:15 165:20 Monumental 90:20 mood 152:10 moral 101:16 Morales 2:14 88:12 89:1,4,5 104:10 104:16,24 105:8 105:12 more 13:3,5 14:15 15:3 16:19 20:14 22:14,22 23:11 28:14,14 31:5,20 36:5 37:2 39:5 65:17 73:14 76:8 90:16 103:8 109:7 121:7,10,10 123:7 126:19 127:24 129:18 131:1,3 132:18 133:5 140:1,17 142:2 146:16 155:17 156:1 167:7,11</p>	<p>morning 4:10 27:3 65:8 68:13,15,19 89:4 92:8 108:6 114:23 150:4 152:19 Morton 44:1 47:14 Mosque 135:16,22 mosques 165:21 166:9 most 16:2 27:23 38:16 42:12 45:14 49:7 68:22 69:15 71:3 72:13 79:18 80:11 81:5 86:19 97:10 100:1 118:15,17 129:13 131:14 135:6 140:14 154:20 mostly 73:9 77:2,6 80:24 134:1 145:1 154:22 157:20 158:22 motivate 166:19 motto 128:17,18 move 74:16 112:22 moved 19:13 moving 90:16 91:13 112:10 144:9 Mt 127:10,21 much 5:12 11:1 20:8,15 26:18 31:5 38:20 52:2 56:7 64:3,6,11 68:9 71:16 83:21 88:1,3 89:9 92:3,5 99:15 101:24 104:1,2 106:8 109:14 111:5 113:3,15 114:4,19 115:17 119:8 120:9 124:4 128:5 128:9 131:4,5 136:7 138:23 150:7 152:21 155:21 157:12 158:16 163:9 169:3,9 much-needed 141:11 Mujahid 3:11 124:10 multicultural 28:4 136:14 multilingual 28:4 31:4 136:13 multiple 17:5 32:7 50:9 58:14 78:18 115:5 155:14</p>	<p>multi-ethnic 144:5 municipal 77:4 municipalities 14:10 115:7 municipality 15:15 Munoz 2:21 102:2,4 102:4,8 103:3 104:4 Muslim 40:19 54:4 98:12 135:14,14 135:18 137:20 164:17 165:5,12 165:17 166:9,10 166:21 167:15 Muslims 135:21,23 167:3,20 must 5:18,24 11:24 12:18,19 13:15,18 14:7,13 37:18 38:11 51:2 71:11 mutual 3:17 40:16 59:9 150:11 153:18,23 mutually 108:5 109:11 myself 115:19 151:3 M-a-r-i-s-o-l 89:5 M-a-r-t-i-n-e-z 116:7 M-o-r-a-l-e-s 89:5 M-u-j-a-h-i-d 131:7 M-u-n-o-z 102:8</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">N</p> <p>name 4:3 11:4 13:12 21:8,17,22 22:2 27:3,6 32:14 32:16 52:4,16 65:4,7 68:14,16 71:18,19 83:4 88:18 89:4 92:9 96:11,12 99:20 102:3,4,6 111:14 114:6 116:6 119:12 124:13,15 124:21,22 128:14 143:7,10 144:15 150:23 157:15 160:3,5,6 163:21 named 144:16 153:8 namely 44:22 names 13:10 148:18 nation 80:20 82:19 96:4 137:12 national 33:3 136:11,18 165:7 nationally 39:14</p>	<p>70:3 nations 128:22 nationwide 24:18 39:18,24 native 28:10 natural 15:15 25:23 48:23 62:21 63:9 naturalized 39:21 navigating 54:15 near 25:5 44:18 69:10 118:20 135:15 140:19 154:18 165:19 nearby 34:19 43:23 140:3 nearly 39:8 41:3 47:21 76:17 82:3 129:7 139:24 140:17 necessarily 31:16 94:19 need 34:20 40:22 45:7 46:2,23 48:1 51:10 53:20 63:8 86:8 91:17 94:12 97:15 129:2 135:9 136:13 164:17 needed 68:4 95:17 needs 10:5 23:1 28:1 31:16 33:18 37:16 50:20,23 54:12 55:15 67:4 71:24 98:3 107:20 121:7,15 130:21 130:24 142:9 146:2 negative 30:4 31:12 neglect 23:1 neglecting 136:15 neighbor 59:7,8 neighborhood 2:13 19:19,19 22:16 24:21 37:1 48:16 48:17 62:14 65:1 75:16,19 77:6,12 77:21 80:20 81:4 81:8,10 83:3,9 85:13 86:2 87:2,3 97:5 119:1 126:24 127:3,18 139:8,9 143:15 144:6,6 145:13 157:5 158:11 164:4 neighborhoods 25:1 25:4,5 34:1 36:19 38:24 41:23 43:23 48:7 49:14 50:20 83:16,17 96:24</p>	<p>118:13 134:16 147:12,20 154:21 155:18 neighborhood-sp... 40:8 neighboring 127:4 neighbors 2:12 64:23 70:1 71:23 150:16 neither 170:9 Nelson 163:15 168:21 Nepal 141:22 142:1 Nepali 45:21 53:23 132:7 139:22,23 140:12 141:4 164:10 Nepalis 141:19 Nepali-American 3:13 139:5,21 141:15 Nepali-Americans 142:19 Nepali-speaking 140:11 nests 15:5 network 3:11 37:8 124:11 132:14 networks 132:20 never 41:8 102:13 113:17 nevertheless 25:24 new 4:17 7:1,4 11:11 12:16,21,23 13:7,18 17:11 18:5 31:10 35:24 46:19 70:6 71:7 72:3 88:9 89:20 95:18 96:3 114:15 116:19,23 166:15 168:7 newer 116:9 newly 39:21 131:15 134:18 newly-arrived 28:7 newspaper 149:7 newspapers 80:23 132:19 next 9:1 14:7 26:24 64:13,19 71:17 88:11 92:6 96:8 96:10 99:16 111:7 124:7 127:1 139:1 143:6 148:24 152:8 157:13 159:18 160:2 nice 120:22 Nicolas 20:19</p>
---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

<p>night 153:10 Nile 78:5 Niles 44:2 47:15 127:8 140:3,20 nine 13:14 94:9 ninth 13:13 noble 166:19 nobody 151:23 none 32:2 non-Muslims 167:20 non-partisan 32:19 40:4 119:16 143:13 non-profit 32:19 44:8 52:22 83:21 89:17 119:16 143:13 Norridge 127:4 north 3:22 24:22 30:21 34:19 37:9 38:23 40:18 43:22 62:6,14,17 73:1 75:19 76:14,19 90:6 91:10 96:20 127:1 132:12,16 138:17 141:1 163:23 164:7,16 164:18 northern 76:1,6 140:10 northwest 42:15 127:5,17,20 128:3 129:10 140:19 north-northwest 140:2 Norwood 127:4 Nos 158:2 notable 140:14 note 13:18 126:1 156:12 nothing 101:2 159:13,14 notice 60:24 156:22 Notwithstanding 162:8 November 125:11 number 19:8 22:14 28:21 56:12,24 57:1 80:16 106:12 106:13 107:23 108:7 121:21 129:17 134:15 140:8,23 145:4,10 157:4 159:2 numbers 7:17 31:14 36:17 46:21 47:10 99:3 112:11 113:1</p>	<p>113:3,15 117:6 140:10 141:2 154:24 numerous 129:11 165:5 nurture 136:17 nurturing 53:8 Nybo 1:18 4:12</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">O</p> <hr/> <p>Oak 151:10 Oaks 28:22 Obama 94:22 object 158:22 objective 84:23 162:12 obligation 105:23 observation 162:13 observations 93:17 observed 141:6 obtain 72:2 obtaining 38:4 44:11 obviously 107:1 110:2 117:13 120:12 occupancy 157:5 occurrence 162:19 October 13:16 oddly-shaped 25:23 off 84:1 109:19 110:1 offer 53:11 64:8 129:3 152:18 offerings 64:7 offers 151:18 office 33:12 41:9,14 41:18 68:24 73:21 129:9 130:19 131:17 offices 27:21 41:11 156:21 official 54:22 officially 75:14 officials 23:23 31:9 31:14 46:24 70:16 92:21 93:9,13 115:8 133:12 134:11 167:16 often 8:23 15:2 28:7 30:5 31:7 37:1 78:24 86:24 156:1 162:10,14,15 Ogden 96:21 Ohio 160:15 okay 86:15 old 72:5 75:10 83:11 103:8</p>	<p>oldest 96:24 135:16 165:20 Omar 2:16 88:12 92:9 once 8:24 26:16 32:13 115:19 128:5 168:21 one 5:15,15 7:12,13 10:5 12:2,2 13:10 13:12,21,22 15:4 15:6 17:1,17 30:15 34:17 36:6 38:15 43:20 47:1 50:6 53:1 54:21 55:19 56:17,24 57:1 58:6,15 62:21 63:11 69:23 72:11,17,24 73:15 74:3 79:20 80:9,9 83:10,13,17 85:19 85:21,22 86:14,20 87:5,10 96:8,23 97:10 98:7,21 99:8 101:15 103:5 103:11,17 105:8 105:12 106:13,14 108:9,13 109:12 110:5,17 111:2 115:12 117:4,14 119:22 120:18 123:19,19 126:6 127:23 129:10,21 135:13,17 139:5 142:5 145:14 148:13 149:12 152:23 155:17,20 156:23 157:7 158:5,6,8,9 161:18,18 162:11 162:21 163:6,7 165:20 167:6,19 ones 135:1 one-person 162:11 one-sided 133:16 only 7:20,23 8:23 9:20 10:11 17:12 30:16 42:2,11 44:4 65:13 69:13 71:5 73:4 76:23 78:9 87:15 97:5 118:23 126:22 128:22 130:24 133:22 141:11 145:24 149:11,20 155:10 162:2 165:23 on-the-ground 15:1 open 5:8 80:4 95:24</p>	<p>115:12 116:20 opened 67:1 openly 116:11 117:10 operates 53:11 opinion 63:12 85:15 107:1 123:22 opinions 20:10 95:21 opportunities 16:10 143:22 opportunity 5:20 15:12 21:23 25:15 26:13,17 32:15 35:2,17 36:12 37:19 41:20 52:8 52:15 56:8 59:17 59:19 60:1 71:14 82:11 93:2 95:24 96:5 103:16 114:3 114:10 116:4 121:5 122:24 123:2 128:6,13 142:24 143:9 153:14 160:8 opposed 56:20 60:11 63:1 107:6 options 66:13 orally 168:17 orange 72:19 76:1 76:17 order 4:2 13:17 50:10 51:4 88:21 88:21,22 92:6 94:10 107:21 122:3,22 124:12 organization 27:1 27:10,22 32:20 40:22 52:22 75:1 89:17 119:17 128:16,22 143:14 164:19 165:12 organizations 6:16 6:18 22:5 26:8 29:12,19 34:10 35:6 37:11 38:5 40:9,17 41:7 44:8 44:12 49:5,12 53:2 54:2,9 83:22 83:22 92:18 98:11 120:15 132:22 138:13,14,20 139:14 146:15 155:22 165:5,7 organized 94:24 Organizer 168:19 organizes 133:1 organizing 33:1</p>	<p>originally 141:15 Orleans 166:16 Osterman 154:19 other 4:8,18 6:8,14 10:3 14:8 24:11 26:20 29:11 33:5 34:3 36:20 37:3 37:10,22 38:16,24 39:20 42:17 43:14 43:23 45:27 46:11 47:4,9,11,20 48:18 51:12,14 54:1 57:12,19 61:4,4,7,20 62:5 62:10,18,18,20 63:2,7 65:17 69:14 71:24 74:1 75:6,24 76:12 77:23 85:16,20,21 85:24 87:6,11,11 87:19 91:24 92:3 98:16 100:22 101:7 109:12 118:16 120:2 124:3 130:4,15 134:21 135:3 136:18 137:21,23 142:20 143:17,17 143:23 144:21 145:7,10,22 147:15 148:24 149:9,17 153:10 156:14,18 162:6 others 19:11 49:6 96:9 98:14 153:1 155:17 otherwise 16:1 57:23 170:14 other's 57:15 ourselves 57:4 out 7:16 8:14,14,21 14:21 30:19 57:2 73:10 74:1,4,7,16 74:22 77:23 82:2 86:6,14,14 95:24 104:5 106:5 110:5 112:4,10 116:9 117:15,15,17 119:22 122:17 127:15 133:18 140:7,12 146:18 147:4 154:10 159:1 163:19 outcome 17:9 29:20 33:16 36:9 57:2 170:15 outcomes 106:18 outdated 32:1</p>
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

<p>outlets 44:10 48:20 48:21 outlined 63:23 72:19 75:15 76:1 outreach 40:4 49:6 55:9 142:17 146:11 156:15 165:10 outside 36:4 70:2 71:6 110:6 167:13 over 5:1 9:8 11:11 18:19 27:11,19 28:4 29:8 30:8 39:2 41:10,15 42:1,3,6,9,12,13 42:15 47:16,22 48:23 49:17 62:3 66:6,9 67:4 73:21 90:15 91:12 107:16 114:22,22 117:3 124:5 140:4 144:19 149:8,9 154:14 overall 19:11 38:17 107:21,22 108:3 overcrowded 32:1 overlooked 8:23 31:17 overseas 69:14 Overtime 140:21 overview 11:7 own 7:10 54:12 62:9 93:22 101:18 152:7 owners 133:20 145:5 owns 73:20 O'Hare 127:7 O-m-a-r 92:10</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">P</p> <p>PAA 3:10 128:15 Pacific 33:7 packing 33:22 37:21 page 2:1 3:1 8:3 97:20 98:22 pages 149:17,21 Pakistan 132:24 166:16 Pakistani 45:16 48:14 53:22 132:6 132:15 138:16 141:4,20 164:9 panel 21:3 25:15 26:20 64:13,19,23 68:12 84:7 88:3 88:11 98:14 111:7</p>	<p>123:4 124:7 148:12 149:13 150:21 163:9 pan-Asian 48:24 146:23 paper 113:16 Parade 70:6 parameters 94:14 parcel 123:22 parent 135:6 parents 74:8 Parish 127:20 parishes 127:23 parity 94:11,16 Park 2:12,13 25:4,4 28:17,18,22 38:23 38:23,24 42:23 43:22,22,22 48:7 48:17,22 49:5,13 50:1 54:5,6 55:18 55:19 61:23 64:24 65:1 69:10,11 70:5 71:20,23 72:1,4,5 73:12 74:18 75:10,16,17 75:21 76:5,9,13 78:1,17 79:1,3,4 79:13,20,23 80:4 80:6,7,14,16,19 81:4,13 82:8 83:3 83:7 84:22 85:13 86:17 90:7 104:13 104:17,18 105:6 105:15 118:14,19 118:22 127:1,5,6 127:8,8,9,9,9 128:2 133:7 134:15,16 135:19 136:7 139:8 141:5 142:16 143:14 144:5,20,24 145:5 145:7 146:20 147:3,12,21 151:10 154:22 155:15 158:6,7,7 165:16,20 166:7 166:11,18 167:19 parking 134:2,5 150:2,4 Park's 76:17 77:13 79:9 part 5:2 23:20 27:16 29:4 39:16 61:11,19 72:7 76:15 82:8,8 84:10 87:12 93:11 93:12,17 105:1,6 105:8,11,12</p>	<p>108:21 117:8 140:10 141:1 155:13 156:11 partially 81:3 participate 5:20 16:11 23:12 35:2 35:17 36:13 54:24 60:2 147:24 166:20 participation 5:5 22:11 49:3 95:17 115:13,15 120:5 156:8,11 participatory 75:5 96:3 particular 16:5 46:6 87:12 123:20 152:15 particularly 48:18 89:12,24 90:7,16 91:12 parties 170:11,14 partly 133:10 partners 40:1,7 parts 14:7 69:14 107:13 159:3 party 13:4,11 95:9 part-time 28:24 52:18 Paseo 90:7,16 pass 12:18 passage 25:16 26:22 passed 25:8 67:1 passes 12:23 passing 12:16 past 18:19 19:5 22:13 24:17 35:8 41:14 48:24 51:17 58:3,12 68:4 90:15 110:20 Pastika 3:6 111:10 119:9,11,12 pastor 2:20 99:23 patients 66:2 Patricia 170:3,22 pay 102:16 153:2 payers 158:23 paying 66:10 159:20 Peace 160:21 peep 112:24 Pennsylvania 160:19 people 5:7 8:11 10:15 14:4 15:23 17:21 18:14 38:6 44:15 46:11 53:22 59:22 64:15 65:20</p>	<p>66:12,23 68:1,7 83:19,20,23 84:20 92:24 100:12 110:14 112:9 117:4,10 118:7,15 120:7 121:4 125:7 127:16 129:14 132:6 136:13,17 137:9 139:23 140:5,22 141:3 150:2 154:4,20 155:1 157:3 159:22 164:9 peoples 101:17 people's 33:10 120:9 percent 75:21,24 76:7 77:10 78:9 82:1 94:2,5,7 109:15,16,23 126:14 127:1,2,3 127:6,7,8,11 percentage 18:16 24:17 25:6 perception 93:22 perhaps 105:20 121:24 peripheral 22:23 permeating 96:3 perplexity 151:12 person 5:15 12:2 13:22 83:13 137:23 161:18 163:6 personal 72:21 159:13 personal/spiritual 165:2 person's 35:13 perspective 104:22 121:2 129:18 persuasion 151:4 pertains 89:12 pertinent 130:9 Peter 3:20 150:13 160:4,5 phase 95:16 phenomenal 134:17 phenomenon 140:16 Philadelphia 160:19 philosophically 62:7 phone 149:15 photograph 73:20 physical 10:10 pick 102:14</p>	<p>picture 113:22 piece 8:16 129:21 148:23 Pilson 108:20,22 109:3,5,7,11,16 110:7,11,21,23 Pilson's 109:13 Ping 70:5 pink 73:1 76:19 pinnate 74:7 place 16:10 73:15 91:12,22 106:6 129:17 157:8 165:11 places 42:24 Plaines 44:1 plan 12:18,19 13:15 26:12 38:2 planning 70:15 148:15 plans 16:8 play 17:12 122:19 played 6:9 144:11 playing 74:14 plays 77:23 145:21 please 8:7 32:8 52:3 64:4 65:4 71:17 88:5,17,20 102:7 111:17 163:21 plethora 44:6 plight 23:21 pockets 118:7 157:21 poem 153:6 point 3:18 9:23 23:24 24:17 26:7 58:3 59:14 61:6 62:17 63:19 66:19 72:3 94:17 96:6 104:5 110:15 117:17,18 119:1 157:16 pointed 86:6,14 133:18 points 14:14 45:6 51:9 64:15 93:20 95:4 116:17 Poland 125:14 126:1 poles 125:2,20 126:2 127:16 police 73:12,21 79:5 79:7,16 policies 120:3 151:14 policing 79:18 policy 40:24 75:3 115:14 151:4</p>
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

<p>policymakers 130:1 polish 3:8,9 124:8 125:5,7 126:14,16 126:20,20 127:12 127:24 128:1,4,14 128:21,24 129:1 129:15 130:2,6,10 130:12,15 149:7 149:15,16 Polish-American 125:1 127:13 149:5 Polish-speaking 126:22 127:16 politic 152:17 political 6:14 8:24 13:4 15:10 24:4 35:2,18 36:13 70:23 92:23 94:11 96:4 115:21 131:21 133:2,5 139:16 156:9 politically 94:12 politician 101:19 politicians 95:8 100:8,10,16 politics 95:9 151:11 populated 65:15 66:15 population 4:17 5:1 5:17 6:1 12:5 13:21,24 14:2,3 14:23 17:10 18:9 18:11,12,16,20,22 18:24 19:2,5,11 19:12,16,17,19,21 19:22 20:1,4 25:2 25:21 30:17 35:7 37:12 38:11,14,19 39:2,3,5,7,9,13,19 41:4 42:14,16,18 42:20 45:1,1,5 49:9 53:20 54:11 54:18,20 55:11,12 55:18 59:2 87:7 94:2 105:18 106:10 110:16 117:13 126:19 129:18,19 136:5 137:21 140:4,21 144:18 152:19 156:5,19 populations 12:1 16:11 38:15 39:12 39:15 63:8 85:17 136:15,21 155:19 156:2,3,12,18 157:9</p>	<p>Portage 127:1 portion 28:19 39:23 47:24 78:12 79:24 121:3 144:15 portions 34:18 38:22,24 43:21,24 44:1 pose 151:21 position 106:3 160:23 positions 41:12 153:4 positive 34:12 55:1 148:1 possess 28:8 possible 5:7,12 15:10 50:16 60:22 82:21 86:17 98:7 106:9 110:14 114:20 115:14 152:21 155:21 161:16 162:18 possibly 78:10 86:20 post 167:10 potential 61:24 98:23 99:6 potentially 36:3 157:9 pounding 74:10 poverty 138:5 power 24:8 120:8 137:8 practical 63:18 110:8 practice 14:24 35:11 52:17 68:21 practices 33:21 35:16 prayers 135:22 preacher 74:12 precedence 56:22 57:23 85:19,23 precedent 14:18 precedents 87:10,10 precincts 6:19 72:18 76:6 82:7 87:16 preconceived 93:22 predecessors 95:5 predominately 131:19 prefer 89:1 107:4 preference 106:21 107:2 preferred 36:9 prejudice 167:8 premise 92:20</p>	<p>presence 80:13 91:6 137:19 144:21 present 6:19 7:21 38:8 44:17 59:19 90:2 93:21 99:6 131:2,20 presentation 8:2 17:22 57:3 62:20 97:20 98:22 99:11 160:9,13 169:1 presented 9:22 75:8 presenting 25:17 preserve 112:14 114:1 preserved 152:24 preserves 147:19 president 2:9 3:3 12:11 64:21 65:8 69:5 71:1 94:21 114:8 115:19 153:7 presidents 153:10 pretty 109:20 118:14 119:20 158:16 prevalent 167:12 prevent 16:10,17 34:2 previous 5:2 23:23 107:3 158:18 pride 110:19 priest 2:19 99:22 101:3 primarily 28:16 68:22 primary 58:5 81:15 129:15 151:22 153:4 principle 5:15 12:2 59:9 151:20 161:1 162:11 163:7 principles 13:19,20 16:9 62:19 63:2,3 85:14 86:1 161:11 prior 10:3 72:7 121:20,21 prioritize 63:14,17 prioritizes 110:12 priority 57:9 58:7 60:10,12 62:23 63:21 private 3:20 52:17 68:21 160:10 proactive 121:16 probably 97:13 109:16 110:1 118:14 137:14 149:9 150:8 157:3</p>	<p>problem 41:19 123:18 151:17 problematic 107:17 problems 46:8 83:24 99:2 130:21 130:24 134:6,13 135:4 137:6 152:11 procedure 11:7 35:12 procedures 11:8 proceedings 1:7 170:15 process 5:3,8,21 6:4 6:10 8:22 9:1,15 11:17 12:13 16:12 17:20 18:3 23:14 25:11 27:14 29:5 34:13,21 35:3,18 36:13 38:4 43:8 44:11,20 46:19 51:8,23 54:16 55:20 57:11,14,16 58:11,22 59:6,9 59:12 60:2 82:10 86:11 87:20 89:23 91:19 93:6,10,21 94:13 96:1 115:12 120:1,19 121:10 121:24 122:4,7,8 143:4 148:22 153:11 156:10,16 161:20 162:14 168:12 produced 121:20 product 93:18 productive 115:9 products 85:2 professional 28:5 69:20 170:4 professionals 141:16 proficiency 46:10 47:23 145:2 profile 12:12 25:19 profiling 46:5 profound 134:5 program 3:14 53:14 53:15,17 132:15 143:11 programming 28:6 programs 28:11 32:24 49:3 53:11 129:3 136:3,4 154:5 166:1,2,12 166:22 progress 31:23 progressive 92:17</p>	<p>prohibits 35:11,16 Project 168:20 projects 31:19,23 32:3 40:4 55:8 142:16 146:10 promised 31:20 promises 93:10 promote 53:4 57:21 136:24 137:2,10 promotion 60:13 prompt 51:2 properly 9:4 Proples 71:2 proportion 30:17 151:16 proportionality 105:20 proposal 23:17 59:20,23 61:1,14 61:18 152:18 proposals 50:17 62:9 proposed 7:7 9:12 81:16 122:12,14 122:21 Prospect 127:10,21 prosperous 70:10 protect 16:15 37:19 45:7 62:6 63:5 89:18 112:5,7 protected 25:10 114:3 136:8 167:6 protecting 62:8 99:11 protection 23:18 63:23 protections 34:15 35:21 proud 124:23,24 prove 132:1 provide 5:19 17:18 38:2 51:24 66:11 67:1 69:24 99:8 128:6 135:21 145:24 provided 26:2,14 52:19 78:8,11 93:2 provider 72:2 providers 69:21 81:3 provides 25:20 35:21 143:15,22 144:2 providing 50:4 56:15 59:14 85:3 128:23 133:24 141:11,14 146:17</p>
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

<p>provisions 162:6 proximity 42:24 public 1:24 2:2 3:2 3:15 5:5 7:11 9:12 9:17,19 15:18 17:16 46:8,16 47:3 49:20,20 50:11,13,19,24 51:2,10 53:13 70:20 77:24 78:3 78:21 92:21 95:15 95:17,19 99:7 114:14 119:23 120:2 121:1,11,14 121:21 122:3,6,10 122:11,14,16,19 122:23 130:12,16 130:19,23 131:2 131:17 146:1 151:2,6 165:4 167:7,14 publications 130:13 149:9 publicly 54:21 122:1 published 126:15 149:8,19 Puerto 2:14 88:12 89:6 90:17,23,24 Pui 29:1,13 40:23 Pulaski 135:15 165:19 pull 86:14 pulling 149:2 Punjabi 45:20 purchase 69:3 purposes 110:9 136:18 push 87:11 pushing 74:5 put 57:4 83:9 117:23 158:14 159:5 puts 136:11 putting 77:20 P-a-s-t-i-k-a 119:13 P.A.S.O 168:20 p.m 169:13</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">Q</p> <p>quality 10:22 67:16 96:14 quarter 140:1,18 quest 24:12 question 56:16 57:9 60:6,6,8,8,9 76:5 76:16 84:9 85:5 86:24 87:9 107:15</p>	<p>questions 26:19 56:8,12 58:19 59:15 68:11 82:23 84:7 88:2 104:6,9 122:1,5 123:3 124:3 147:7 148:11 150:6 163:9 quickly 127:15 Quigley 155:8 Quinn 16:14 quite 83:7 134:12 quote 131:24</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">R</p> <p>race 16:13 35:14 39:20 45:12 47:20 70:4 147:15 races 38:16 racial 16:16 17:6 23:18 24:11 35:22 37:19 46:5 62:24 82:15 raise 9:24 152:14 raised 124:23 raising 54:13 108:6 134:19 166:18 rakies 78:6 Ramadan 167:1 ran 132:13 random 13:12 range 53:12 128:23 ranging 45:5 rapidly 38:10 53:19 rare 117:14 rate 72:22 134:17 rather 93:21 95:7 142:6 rational 114:20 rationale 123:8,10 rationally 115:6 Ray 21:2 reach 28:14 147:1 165:6 reached 146:18 reaching 62:17 react 121:15 read 8:8 21:8 65:6 88:22 ready 71:11 real 54:23 69:4,20 147:23 realities 15:1 94:13 realized 58:12 really 9:7 10:13 24:1 64:12 73:6 73:13 74:19,19 83:12 87:16,16</p>	<p>110:9 111:23 113:16,16 116:4 117:21 121:8 reason 55:6 66:19 93:15,19 106:4 135:18 142:14 146:8 165:13 167:17 168:3 reasonable 50:16 106:1 reasons 7:23 135:23 receive 29:19 141:13 received 151:7 receives 65:17 recent 42:12 48:10 80:18 140:9,24 143:21 144:24 145:12 recently 11:12 25:8 35:20 42:5 44:21 79:2 139:15 recess 169:10 recidivism 67:19 recognition 102:11 103:7 recognize 99:12 102:21 103:11,15 recognized 82:19 98:4 103:5,7 162:2 record 20:17 105:5 168:16 recordings 51:4 recruit 72:2 rectify 82:11 red 73:24 redeveloping 144:11 redistricting 1:1,3 5:4 6:10,24 11:7,9 11:12,17 12:13 13:1 16:7 17:14 17:20 18:3 22:7 22:16,18 23:4,7 23:14,17,22 24:9 24:14 25:11 26:12 27:14,18 29:5,21 29:24 33:9,11 34:3,13,21 36:15 37:17 38:12 40:6 41:21 42:11 43:7 43:19 44:20 50:12 51:3,8,18,23 55:10,20 62:19 63:2,6 82:10 85:14 86:24 87:20 89:13 90:11 93:3</p>	<p>95:5,11 98:19 106:6,7 115:12 120:8,11,20,21,23 124:20 130:3,7,17 131:9 137:15 142:18 143:4 146:11 151:18,21 152:22 156:10 160:23 168:4,11 Redistricting/Draw 34:8 redraw 4:23 redrawing 12:7 45:9 redrawn 42:2 123:17 162:4 redraws 20:24 redrew 79:2 reduced 168:6 170:8 reducing 97:18 reduction 16:10 redundancy 122:2 refer 144:10 163:24 165:17 references 95:10 referred 97:1,9 109:6,8 referring 53:22 132:5 164:9 reflect 12:5 106:10 148:20 161:23 162:5,6 163:4 reflection 94:19 reflects 54:22 reform 23:17 34:4 36:16 refugee 154:14 155:19 refugees 140:11 154:1,2,11 155:24 156:5,17 157:1 regard 86:19 121:17 129:5 regarding 6:24 93:5 region 24:19 137:5 registered 3:20 22:14 126:4 160:10 170:4 reiterate 91:17 reiterating 35:23 related 54:12 120:19,23,24 121:23 137:15 170:10 relates 120:12 relating 55:8 142:17 146:10</p>	<p>relation 137:16 relationship 115:10 133:4 relationships 81:14 relative 170:12 relatively 31:14 39:16 88:8 relatives 69:1 release 4:17 released 12:14 42:5 44:21 121:22 122:18 148:5 releasing 122:9 relevant 6:12,19 78:4,9 160:20 relief 166:14 relies 152:6 religious 6:14 34:10 44:8 48:19 54:7 98:10 135:20 136:2 137:20 141:24 165:23 166:24 religiously 16:1 164:22 remain 9:10 51:13 84:4 142:4 144:20 144:23 remained 42:11 remains 90:11 143:19 remap 81:23 remapping 158:19 remarks 111:15 remember 88:18 157:8 rep 81:20 83:10 100:13 154:17 158:2,14,15 repeated 51:19 repeatedly 23:22 36:16 replace 31:24,24 replay 152:9 report 1:7 18:9 118:24 126:15 128:7 reported 47:2 126:7 126:8,9 reporter 21:18 27:6 32:14 52:4 64:5 65:5 68:17 83:4 88:6,19 99:21 102:3 111:15,17 124:6,16 150:23 168:15 170:1,4,5 reporting 81:1 Representative 4:10</p>
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

<p>4:14 represent 38:18 46:24 55:14 64:13 73:8 94:2,5,6 126:13 128:14 153:18 157:17 representation 11:19 16:8,15 37:14 48:4 89:13 91:5,8 92:23 94:18 107:18 111:23 139:17 151:17 representative 1:12 1:13,14,15,16,17 1:18,19,20,21,22 4:2,7,11,11,12,15 4:24 7:5 8:18,20 11:2 15:6 21:16 22:21 29:9 30:6,8 30:16,23 33:17 36:14 56:10,11 57:18 58:18 59:3 59:11 60:3,9 61:7 61:21 62:16 63:11 64:1,19 66:22 79:8 84:8 85:9,12 85:22 86:23 87:24 88:8 90:10 92:14 94:10 95:7 100:22 101:1,6,14 104:5 104:7,8,20 105:3 105:10,16 106:11 106:19 107:11 108:16,17,18,24 109:18 110:4,13 111:4,20 113:3 116:20 123:4,5,21 124:2,19 126:18 131:8 148:13 representatives 1:2 4:13 11:6 24:3 30:20 32:11 35:3 73:8 91:15 94:6,7 103:24 106:9 112:3,4,15 117:7 123:16 152:5 representators 94:4 represented 15:13 45:11 50:8 68:9 80:12 90:9 91:3 91:14 116:1 118:17 127:14 154:17,19 155:4,8 155:12 representing 3:11 20:6 64:20,23 83:2 116:23</p>	<p>124:10 150:12,14 150:15 represents 17:21 115:2 128:11 150:16 reps 110:5,17 republic 71:2 152:5 request 26:13 32:8 52:1 55:24 57:1 129:24 148:4 requesting 59:21 104:12 require 4:21 14:5 28:9 required 36:1 79:7 95:13 162:3 requirement 14:15 87:8 requirements 6:5,8 17:11,13 62:5 requires 5:5,14,19 6:3 16:7 48:3 70:15 requiring 16:20 17:16 research 32:22 40:24 118:11 resettlement 140:9 140:24 reside 140:2,18 residency 141:21 resident 27:20 83:6 133:6 141:6 157:4 residential 46:16 85:7 residents 11:18 14:3 15:19 17:19 19:7 19:9 22:22 28:21 30:5,9 31:15 36:17 37:1 38:7 43:15 45:10,17 46:6 48:1,16,21 49:14 61:4 69:13 70:1,17 79:1,3 80:21 84:16 96:15 97:16 98:2 99:1 109:22,24 115:14 126:8 128:19 134:1 141:9 146:20 resolve 23:8 resolved 134:13 resource 40:19,21 54:4 80:3 113:12 resources 7:12 60:18 70:19 77:9 79:20 81:14 100:18 101:6,7,18</p>	<p>119:19 128:17 143:24 146:1 respect 5:15 16:8 32:8 59:10 86:7 99:13 121:8 142:20 respected 38:12 57:15 respectfully 95:3 respecting 37:24 respond 58:6 122:23 responded 133:20 response 164:16 168:23 responsibility 4:23 12:16,23 67:10 79:9 95:23 responsive 31:16 33:17 142:9 responsiveness 133:11 134:10 rest 68:11 76:9 79:14 restaurants 69:18 90:22 restlessness 131:13 restrictions 141:22 result 12:3 14:1 23:1 24:9 34:2 35:8 37:13 51:17 65:16 66:9 67:22 71:8 114:21 162:15 resulted 22:18 resulting 82:12 results 11:14,15 35:12 113:10 115:13 151:14 152:16 retail 44:9 48:21 retailers 69:19 revealed 122:14 revenue 97:11 133:24 review 9:12 50:15 50:17 56:1 re-draw 12:3 Rican 2:15 88:12 89:6 90:18,23,24 Rich's 150:1 Ridge 34:18 36:19 38:22,23 43:20,21 48:7,16,22 49:5 49:13,24 52:23 54:5 55:19 61:22 75:19 127:9 133:7 134:7,16 136:6</p>	<p>139:9 146:21 147:4,11,21 164:3 165:15 166:6,8,17 167:3,18 right 4:11 17:17 21:18 25:8 34:23 35:13 59:6 85:10 87:15 99:24 100:9 100:21 101:3 103:17 109:16 110:7 113:6 114:5 124:16 126:18 rights 3:5 5:19 6:2 11:10 16:9 23:20 24:13 26:23 33:20 34:15 35:11,15,21 35:24 38:11 40:12 45:7 51:13 62:8 63:1,4,16,17,23 86:7 89:18 97:17 99:11,12 101:17 107:21 111:9 115:24 116:8 125:4,12 riots 73:22 ripple 87:4,11 ripples 87:6 risen 18:20,24 19:2 19:23 20:5 81:21 rising 35:7 36:17 37:12 River 24:22 70:5 127:2 rivers 63:10,20 153:11 robust 118:5 Robyn 1:16 4:10 72:20 Rockford 129:19 Rodriguez 2:18 88:13 96:10,11,12 107:8 108:4,22 109:4,20 110:21 Rogers 2:12 38:23 43:22 54:5 55:18 64:24 71:20,23 72:1,4,5 74:18 75:10,16,17,21 76:5,9,13,17 77:12 78:1,17,24 79:3,4,9,13,20,23 80:3,6,7,14,16,18 81:4,12 82:8 85:13 86:17 118:13 133:6 134:15 139:8 141:5 142:16 154:22 155:15</p>	<p>rogerspark.com 80:17 role 6:9 41:5 144:11 145:21 roles 75:6 room 65:17 163:13 roots 68:8 roughly 75:21 94:5 94:6 round 23:6 95:14 95:20 row 153:12 ruled 125:19 rulings 11:23 run 33:12 41:11 running 41:13 rush 124:16 Russians 125:13 Ryan 2:9 64:20 65:7 65:7 68:10 158:9 R-o-d-r-i-g-u-e-z 96:11 R-y-a-n 65:7</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">S</p> <hr/> <p>Sacred 128:2 safety 49:20 154:7 sale 69:3,24 same 8:3 9:17 13:3 20:23 27:1 29:11 45:1,3 49:11 57:3 57:5 102:15 118:12,24 128:11 130:3 137:6,21 146:16,23 147:21 158:10 San 33:7 Sanchez 163:16 168:16 satisfied 138:7 satisfy 161:2 Saturday 150:3 save 130:16 saying 87:1 93:4 100:3 103:3 says 5:24 8:10 scanned 10:10 scarce 70:19 Schakowsky 155:9 Schaumburg 42:19 schedule 7:14 scheduled 5:11 8:12 9:11 Schiller 127:8 Schoenberg 81:20 scholars 166:21 school 47:3,15,18 47:21 73:11 77:14</p>
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

<p>77:18 83:24 86:22 152:4 schools 44:9 48:20 77:13 84:1 97:19 schools's 47:22 Science 77:15 scientific 14:17 sclerotic 152:16 scope 129:23 screen 17:23 second 9:23 31:12 47:7 67:5 95:16 97:5,10,20 100:5 106:24 117:18 121:23 125:15 129:20 157:2 Secretary 13:11 section 35:10 39:10 72:18,24 73:5 76:14,23 83:18 86:16,16 140:2 secure 10:6 32:3 117:11 security 7:23 136:11,11,12,18 see 18:6 53:19 56:14 61:24 66:3 75:17 78:24 85:18 97:21 103:13 104:13 105:6,11 112:23 114:15 119:5 123:10 127:22 147:10 148:2 149:21 150:2 152:10,23 156:5 167:7 seeing 117:19 133:9 seeking 107:18 seem 152:9 155:24 seems 19:12 20:22 32:13 137:14 seen 18:19 38:16 44:3 83:7 133:8 167:5,11 select 60:11 62:1 106:15 selecting 112:15 self 121:5 self-development 165:9 self-employed 139:10 self-preservation 151:19 semester 29:14 seminars 133:1 senate 12:18 14:4 15:7 16:17 22:20</p>	<p>30:10 41:24 42:2 42:6 44:24 50:3 75:22 76:2,18 77:1 97:24 114:17 116:10,11 154:16 155:10,11 Senator 75:3 81:20 110:17 senatorial 94:9 senators 30:20 79:8 94:5 send 166:4 senior 41:2 143:16 145:2,2 seniors 143:23 144:1 154:5 Senior's 53:16 sense 53:8 70:24 73:13,14 77:11 115:1 131:14 147:12 161:6 162:16,21 Seoul 144:16 separate 108:23 September 13:9 series 11:23 serious 50:17 seriously 37:4 sermon 74:12 serve 13:12 29:22 38:7 44:15 48:21 54:2 55:14 67:13 68:3 74:23 81:4 81:18,24 145:18 154:2,3,13,20,24 served 32:6 79:4 80:7,16 112:17 129:6 serves 28:7 service 2:5,16 22:5 27:9,9,15,22,24 29:12,16 40:15 48:19 54:8 68:3 69:16,20 70:20 77:9 79:13 80:8 92:11 128:16,22 144:2 145:17 153:24 services 3:14 28:10 28:12,13,14 37:9 40:20,23 46:3,17 48:3 49:21 52:19 53:6,13,20 66:11 67:3 69:24 76:13 78:1 81:2 85:2 128:24 129:4,5 130:10,12 132:22 132:23,24 135:10</p>	<p>135:10 136:3 141:11,14 143:12 143:17,20 145:21 147:18 154:4,7,8 165:10 166:1 serving 27:10 28:1 53:2 129:2 155:23 session 114:18 set 44:18 settle 135:18 settled 125:21 144:10 seven 53:11 118:23 126:4 seventh 7:14 several 13:19 43:14 48:24 81:3 86:12 100:11 114:14 154:11 severely 32:1 sex 118:12,24 shape 14:21 168:8 shapes 8:24 Sharda 3:12 139:3 share 6:13 9:9,17,18 17:19 30:2 46:1 48:1 55:4 64:8,10 79:8 93:4,24 96:6 97:8 110:3 113:10 114:11 137:5 142:13 145:13 146:7 166:9 168:2 shared 72:12 73:4 79:20 97:17 145:11 sharing 20:9 Shea 11:4,4 shift 19:12 54:22 140:5 shifted 113:1,4 shifting 112:12 152:10 shifts 5:1 140:22 Shiller 155:5 shipping 96:20 shirts 73:24 shops 69:19 Shore 118:22 shoreline 80:1 shores 125:7 short 7:3 8:2 73:5 Shorthand 170:4 show 8:18 11:3 26:3 55:21 132:16 159:18 showed 99:7 showing 28:23 62:13 105:13</p>	<p>shown 12:5 44:21 96:2 shows 42:12 67:9 80:21 Shrine 128:2 shrinking 156:6 Shu 2:10 64:21 68:13,14,18 71:17 84:9,20 side 4:13 22:15 24:20 30:23 31:1 34:19 60:20 62:6 62:14,17 65:11 74:2 75:18 90:6 91:11 108:3,7 109:6 118:21 127:1,5,17 128:3 129:10 132:12 133:17 138:17 157:22 164:7 sides 118:18 signed 11:12 12:19 16:15 significant 19:5,14 19:20 28:20 45:4 47:10,24 109:21 136:6 145:4,21 155:18 significantly 39:12 130:19 similar 24:10 46:7 48:8 58:19 60:6,8 134:10 136:21 156:2 161:20 similarities 55:5 132:11 142:13 146:7 164:14 167:22 168:2 similarly 42:8,21 62:16 simply 62:2 131:16 since 18:16 23:2 38:13 39:6,8 41:15 68:21 72:8 89:1 107:14 111:12 130:11 132:3,13,14 134:2 137:18 139:12 141:15 148:19 151:16 sincere 93:14 single 22:8 23:9 26:1 29:5 32:9 34:1 43:18 44:19 68:20 70:23 71:13 157:4 sister 54:1 Sisters 65:12</p>	<p>sites 7:17 113:6 sitting 111:12 situation 23:2 57:8 59:10 60:23 61:6 65:23 77:23 87:23 100:8,24 134:2 six 108:9 117:6 126:23 159:3 skills 28:9 119:24 135:3 136:14 Skokie 44:1 47:2,8 47:10,14 78:21 140:3,19 slide 8:2,18 11:3 slightly 25:22 slip 8:14 163:20 small 30:17 31:14 46:13 49:22 54:9 69:15 87:17,18 smaller 86:12 131:20 145:9 smallest 18:8 Smith 4:15 155:5 Snow 153:8 snowing 153:10 Sobczyk 3:9 128:10 128:12 148:14,22 soccer 74:13,14 social 2:16 6:13 26:4 27:9,24 28:13 29:16 36:22 43:17 45:13 46:3 46:8 48:2,9,19 49:21 54:8,12 55:5 92:11 118:11 129:4 131:22 132:10 133:2,5 134:21 135:3,10 136:19,24 137:2 137:11 139:14 141:8 142:13 143:16 145:17 146:7 153:24 161:23 164:13 165:10 168:2 socially 15:24 society 52:24 53:7 165:8 socioeconomic 147:15 socio-economically 67:21 software 10:4 Soldier 158:16 solely 16:13 solid 75:7 some 9:19 10:15 19:10 20:19 22:22</p>
---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

<p>29:20 57:16 58:10 59:15 61:6 64:13 67:15 81:11 84:2 93:24 99:2 100:1 102:18,18 105:10 106:17 107:2 108:1 110:3 113:17,20 114:11 114:20 121:24 126:5,17 135:3 141:22 145:13 149:2,4 151:12 159:18 someone 110:11 something 8:19 64:8 74:9 85:18 86:18 87:2 117:16 121:15 137:14 158:18,24 sometimes 14:10 87:1,3 139:8 soon 38:3 50:4,15 56:5 95:17 138:23 142:24 148:10 sorely 117:1 sorry 163:14 sort 10:16 67:10 123:23 sorts 67:20 Soto 90:10 Soto's 90:12 sought 55:7 142:15 146:9 168:4 sounds 80:15 source 143:19 south 22:15 24:20 25:5 28:19 37:9 40:23 42:22 48:15 52:23 53:2,5,19 53:21 54:2,11 55:2,11,15,18 60:20 69:10 75:20 96:19,21 109:8 118:18,21,22,22 132:2,4 134:1,14 136:5 141:3 142:4 142:15,20 144:9 144:17 146:19 147:3 164:3,7,8 164:24 165:14,15 166:17 167:20,23 168:10 southeast 31:1 41:1 154:1 156:24 southside 129:11 southwest 30:23 65:11 96:17 107:22 108:3,7</p>	<p>157:22 space 17:18 162:23 spaces 46:16 161:12 Spanish 47:6,6 102:11 speak 8:14 32:16 47:3,11 52:8,15 82:5 86:21 102:13 116:18,24 129:14 131:10 145:15 153:14,21 speaking 18:18 102:5,10 124:8 spearhead 22:7 special 80:8 86:18 161:21 163:4 167:1,2 specially 78:15 specific 6:21,23 56:4 123:13 138:22 142:23 148:9 specifically 35:15 39:22 79:3 105:5 118:10 122:10 157:23 158:13 spectrum 74:2 spell 21:17 27:5 32:13 52:3 65:4 68:16 71:17 83:4 88:18 99:20 102:3 102:6,8 111:14 124:15 150:23 163:21 spelling 124:22 128:13 160:6 spheres 151:13 spirit 96:3 spiritually 166:23 spite 143:21 splintered 51:9 split 22:19 23:2 30:9 31:13 32:6 50:1 58:14 72:10 114:24 115:4 142:7 155:2,3,7 155:13 158:1,19 splitting 86:11 99:14 spoken 45:19 47:8 154:15 spokesman 4:6 8:19 sponsored 65:12 Sposato 20:19 spot 103:5 150:4 spread 14:21 29:8 30:8 Springfield 7:13</p>	<p>100:20 101:12 112:6,16,17 113:7 113:19 119:5 169:11 square 2:16 25:1 28:17 69:9 70:6 79:9 92:12 118:19 Sri 53:23 132:7 164:10 SRO 157:5 St 65:12 127:18,20 staff 28:5,24 30:12 31:4 154:16 stake 50:21 74:22 stakeholder 43:7 stand 73:19 169:10 standard 13:22 14:19 start 56:16 62:17 65:3 111:13 124:13 125:3 131:6 150:22 157:24 started 132:14 starting 83:8 127:17 162:20 state 1:12 4:21 5:6 5:11,23 9:4,8 11:12,19,24,24 12:4,15,17,17,18 13:11,21,23 14:5 14:12 15:19 16:6 17:13,17 18:11 20:2 22:20,21 29:8,20,20 30:8 30:10,15,20,22 32:2,3 34:22 38:16 41:12 43:8 54:19,21 59:3 63:24 64:18 65:18 67:17 81:3 82:9 83:10 84:2 86:7 88:7 89:14,24 94:6,7 96:2 97:23 97:24 98:21 99:18 100:4,12,22 101:1 101:13,21 102:19 115:17 119:4 120:20 129:8 131:3,17 134:11 137:12 143:21 147:21 151:11 155:10 159:9 161:2,8 163:21 170:5 statement 21:24 105:19 168:18 statements 114:11</p>	<p>states 4:16,19,20 5:14 11:21 12:3 15:4 25:9 46:20 71:4 72:14 89:21 94:4 97:4 101:4 101:20 118:7 125:17 statewide 18:20,23 19:1,3 20:7 24:18 41:9,18 113:11 state's 11:7 18:12 38:19 41:4,5 55:20 state-law 17:11 stating 71:3 stations 7:11,15 statistics 126:5 status 35:14 153:5 statute 14:18 stay 92:2 stayed 45:1 Steans 75:3 155:12 Steering 74:24 step 9:14 37:15 121:4 Steve 3:17 150:10 153:17 still 9:10 22:22 24:15 41:7 51:9 57:11 61:12 104:14 144:20 145:6 156:17 163:6 Stone 133:16 strange 162:15 Strategies 3:18 157:16 streamline 130:8 Streamwood 42:23 street 30:21 73:5,6 73:22 74:8 76:24 84:2 90:19 97:8 97:13,14 99:24 109:10,11 149:14 streets 133:17 156:21 157:3 strength 43:5 120:9 138:11 strengthening 115:16 119:18 stress 66:19 strive 152:19 Stroger 65:19 stroke 66:14 strollers 74:5 strong 29:2 48:17 55:16 91:4 147:12 167:16</p>	<p>stronger 23:10 strongly 80:21 struggled 77:19 struggling 31:21 students 29:1,14 47:3,8,11,22 141:17 studying 15:17 59:6 stuff 102:16 styles 142:1 Suarez 21:2 subgroup 132:5 submit 13:10 17:24 56:5 105:2 138:22 148:10 159:17 submitted 104:20 submitting 104:21 148:15,23 subsequently 72:1 substantial 79:23 140:10 141:1 substantially 5:17 5:24 13:24 suburb 75:18 80:3 127:2 suburban 19:22 39:1 43:24 46:7 73:9,9 76:7 77:7,7 78:7,23 79:18 80:12 81:6,24 suburbs 19:13 34:19 42:15 81:1 127:4 140:3,6,19 155:1 succeeded 22:13 success 70:21 successful 22:17 suffered 125:17 suffering 134:23 157:18 sufficiently 10:8 Suffredin's 75:2 suggest 93:20 95:3 suggested 62:13 suggesting 84:11,15 suggestions 7:1 suitable 107:23 suitably 10:13 Sullivan 77:14,19 summarize 21:15 21:24 65:6 111:18 summary 8:9 summer 70:5 73:18 Sung 21:5 support 24:10 26:22 28:5 49:22 53:12 71:12 91:24 92:21 110:22 146:17</p>
-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

<p>167:16 supportive 164:17 supports 28:6 Supreme 11:22 13:10 Surburban 168:20 sure 5:8 9:2,11,15 10:5,14 20:23 52:5 57:4,8 66:21 68:7 74:8 84:10 84:11 86:8,10 88:20 90:10 91:2 92:2 104:11 112:8 112:20 113:24 114:1 117:17 148:21 151:22 surge 71:7 surprise 65:19 surrounded 76:17 surrounding 19:13 19:21 22:23 57:7 76:21 156:21 surveillance 137:18 survey 80:18 126:6 134:8 surveys 117:23 survival 70:20 sustain 70:14 sway 78:22 swelling 54:19 system 135:2 137:10 161:9 systems 73:11 S-h-a-r-d-a 139:3 S-h-u 68:18 S-o-b-c-z-y-k 128:14</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">T</p> <p>table 7:16 21:9 taco 97:13 tact 130:6 Tagalog 45:21 47:12 Taiwan 68:23 Tak 29:1,13 40:23 take 7:8 18:4 25:14 26:19 37:3 56:22 57:23 63:7 84:15 91:21 101:22 106:4,8 130:1 138:2,6 159:3,5 taken 170:7,12 takers 158:20,24 159:13,15 takes 106:6 taking 25:3 123:2 159:19</p>	<p>talk 90:5 91:1 100:9 132:16 157:17 158:13 talked 123:7,14 talking 84:13 85:16 87:16 109:24 110:2 111:1 157:24 target 14:2 122:9 targeted 167:12 taught 152:4 tax 97:11 158:20,23 158:24 159:13,15 159:19,20 taxes 102:16,17 taxing 80:9 taxpayer 159:6,6 taxpayers 150:13 157:20 158:21 teachers 134:20 technology 122:17 122:18 161:10 techy 122:16 teeth 115:21 Telegu 45:21 telephone 7:17 television 132:19 tell 7:17 99:20 126:18 telling 121:16 temporary 153:4 tempted 159:8 ten 12:4 22:4 162:4 tended 140:4,21 tens 70:8 terms 36:21 43:16 45:12,12 63:21 66:4 68:7,8 112:9 112:21 161:4 Terri 3:6 111:10 119:9,12 test 15:3 testified 23:13 36:16 58:4 59:22 68:15,18 testify 21:23 26:17 71:15 143:1 163:19 168:17 testifying 3:12 26:9 35:6 37:11 85:1 139:4 testimony 2:2 3:2 7:3 8:4,7,9,10 10:18,19,24 18:2 20:20 21:11,14 25:17 26:21 30:2 34:14 44:4 56:13 59:14 64:4,7 65:5</p>	<p>88:3,19 105:21 106:13 111:6,16 115:19 120:7 124:5,17 143:6 150:8,18 157:13 163:10 168:14 170:6 textbook 23:3 thank 8:20,21 9:5 10:24 11:1 20:8 20:14,15 21:21,22 25:15 26:16,18 27:12 32:9,10,15 52:1,2,7,14 56:6,7 56:11,12 58:21 60:7 64:1,2,3,11 68:9,10 71:14,15 71:16 82:22,23,24 84:5,6,8 85:9 87:24 88:3 89:9 92:3,5 96:5,6,7 99:14,15 101:22 101:24 102:9 104:1,2,4,8 105:16 106:19 108:15,16 111:3,4 111:5,19,19,21 113:14 114:3,4,10 115:17,18,23 116:2 119:6,8,11 122:23 123:1,5 124:2,4,18 128:5 128:7,9,12 131:3 131:5,10 138:23 138:24 142:24 143:5,8 148:10,11 150:5,7 153:19 157:10,12 159:24 160:1 163:7,8,9 168:12,13 169:3,9 Thanks 60:3 THAPA 3:12 139:2 their 5:22 8:16 16:2 17:7,19 24:12,13 28:10 30:6,19 31:15 33:17 35:18 36:7 37:21 41:21 43:4 45:1,8 47:3 49:19 53:6,8,9 60:12 69:1,3,3 73:24 74:5,17 77:10 79:24 80:22 80:24 81:15 92:2 93:5 95:8,21 98:2 98:3 101:18 106:15 115:8 119:1,23 121:5,17 125:4,12,16 126:3</p>	<p>126:8 129:7,15 131:15 134:13,20 135:22 136:16 137:2,11 140:12 144:14 152:3,7 153:3,4,5 156:1,8 162:19 165:1 166:4 themselves 8:12 38:1 78:24 140:6 140:22 theory 14:20 thereto 170:14 thing 20:23 74:10 82:18 83:15 87:5 123:13,20 things 10:5 71:24 74:20 87:22 113:20 114:12 156:22 think 9:14,20 10:15 20:20 26:19 32:12 57:21 62:22 64:15 72:10 86:4,21 89:10 106:16 108:4,5,13 109:13 109:21 110:8,10 110:19 113:22 118:14 121:7 158:24 third 66:2,4 98:22 125:16 126:10 thoroughfare 77:3 thoroughly 100:20 101:4 though 18:24 19:10 39:7,13 45:23 106:11 109:19 132:9 156:14 164:12 thoughts 15:19 17:19 20:9 114:11 thousand 70:9 threat 151:21 threatened 135:11 three 8:4 21:12 22:19,20,21 30:9 30:10 32:11 37:2 43:2 86:20 88:20 97:24 111:15 117:10,12 124:16 126:23 129:9 149:11 163:17 thriving 133:9 156:23 through 24:13 32:22 40:3 53:5 53:18 61:14,15</p>	<p>74:17 87:6,11 89:20,23 90:3 91:8 120:20,21 136:10 162:14 164:5 166:12 throughout 5:6,10 16:6 20:2 33:15 34:20 40:9 118:7 118:24 119:3,3 Tibet 142:2 tied 125:3 ties 141:23 TIF 133:14 time 9:12 12:7 50:16 57:3 84:3 92:4 95:6,20 102:15 113:23 116:18 117:19 121:24 122:8 133:18 135:6 136:10 140:4 153:16 156:7 times 10:9 70:19 100:2 105:10 114:14 today 8:1 18:2 25:16 26:9 30:2 32:16 35:6 37:11 38:8 51:21 55:24 64:12 66:19 72:9 76:4 82:15 90:5 94:22 100:24 102:20 114:14 116:5 120:6 123:14 131:11 151:5 153:21 154:3 160:9,10 165:13 today's 20:9 34:14 149:6 169:8 together 17:6 24:5 25:17 26:6 43:18 49:6,12 55:13 57:2 58:17 60:17 70:22 72:12,15,23 73:15 74:20 83:9 84:23 87:5 89:17 90:2 92:2,17 93:8 98:6 99:14 103:20 103:23 115:7 130:3,16,17 137:1 142:5 145:10,19 155:20 158:14 159:22 162:24 166:5,22 Toledo 160:14 Tom 70:5 Tony 2:10 64:20</p>
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

<p>68:14 tool 63:5 top 47:8 97:10 118:12 136:11 topological 161:11 162:23 topology 161:7,9 tortillas 102:16 tossed 113:15 total 18:10,12 19:1 19:7,9 29:8 126:7 totally 95:24 108:13 108:23 158:19 totals 4:18 tough 87:22 toughened 74:9 tourists 69:13 toward 22:11 61:13 64:7 towards 61:14,17 107:15 119:21 167:12 town 92:12 118:18 township 15:15 tracking 78:6 traditional 85:24 traditionally 6:9 156:13,20 train 76:21,24 training 120:14,16 154:6 transcripts 51:4 transferable 28:8 transgender 116:13 116:16 translated 149:16 translating 147:8 translation 154:8 translations 130:12 transparencies 120:3 transparency 5:4 17:16 20:21 34:20 50:11 93:12 120:19 121:3,9,14 151:13 transparent 9:16 96:1 transportation 46:9 trauma 65:24 travel 141:21 Travis 11:4 20:16 treat 143:3 153:3 treated 168:11 tremendous 60:18 67:7 trend 45:6 167:11 tripling 22:14</p>	<p>truly 48:4 121:14 161:13 162:21 trunk 149:14 trustee 124:9,14 126:22 try 9:7 30:12 67:24 trying 36:24 57:21 84:1,15 85:17 86:1 119:2 132:1 turn 24:3 111:17 163:20 turning 73:21 turnout 40:5 TV 132:15 Twelve 39:4 twice 168:21 two 7:11 13:10 15:5 16:19 30:2 37:1 42:2,11 47:18 54:13 66:6 72:10 79:8,8 80:8,23 86:3,5,20 93:20 95:3,12 97:23 107:3,13 108:23 109:1 110:17 114:16 116:17 129:9 132:18 155:2 156:22 157:6,18 type 83:15 94:16 123:19 148:16 158:10 types 10:4 typewriting 170:9 typically 62:18 68:1 T-e-r-r-y 119:13 T-h-a-p-a 139:3</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">U</p> <p>UCCRO 34:10 Ukranian 118:19 unacceptable 153:1 uncompensated 66:5 undeniably 29:21 under 34:22 63:1 66:3 68:9 77:22 79:7 99:11 127:13 137:18 156:13,20 157:7,9 170:9 undergone 19:4 underscore 129:22 understand 10:2 13:17 24:10 84:11 91:21 95:14 96:3 104:11 105:3 106:4 107:16 112:18 161:21</p>	<p>understanding 54:15 59:3 75:7 91:9 114:1 161:6 161:8 162:1 167:7 understood 104:1,3 undertaken 160:24 under-represented 117:1,9 under-resourced 67:21 undocumented 134:22 unduplicated 129:7 unemployment 67:19 unexpectedly 118:16 unfair 33:21 37:13 37:22 43:11 unfortunate 51:19 65:23 unfortunately 130:13 unified 50:7 uniformly 81:24 unincorporated 14:9 uninsured 66:3 unique 6:15 37:15 46:12,22 48:5 54:12 80:16 142:9 152:18 161:23 unite 34:1 46:12 103:23 united 4:16,20 5:14 11:20 34:9 37:23 46:20 49:14 61:16 62:12 71:4 72:14 82:5 97:4 98:10 101:3,19 103:20 125:17 136:8 138:7 147:14 167:19 uniting 136:22 unity 61:14,18 152:20 university 118:11 160:14,18,19 unless 14:8 50:24 65:22 unlink 153:4 unmet 23:1 unnecessarily 82:12 114:24 unnoticed 135:7 unreliable 118:9 unrepresented 157:18</p>	<p>until 68:11 unusual 157:6 upcoming 90:11 updated 38:8 44:17 uprising 125:11 Uptown 118:14 154:21 155:15 156:21 Urbana-Champai... 160:18 Urdu 45:20 47:5,6 132:15 Urdu/Hindi 132:16 urge 26:10 51:18 55:21 71:11 143:1 152:19 161:19 urges 51:11 use 63:12 74:24 78:14 118:1 used 12:13 13:18 18:5 72:1 99:1 106:12 161:15 163:2 useful 51:5 136:17 uses 18:8 161:9,10 using 18:7 80:5 127:18 usually 141:18 utilize 118:1 utmost 24:5 UT-Austin 151:8 U.S 11:22 109:8 126:9</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">V</p> <p>valiant 125:12 value 64:12 values 137:5 164:21 variety 6:8 various 22:10 55:8 85:14 142:16 145:18 146:10 vary 16:5 19:19 vegetables 102:15 verdict 152:7 versus 85:24 very 8:22 11:1 20:8 20:15 21:13 24:4 26:6,18 30:1 31:3 52:2 56:7,24 58:13 62:7 64:3,6 64:11 65:13,14 66:7,7 68:2,2,6,9 71:16 72:13 73:16 74:1 87:17,18,22 87:24 88:3,4 92:5 93:2,5 98:1 99:3 99:15 100:16</p>	<p>101:14,24 103:6 104:1,2 108:14 111:5 114:4 115:17 118:5 119:8 124:4 128:5 128:9 131:4,5 136:17 138:6,23 142:1 150:7 153:13 154:18 157:12 159:8 163:9 169:3,3,7,9 vibrant 32:5 70:14 144:5 vice 2:9 3:3 65:8 114:8 115:19 victim 23:21 Vietnamese 41:1,2 45:17,22 47:13 48:14 146:19 147:2 view 63:19 79:24 viewed 60:12 95:5 151:11 viewing 7:11 113:5 views 6:21 village 2:20 47:1 72:7 75:11 88:14 88:15,16 96:15,16 96:22,23 97:22 98:1,4,21,24,24 99:17,24 100:3,11 100:14,17 101:1,2 101:15 102:12 103:5 107:19 108:2,21,23 109:3 109:7,9,15,22 110:1,6,10,12,18 110:22,22 111:2 118:19 124:9,14 126:13 Village's 109:14 violated 101:4 violating 101:17 violation 101:19 violence 97:18 135:5 Virginia 125:6 virus 78:6 visibility 120:23 visionary 70:15 visit 20:12 71:6 150:1 166:21 visited 71:2 visitors 70:9 visual 15:3 vital 9:2,14 44:7 70:10 vitality 97:12</p>
-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

<p>vocational 154:6 voice 6:4 36:24 55:16 56:15 68:2 130:23 131:2,16 voices 9:3 16:3 89:11 98:2 120:9 volunteer 160:21 vote 5:15 12:2 13:5 13:22 33:11 34:2 35:13 37:5,13,22 41:23 51:17 102:24,24 103:1 125:5 147:4 161:18 162:11 163:7 voted 99:8 114:17 121:20 126:1,2 voter 3:20 40:5,5 49:2 55:9 142:18 146:11 160:11 voters 3:3 17:3 22:15 35:17 36:4 49:12 94:24 111:9 114:8 115:1,11,20 120:16 133:22 146:23 152:8,12 159:21 votes 12:19 34:23 126:3 voting 5:19 6:2 9:13 11:10 16:9 23:19 23:20 24:8,13 25:8 26:23 33:20 34:15 35:10,11,15 35:20,24 38:11 45:7 62:8 63:1,4 63:16,16,23 86:7 89:18 99:11,12 107:20 161:12 162:9</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">W</p> <hr/> <p>wait 152:7 163:20 walk 156:20 walking 73:18 74:17 wall 73:2 76:21 want 6:10,13,19,21 7:3,9,20 9:5 10:13 21:19 24:6 57:2 58:14 61:24 65:3 66:19 84:11 87:2 88:21 90:5,10 91:2,16,22,24 92:6 93:24 101:9 101:13 104:4 108:2 110:16 112:5 113:9,24</p>	<p>116:24 117:8,21 129:22 131:6 148:2,20 161:22 168:5,10 wanted 117:16 149:12 157:23 158:13,20 wanting 123:7 wants 8:13 ward 20:19 21:1 74:23 75:1 82:7 88:9 111:24 133:15 157:24 158:1,11 wards 22:22 30:10 97:24 126:4 155:4 159:2,3,5 Ward's 75:4 Washington 33:6 71:6 158:6 wasn't 105:5 water 14:8 74:1,4 153:7,11 wax 113:17 way 9:19 74:16,20 81:16 82:15,17 84:5 89:3 95:4,6 158:4 ways 14:17 15:11 77:23 162:10 163:5 web 7:17 website 20:13 64:9 Webster's 161:5 week 99:8 159:18 weeks 114:16 welcome 8:13 59:17 82:23 88:10 113:7 149:24 well 8:19 10:24 24:18 29:22 36:20 44:13 46:3 53:5 58:2,17 60:2,17 61:20 63:9 68:24 70:12 74:22 76:13 77:23 80:15 82:4 84:17 87:20 89:1 92:2 95:23 106:4 107:2 109:13 110:18 113:6 123:12 137:11 139:23 145:7 153:2 161:4 166:13,23 169:3 wellness 143:16 well-established 53:2 well-informed</p>	<p>167:14 went 39:13 158:4 Wentworth 70:7 were 8:3 22:24 42:1 42:2,3,9 51:9 58:4 72:7 74:9 79:13 83:8 94:8,21 107:18 116:18 118:17 123:20,20 125:5,7,11 133:24 143:12 147:1 148:15 163:2,14 164:24 167:11 169:6 170:7 west 2:16 25:4 34:18 36:19 38:22 38:22,23 43:20,21 43:22 48:7,16,21 49:5,13,24 52:23 54:5 55:19 59:8 61:22 73:3 75:19 75:20 76:20,24 77:4 78:5 92:12 96:18 109:6 118:18,18,20 127:1 133:7 134:7 134:15 136:6 139:7,9 140:23 141:5 142:16 146:21 147:3,11 147:21 164:3 165:15 166:6,8,17 167:3,18 168:20 western 90:19 96:19 110:20 westside 157:21 westward 24:23 90:16 91:13 whichever 65:3 137:4 while 14:3 24:15,24 29:6 38:16 79:14 83:14 144:18 145:9,15 155:24 162:17 166:8 white 18:20 94:22 whole 59:10 73:7 84:3 wholesalers 69:19 Wicker 118:19 wider 53:7 wild 120:9 Williams 1:19,22 64:19 win 33:12 win-win 57:8 60:22 61:6 wise 83:24</p>	<p>wish 76:3 84:4 153:3 168:17 169:1 witness 10:22 21:23 163:19 witnesses 2:1 3:1 8:4,5,12 170:7 woefully 157:18 Wolfe 3:18 157:16 women 3:3 40:22 111:8 114:8 115:11,20 116:17 134:18 136:3 166:1 Womens 120:15 Women's 40:19 54:4 wonder 123:9 wondered 105:4 Wong 2:4 21:4,20 26:24 27:2,3,4,7,7 32:10 58:4 Woodlawn 118:22 word 107:9 words 130:15 work 11:5 34:3 38:7 44:15 49:2 52:12 53:18 57:2 60:16 61:18 63:6 68:6 75:6 81:5 82:4 83:19 84:24 90:24 92:24 119:23 120:2,11,17 138:19 141:21 145:5,19,21 159:11 167:21 worked 40:2 62:11 125:22 151:8 159:10 165:3 workers 134:20 working 27:17 33:24 52:22 56:3 58:11,17 61:12,13 61:17 72:15 84:20 89:17 90:1 108:11 115:9 119:21,22 138:14,20 142:22 144:14 148:8 149:2 working-class 48:10 workman 125:5 works 155:22 165:6 workshops 133:1 world 125:15 166:15 worse 131:1 worship 136:2</p>	<p>165:23 167:21 wouldn't 61:24 74:10 Wrightwood 150:16 Wrigley 158:17 write 132:18 written 8:7,9 18:2 20:20 21:14 64:4 65:5 88:5 111:16 114:11 117:15 124:5 128:6 150:18 168:14,18 wrote 153:9 www.ilhousedem... 20:13 W-o-n-g 27:7</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">Y</p> <hr/> <p>Yarbrough 112:3 yard 76:22,24 year 4:21 16:14 23:11 70:3,6 71:1 121:1 126:6 129:6 154:4 years 4:16 5:2 8:24 12:4 19:16 22:4 27:11 31:20 33:23 41:14 48:24 66:6 72:6 79:12 82:16 83:7 102:12 103:8 103:8 128:20 139:7 149:8,19 162:4 167:10 year's 43:7 yellow 149:17 Yeon 21:6 Yesenia 163:15 168:16 yesterday 120:16 Young 3:14 143:7 143:10 younger 103:10,10 youth 53:15 143:16 154:4 Y-o-u-n-g 143:8</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">Z</p> <hr/> <p>Zachary 127:20 Zapruder 153:8 Zhad 150:20 Zhams 150:10 Zia 150:9 zip 72:13 zNetwork 40:14 zoning 74:23 133:17</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">\$</p> <hr/>
---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

<p>\$11.4 28:5</p> <hr/> <p>0</p> <p>0.6 18:20 084-001766 170:23</p> <hr/> <p>1</p> <p>1 57:10 58:6,12,22 65:24 1st 13:9 29:10 82:6 1,000 66:9 1,053,934 19:16 1,832,924 18:23 1.8 79:9 1:20 169:13 10 4:16 5:2 8:24 19:16 41:14 42:6 43:4 49:7 146:14 146:17 158:2 10% 39:3 42:1,3,6 45:5 10,000 139:24 140:17 154:3 10:00 1:24 100 41:10 139:24 149:8,21 100% 39:5 1000 29:13 49:17 102 2:22 108,734 14:3 109,000 59:4 11 47:15,18,21 72:17 87:16 158:2 111 2:23 114 3:3 116 3:5 119 3:7 12 158:2 12% 42:16 12,419,293 18:13 12,830,632 18:11 124 3:8 124,494 20:5 128 3:10 13th 154:16,23 131 3:11 139 3:13 14 79:15 117:11 14th 75:22 76:18 80:9 82:6,9 116:21 154:18,23 143 3:14 144,903 20:5 15 5:11 9:7 44:23 75:24 94:2 15,603 25:2 150 3:16 153 3:17</p>	<p>157 3:19 16 42:5 44:23 16th 82:6 16,000 129:7 16.4 20:6 160 3:20 163 3:22 17 44:23 94:9 106:12 17% 39:9 17,000 28:14 1791 125:16 18 80:10 139:7 18th 72:20 76:2 77:1 78:8,20 79:14,17 80:12,24 81:6,18 109:11 180 72:6 182,000 129:14 1830 75:11 125:11 1834 125:21 1837 126:1 1878 75:12 1893 75:13 19,990 25:7 19.8 42:19 1960s 11:23 1961 160:18 1963 160:22 1965 160:22 1968 73:22 164:15 1970 160:20 1970s 144:8 1972 143:13 1973 160:15 1978 27:23 1980 68:21 139:24 144:8 1980s 140:12 1981 139:13 154:1 1983 69:7 72:8 1986 144:13 1989 159:10 1990 132:3,13 1994 132:14,15 1997 132:17 1998 140:17 1999 133:13 159:11</p> <hr/> <p>2</p> <p>2 35:10 83:13 2nd 29:10 30:24 2,000 149:9 2,027,578 19:1 2,695,598 19:8 2,897,550 19:7 20 74:11 127:11 149:19 159:9</p>	<p>20th 82:6 20% 47:22 20,759 25:3 2000 18:12,16 19:6 19:15,23 20:4 24:20 38:13 39:6 39:8,18 41:15,24 42:10 45:2 97:22 99:1 159:11 2001 22:7,18 29:24 42:2,11 51:8 2003 126:21 2004 47:6 2007 134:7 2008 126:6 2009 36:16 201,952 19:9 2010 11:15 12:11 14:1 18:10 19:8 19:24 20:5 23:13 23:14 24:20 36:16 39:18 42:5 45:2 47:6 49:4 54:17 69:6 93:23 94:3 129:6 146:14 159:12 2011 1:1,8 23:20 33:9 37:17 38:12 49:10 92:15,16 93:1 94:15 95:3 146:24 170:7 21 1:8 2:3 170:7 21st 12:10 217,468 14:4 22.7 42:18 24th 79:4,15 25 154:14 25th 30:21 25% 39:2 47:16 250 69:7 26 158:3 26th 97:8,12,14 99:24 109:10 26.0 127:7 27 2:5 27th 159:4 27,371 25:22 28 129:3 28th 82:7 28.5 127:6 29 44:24 29th 88:9 111:24 29.2 127:6</p> <hr/> <p>3</p> <p>3 83:13 158:15 3:00 169:11 30 14:16 27:11</p>	<p>73:23 74:2 30th 12:22 82:6 30% 25:21 30,000 109:24 300 28:4 31,072 25:7 31.8 127:3,4 31.9 127:2 32 2:6 32nd 159:4 32% 45:5 32.5 19:1 33% 25:2 34 139:7 34th 82:6 35th 82:6 36th 20:19 36.1 127:1 37.4 126:13 38th 82:7 38.26 20:7 38.6 19:3 39% 38:14 3976 16:17 26:23</p> <hr/> <p>4</p> <p>4 83:13 108:7 126:1 132:19 147:9 40 31:20 117:12 410,000 18:13 42nd 159:4 43rd 157:24 158:11 159:4 44th 159:5 45,000 109:22 46th 155:4 48th 155:4 49 89:16 98:16 49th 74:23 75:1,4 82:7</p> <hr/> <p>5</p> <p>5 42:13 77:10 158:2 158:14 5th 13:16 29:7,9 80:19 82:7 155:7 5% 38:18 41:3 50 82:16 83:7 50th 133:15 52 2:8 55th 158:9 55% 25:6 56% 47:2 57 44:23 580,586 19:3</p> <hr/> <p>6</p> <p>6 108:7</p>	<p>6th 29:9 31:2 82:6 6% 18:23 6,8 43:4 60 109:23 60% 29:18 600,000 117:5 65 2:9 66 117:11 68 2:10</p> <hr/> <p>7</p> <p>7th 75:22 76:17 77:13 79:15 80:9 82:9 155:11 159:4 7% 39:8 42:9,12,13 70 103:8 109:16,23 70s 164:23 70,000 110:2 70-some 83:15 71 2:12 75% 41:15 753,704 19:23 77 109:4 118:23 778,862 19:24</p> <hr/> <p>8</p> <p>8 44:24 94:6 8,000 98:24 8,167,753 18:21 80 86:21 83 2:13 85 75:21 109:15 872,286 19:17 89 2:15 128:19 89,632 25:21</p> <hr/> <p>9</p> <p>9 44:24 9th 29:10 30:22 76:2 77:1,16,19 78:8,20 79:14,17 80:10,12,23 81:6 81:18 155:7 9,000 99:1 9-11 167:10 90 59:2 911 79:12 137:18 92 2:17 95 76:7 78:9 95% 73:9 96 2:18 99 2:20</p>
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------